2020-2021 Graduate Calendar

The information published in this Graduate Calendar outlines the rules, regulations, curricula, programs and fees for the 2020-2021 academic year, including the Summer Semester 2020, Fall Semester 2020 and the Winter Semester 2021.

For your convenience the Graduate Calendar is available in PDF format.

If you wish to link to the Graduate Calendar please refer to the Linking Guidelines.

The University is a full member of:

• Universities of Canada

Contact Information:

University of Guelph Guelph, Ontario, Canada N1G 2W1

520-824-4121

Revision Information:

Date	Description
May 25, 2020	Initial Publication
June 3, 2020	Revision 1



Disclaimer

The information published in this Graduate Calendar outlines the rules, regulations, curricula, programs and fees for the 2020-2021 academic year, including the Summer Semester 2020, the Fall Semester 2020 and the Winter Semester 2021

The University reserves the right to change without notice any information contained in this calendar, including but not limited to that related to tuition and other fees, standards of admission, course delivery or format, continuation of study, and the offering or requirements for the granting of, degrees or diplomas in any or all of its programs. The publication of this calendar does not bind the University to the provision of courses, programs, schedules of study, or facilities as listed herein.

The University will not be liable for any failure or delay in performance arising out of any cause or causes beyond its reasonable control. Such causes may include but are not limited to fire, strike, lock-out, inability to procure materials or trades, war, mass-casualty event, flood, local, regional or global outbreak of disease or other public health emergency, social distancing or quarantine restriction, legislative or regulatory requirements, unusually severe weather, failure of public utility or common carrier, or attacks or other malicious act, including but not limited to attacks on or through the internet, or any internet service, telecommunications provider or hosting facility.

In March 2020 the World Health Organization declared a global pandemic of the virus leading to COVID-19. The Governments of Canada, the Province of Ontario, and local Governments responded to the pandemic with legislative amendments, controls, orders, by-laws, requests and requirements (collectively, the "Governmental Response"). It is uncertain how long the pandemic, and the related Governmental Response, will continue, and it is unknown whether there may be a resurgence of the virus leading to COVID-19 or any mutation thereof (collectively, the "Virus") and resulting or supplementary renewed Government Response. Without limiting the foregoing paragraph, the University shall not be liable for costs associated with any failure or delay in performance arising out of:

- a. the continued spread of the Virus;
- b. the continuation of or renewed Governmental Response to control the spread of the Virus; and
- c. a University decision, made on an organization-wide basis and in good faith, to control the spread of the Virus, even if exceeding the then current specific Government Response. In particular, the COVID-19 pandemic may necessitate a revision of the format of course offerings such that courses are offered in whole or in part on an alternate delivery model to in-person classes. Tuition and mandatory fees have been set regardless of the method of instruction and will not be refunded in the event instruction occurs remotely for any part of the academic year.

Dates or times of performance including the Schedule of Dates may be extended as appropriate and the University will notify students promptly of the existence and nature of such delay and shall, so far as practicable, use reasonable efforts to minimize and mitigate any such delay or non-performance.

In the event of a discrepancy between a print version (downloaded) and the Web version, the Web version will apply,

The University of Guelph reaffirms section 1 of the Ontario Human Rights Code, 1981, which prohibits discrimination on the grounds of race, ancestry, place of origin, colour, ethnic origin, citizenship, creed, sex, sexual orientation, handicap, age, marital status or family status.

The university encourages applications from women, aboriginal peoples, visible minorities, persons with disabilities, and members of other under-represented groups.

Introduction

Collection, Use and Disclosure of Personal Information

Personal information is collected under the authority of the University of Guelph Act (1964), and in accordance with Ontario's Freedom of Information and Protection of Privacy Act (FIPPA) http://www.e-laws.gov.on.ca/DBLaws/Statutes/English/90f31 e.htm. This information is used by University officials in order to carry out their authorized academic and administrative responsibilities and also to establish a relationship for alumni and development purposes. Certain personal information is disclosed to external agencies, including the Ontario Universities Application Centre, the Ministry of Advanced Education and Skills Development, and Statistics Canada, for statistical and planning purposes, and is disclosed to other individuals or organizations in accordance with the Office of Registrarial Services Departmental Policy on the Release of Student Information. For details on the use and disclosure of this information call the Office of Registrarial Services at the University at (519) 824-4120 or see https://www.uoguelph.ca/registrar/

Statistics Canada - Notification of Disclosure

For further information, please see Statistics Canada's web site at http://www.statcan.gc.ca and Section XIV Statistics Canada.

Address for University Communication

Depending on the nature and timing of the communication, the University may use one of these addresses to communicate with students. Students are, therefore, responsible for checking all of the following on a regular basis:

Email Address

The University issued email address is considered an official means of communication with the student and will be used for correspondence from the University. Students are responsible for monitoring their University-issued email account regularly.

Home Address

Students are responsible for maintaining a current mailing address with the University. Address changes can be made, in writing, through Registrarial Services.

Name Changes

The University of Guelph is committed to the integrity of its student records, therefore, each student is required to provide either on application for admission or on personal data forms required for registration, their complete, legal name. Any requests to change a name, by means of alteration, deletion, substitution or addition, must be accompanied by appropriate supporting documentation.

Student Confidentiality and Release of Student Information Policy Excerpt

The University undertakes to protect the privacy of each student and the confidentiality of their record. To this end the University shall refuse to disclose personal information to any person other than the individual to whom the information relates where disclosure would constitute an unjustified invasion of the personal privacy of that person or of any other individual. All members of the University community must respect the confidential nature of the student information which they acquire in the course of their work.

Complete policy at https://www.uoguelph.ca/secretariat/office-services/university-secretariat/university-policies_.

Learning Outcomes

Graduate Degree Learning Outcomes

On May 27, 2013, the University of Guelph Senate approved the following five University-wide Learning Outcomes as the basis from which to guide the development of graduate degree programs, specializations and courses:

- 1. Critical and Creative Thinking
- 2. Literacy
- 3. Global Understanding
- 4. Communication
- 5. Professional and Ethical Behaviour

These learning outcomes are also intended to serve as a framework through which our educational expectations are clear to students and the broader public; and to inform the process of outcomes assessment through the quality assurance process (regular reviews) of programs and departments.

An on-line guide to the learning outcomes, links to the associated skills, and detailed rubrics designed to support the development and assessment of additional program and discipline-specific outcomes, are available for reference on the <u>Learning Outcomes website</u>

Critical and Creative Thinking

Critical and creative thinking is a concept in which one applies logical principles, after much inquiry and analysis, to solve problems with a high degree of innovation, divergent thinking and risk taking. Those mastering this outcome show evidence of integrating knowledge and applying this knowledge across disciplinary boundaries. Depth and breadth of understanding of disciplines is essential to this outcome. At the graduate level, originality in the application of knowledge (master's) and undertaking of research (doctoral) is expected. In addition, Critical and Creative Thinking includes, but is not limited to, the following outcomes: Independent Inquiry and Analysis; Problem Solving; Creativity; and Depth and Breadth of Understanding.

Literacy

Literacy is the ability to extract information from a variety of resources, assess the quality and validity of the material, and use it to discover new knowledge. The comfort in using quantitative literacy also exists in this definition, as does using technology effectively and developing visual literacy.

In addition, Literacy, includes, but is not limited to, the following outcomes: Information Literacy, Quantitative Literacy, Technological Literacy, and Visual Literacy.

Global Understanding

Global understanding encompasses the knowledge of cultural similarities and differences, the context (historical, geographical, political and environmental) from which these arise, and how they are manifest in modern society. Global understanding is exercised as civic engagement, intercultural competence and the ability to understand an academic discipline outside of the domestic context.

In addition, Global Understanding includes, but is not limited to, the following outcomes: Global Understanding, Sense of Historical Development, Civic Knowledge and Engagement, and Intercultural Competence.

Communication

Communication is the ability to interact effectively with a variety of individuals and groups, and convey information successfully in a variety of formats including oral and written communication. Communication also comprises attentiveness and listening, as well as reading comprehension. It includes the ability to communicate and synthesize information, arguments, and analyses accurately and reliably.

In addition, Communication includes, but is not limited to, the following outcomes: Oral Communication, Written Communication, Reading Comprehension, and Integrative Communication.

Professional and Ethical Behaviour

Professional and ethical behaviour requires the ability to accomplish the tasks at hand with proficient skills in teamwork and leadership, while remembering ethical reasoning behind all decisions. The ability for organizational and time management skills is essential in bringing together all aspects of managing self and others. Academic integrity is central to mastery in this outcome. At the graduate level, intellectual independence is needed for professional and academic development and engagement.

In addition, Professional and Ethical Behaviour includes, but is not limited to, the following outcomes: Teamwork, Ethical Reasoning, Leadership, Personal Organization and Time Management, and Intellectual Independence.

Table of Contents

XII. Graduate Awards & Financial Assistance	184
From the University of Guelph	184
Employment	
Awards	184
From Other Sources	185
Awards	185
Grant	186
Student Loans	186
Bursaries	186
University-Wide Internal Awards	
College of Arts Internal Awards	194
College of Biological Science Internal Awards	197
Gordon S. Lang School of Business and Economics	
College of Engineering and Physical Sciences Internal Awards	
College of Social and Applied Human Sciences Internal Awards	206
Ontario Agricultural College Internal Awards	212
Ontario Veterinary College Internal Awards	227

January 28, 2020 2020-2021 Graduate Calendar

XII. Graduate Awards & Financial Assistance

Graduate students have a number of funding options. This section explains how employment, awards, grants, loans and bursaries may factor into your funding equation. It also includes a comprehensive listing of University of Guelph internal awards.

Notice of Disclosure: It is understood that merit award winners' names will be released to donors and may be published as a condition of the award.

The University reserves the right to amend awards subject to the availability of funds.

From the University of Guelph

Graduate students may expect to undertake teaching and research assistantships as an integral part of their academic programs. Award holders are cautioned that each scholarship has specific terms regarding eligibility to hold the funding, and students are responsible for familiarizing themselves with, and abiding strictly by, the terms of any such awards. Financial assistance may be available to graduate students in several forms and combinations. These may include employment, research awards, scholarships and bursaries. Each of these is described briefly in the Employment and Awards sections that follow. Students have the responsibility to ascertain precisely what remuneration will be received, if any, from the department or school in which they propose to register. The department or school has the responsibility to inform students about the duties they associate with that form of assistance.

When departments and schools make admission recommendations to the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies, they also decide what funding (if any) will be provided to each person selected. These funding decisions may include one or more of the employments and award programs described in the Employment and Awards sections that follow.

Employment

Graduate Teaching Assistant (GTA)

Students appointed as graduate teaching assistants will be asked to perform only teaching-related duties. These may include preparing and conducting tutorials, laboratories and seminars; grading assignments, reports and examinations, and performing other related duties. Students may hold a GTA in a department in which they are not registered.

A copy of the collective agreement between the university and CUPE local 3913 unit 1, covering GTA employment, is available for students appointed as GTAs. Students are expected to familiarize themselves with these regulations. The GTA rate of pay is established annually.

The university provides T4 and T4A tax information slips each year to students with GTAs. These forms document the appropriate taxable portions of GTA funding. These slips are mailed to students in late February each year, for the previous tax year.

Graduate Service Assistant (GSA)

The university provides a T4 tax information slip each year to students with GSAs. For income tax purposes, these forms document the money received through any GSA appointment(s). These slips are mailed to students in late February each year, for the previous tax year.

Typically, the services provided by GSAs fall into two categories: Work that is directly related to the academic enterprise but not properly a GTA or GRA. Examples of these services include the preparation of academic or administrative reports and the compilation of statistics for departmental use. This work may not contribute to the student's thesis research. A copy of the collective agreement between the university and CUPE local 3913 unit 1, covering GSA(i) employment, is available for students appointed as GSA(i)s. Students are expected to familiarize themselves with these regulations. The GSA(i) rate of pay is established annually. GSA(ii): Work that is not directly related to the academic enterprise. Examples of these services include locking/unlocking doors, cooking, cashiering, snow removal, and lifeguarding. Students are paid at the appropriate hourly rate set by Human Resources for the appropriate kind of work.

Awards

Graduate Research Assistantships (GRAs)

Graduate Research Assistantships (GRAs) are paid to graduate students in support of their scholarly activity/research and in the preparation of their thesis/major paper.

Funds to pay the GRA may be from research grants or contracts received by faculty members from external agencies or governments. In these cases, the student's research would contribute to the research of the faculty member under whose direction it is conducted and the dollar value of GRA stipends may depend on the external granting agencies' guidelines on support of graduate students through research operating grants. Alternatively, funding for the GRA may be from the University. Regardless, in either situation the GRAs must be approved by the department chair or school director on the recommendation of the advisor.

The University provides a T4A tax information slip each year to students with GRAs. For income tax purposes, the T4A documents the funds received through any graduate research assistantships. These slips are mailed to students in late February each year, for the previous tax year.

Scholarships

Note

Students must be registered full-time to be eligible for all internal awards, including travel grants, unless otherwise stated in the eligibility clause.

There is a complete list of internal awards grouped by student eligibility, i.e., by college or department affiliation and/or as awards for which students are eligible from across campus. The university reserves the right to amend these awards subject to the availability of funds

Students are eligible for internal award consideration from the time they have accepted an offer of admission to a graduate program until they have graduated from that program; students must be registered full-time (unless otherwise specific in the terms of the awards) in order to receive these awards. Students granted a leave of absence (see section 3.4) may defer acceptance of internal awards or interrupt acceptance of continuing internal awards until after the approved leave with the permission of the appropriate awards committee.

The university provides a T4A tax information slip to students each year. For income tax purposes, these forms document the money received by students in the form of awards, including department, school, college and university awards. These slips are mailed to students in late February each year, for the previous tax year.

Students must complete the Graduate Settlement in WebAdvisor ahead of the published deadline each semester if they wish to have awards applied against tuition owing. However, if no prior arrangements are made to settle tuition, Student Financial Services will apply all internal awards against outstanding balances on student's accounts. Awards will not be refunded to students until their tuition is settled.

Travel Research Grants

Note

Students must be registered full-time to be eligible for all internal awards, including travel grants, unless otherwise stated in the eligibility clause.

Graduate students may receive travel research grants to assist them in their research. Travel research grants are given to cover your travelling expenses, including all reasonable amounts for meals and lodging, while away from home in the course of your research work.

The University provides a T4A tax information slip to students each year. Although it should be reported as income as provided in the Income Tax Act, you are able to deduct the full amount of the described expenses up to the amount of the grant. You should attach to your income tax return a list of the expenses you are deducting from the travel research grant. These expenses should only include those listed above. You do not have to attach receipts but should keep them in case you are later asked for them.

Entrance awards

Entry-level (semester-one) students in all departments are considered without award application for most internal entrance awards prior to arrival and registration (see also college/school and university award descriptions). Students will normally be included in entrance-award competitions held after the date on which they accepted an offer of admission. It is strongly recommended that a completed application for graduate study be received at least six months prior to the date when the student hopes to begin graduate study. This will ensure consideration for all possible entrance awards for which the student is eligible. Students who apply less than six months in advance may miss some internal award competitions but will still be considered for appropriate awards not yet distributed.

ACCESS Awards

Terms and Conditions

The University established an endowment fund through generous donor contributions and has been matched by the provincial government's Ontario Student Opportunity Trust Fund (OSOTF) program and the Ontario Trust for Student Support (OTSS). The income generated from these endowments will be used to support financial aid programs. The awards created will be used to assist Canadian citizens or permanent residents who meet the Ontario residency requirements as mandated by the OSOTF/OTSS program. Students must complete a Financial Need Assessment Form in order to be considered. Please contact Student Financial Services. Students must:

- 1. be a Canadian citizen or permanent resident;
- 2. be an Ontario resident as defined by:
 - lived in Ontario for at least 12 consecutive months up to the beginning of full-time post-secondary study; or
 - the student's spouse lived in Ontario for at least 12 consecutive months up to the beginning of the current year full-time post-secondary study period;

OR

 the student's parent(s)/stepparent(s)/legal guardian/official sponsor has lived in Ontario for at least 12 consecutive months up to the beginning of the current year full-time post-secondary study period;

demonstrate financial need as determined by the University of Guelph Needs Assessment procedures.

In-course awards

Students continuing in a graduate program of study are automatically considered for some awards and must make application for others. A list and description of all internal awards is available at <u>About In-Course Scholarships</u>

Bursaries

A limited number of emergency bursaries and/or student loans are available for students who unexpectedly find themselves in difficult circumstances. Students should discuss these unexpected difficulties/costs with their advisor and Graduate Program Coordinator. If unresolved financial difficulties remain, they should then proceed to Student Financial Services. These funds are specifically designed to cover emergency/acute/unexpected/one-time-only situations requiring compassion and are not designed to cover registration and living costs associated with the normal continuation of study.

From Other Sources

Awards

A listing and description of some of the external and government funded scholarships/fellowships/ awards that students may hold while registered at Guelph are maintained on the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies website: https://www.uoguelph.ca/graduatestudies/current/funding/scholarships.

Internal deadline dates for the University of Guelph will be posted to the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies website in late August each year. Students interested in any of the external or government awards listed are urged to visit the appropriate agency website for the complete award information. Eligible students must apply in fall of the current year for scholarships which can begin in May, September or January of the following academic year.

Eligibility for, terms, conditions and availability of the scholar ships listed below are subject to change.

National - Master's

Tri-Council (CIHR, NSERC & SSHRC)

Canada Graduate Scholarships - Master's

The CGS M Program supports 2,500 students annually in all disciplines and is administered jointly by Canada's three federal granting agencies: the Canadian Institutes for Health Research (CIHR), the Natural Sciences and Engineering Research Council of Canada (NSERC, and the Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council of Canada (SSHRC). The selection process and post-award administration are carried out at the university level, under the guidance of the three agencies.

The annual competition is held in the fall. Eligible applicants must be Canadians or permanent residents and have at least an 'A-' average (first-class standing) in each of the last two years of full-time study or equivalent part-time study, as of August 31 of the year of application.

National - Doctoral

Canadian Institutes of Health Research (CIHR)

Frederick Banting & Charles Best Doctoral Research Award Canada Graduate Scholarships - Doctoral (CGS-D)

There is an annual competition for outstanding eligible candidates for the CIHR Doctoral scholarships https://www.nserc-crsng.gc.ca/Students-Etudiants/PG-CS/

 $\underline{\text{CGSD-BESCD}}$ eng.asp. CIHR eligibility regulations are subject to change and mave found on their website.

Students currently registered, or who were registered at any time during the year of application, at a Canadian university with a quota for CIHR, must apply through that institution and follow its procedures and deadline dates for application submission. At Guelph, CIHR applications are processed by the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies.

Students who are not currently registered, and were not registered at any time during the year of application, in a degree program at a Canadian institution with a quota for CIHR, must apply directly to CIHR and follow CIHR application procedures and submission deadlines

Please refer to CIHR's Doctoral Research Awards instructions for how to apply https://cihr-irsc.gc.ca/e/38887.html

Natural Sciences and Engineering Research Council of Canada (NSERC) Alexander Graham Bell Canada Graduate Scholarships - Doctoral (CGSD) Postgraduate Scholarships - Doctoral (PGS-D)

There is an annual competition in September for outstanding eligible students pursuing doctoral level studies (https://www.nserc-crsng.gc.ca/Students-Etudiants/PG-CS/CGSD-BESCD_eng.asp. NSERC eligibility regulations are subject to change and may be found on their website.

Students currently registered, or who were registered at any time during the year of application, at a Canadian university with a quota for NSERC, must apply through that institution and follow its procedures and deadline dates for application submission. At Guelph, NSERC applications are processed by the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies

Students who are not currently registered, and were not registered at any time during the year of application, in a degree program at a Canadian institution with a quota for NSERC, must apply directly to NSERC and follow NSERC's application procedures and submission deadlines.

Please refer to NSERC's instructions for how to apply https://www.nserc-crsng.gc.ca/Students-Etudiants/PG-CS/CGSD-BESCD_eng.asp.

Social Science and Humanities Research Council of Canada (SSHRC) Joseph-Armand Bombardier Canada Graduate Scholarships - Doctoral (CGS-D) and SSHRC Doctoral Fellowships

There is an annual competition in September for outstanding eligible students pursuing doctoral level studies https://www.nserc-crsng.gc.ca/Students-Etudiants/PG-CS/CGSD-BESCD_eng.asp. SSHRC eligibility regulations are subject to change and may be found on their website.

Students currently registered, or who were registered at any time during the year of application, at a Canadian university with a quota for SSHRC, must apply through that institution and follow its procedures and deadline dates for application submission. At Guelph, SSHRC applications are processed by the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies.

Students who are not currently registered, and were not registered at any time during the year of application, in a degree program at a Canadian institution with a quota for SSHRC, must apply directly to SSHRC and follow SSHRC's application procedures and submission deadlines.

Please refer to SSHRC's instructions for how to apply https://www.nserc-crsng.gc.ca/Students-Etudiants/PG-CS/CGSD-BESCD_eng.asp)

Vanier Canada Graduate Scholarships (CIHR, NSERC, SSHRC)

The Vanier Canada Graduate Scholarships (Vanier CGS) program is designed to attract and retain world-class doctoral students by offering them a significant financial award to assist them during their studies at Canadian universities. Vanier Scholars demonstrate a high standard of leadership skills and scholarly achievement in the social sciences and humanities, natural sciences and engineering, and health-related fields. Applicants to the Vanier Scholarships should also apply to the doctoral competition for the appropriate Tri-Council Agency. There is an annual competition for eligible students that opens in July with an an Intent to Apply deadline in early August if applying through the University of Guelph https://graduatestudies.uoguelph.ca/current/funding/scholarships/gov-fundedawards/vanier. Full instructions and eligibility criteria are available at: https://vanier.gc.ca/en/home-accueil.html

National - PostDoctoral

There are various application deadline dates and postdoctoral award programs; doctoral students should note that some postdoctoral awards require application up to one year before doctoral degree completion.

Banting Postdoctoral Fellowships:

There are 70 fellowships awarded annually and they are distributed equally among the Canadian Institutes of Health Research (CIHR), Natural Sciences & Engineering Research Council (NSERC) and the Social Sciences & Humanities Research Council (SSHRC). Application forms and information on the process for all 3 agencies are available for Canadians, permanent residents of Canada and foreign citizens on the Banting Postdoctoral Fellowship website. At the University of Guelph, application packages which have been endorsed by the academic department and college are forwarded to the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies well in advance of the annual deadline. Check the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies website in July for upcoming due dates.

NSERC AND SSHRC POSTDOCTORAL FELLOWSHIPS:

Application forms are available for Canadians and permanent residents on the NSERC and SSHRC websites.

Provincial

Ontario Graduate Scholarships (OGS)

These are awarded through an annual competition for students. OGS eligibility regulations are subject to change.

There are two competitions: (i) for applicants who are Canadians or permanent residents, and (ii) for international students who are in a graduate program in Ontario and on a student visa. Eligible applicants must have at least an 'A-' average (first-class standing) in the last two years of full-time study or equivalent part-time study, as of the end of August of the year of application.

January 28, 2020 2020-2021 Graduate Calendar

At Guelph, eligible undergraduate students must apply in January of the current year for scholarships which can begin in May, September or January of the following academic year (i.e., apply in January 2021 for awards to start in May 2021, September 2021, or January 2022. Continuing graduate students must apply in their first year before receiving an award for the second year of a master's program or any of the first three years of a doctoral program.

Students must apply for an OGS through the appropriate awards office at the institution where they plan to be registered and follow its procedures and deadline dates for application submission. The OGS is not transferable; it must be held at the institution where it is awarded. At Guelph, applications for OGS are made through the department to which the students has applied for admission or is currently registered in a graduate program; students should investigate this opportunity early in September. Information can be found on the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies website at: https://www.uoguelph.ca/ graduatestudies/current/funding/scholarships.

Queen Elizabeth II Graduate Scholarships in Science and Technology (QEII-GSST)

The Ontario government, in partnership with the private sector, rewards excellence in graduate studies in science and technology through Queen Elizabeth II Graduate Scholarships in Science and Technology which are valued at \$15,000 per year. Full-time Canadian citizens or permanent residents who have a first class standing in each of their last two years of study are eligible for consideration. Students do not apply directly for these awards but are selected from the Ontario Graduate Scholarship applicant pool. The QEII-GSST cannot be held at the same time as an Ontario Graduate Scholarship. It can be held for up to two years as a master's student and for up to four years as a doctoral student to a lifetime maximum of six years.

Ontario Graduate Scholarship and QEII-GSST Funding

Donors to the University of Guelph provide up to \$5,000/yr. and the Province of Ontario provides up to \$10,000/yr. for students awarded these annual scholarships and studying at Guelph. To date, the following named endowments and annual commitments have been generously created by private donors in support of this 2:1 government matching program, University-wide and within Colleges:

- · Kenneth G. Murray OGS Fund
- · Syngenta Graduate OGS Fund
- OAC1958 OGS Fund
- · Bank of Nova Scotia OGS Fund
- · BMO OGS Fund
- TD Financial Group OGS Fund
- · Ilona Diener Memorial OGS Fund
- Dr. F. Michael Walsh OGS Fund
- OAC 1964 OGS Fund
- · Gilbert's LLP OGS Fund
- History OGS Fund
- Imperial Tobacco Ltd OGS Fund
- Dr. and Mrs. K.F. Gregory OGS Fund
- · Dr. Kiyoko Miyanishi OGS Fund
- George and Lois Whetham OGS Fund

Grant

Some governments/agencies provide research support for students to enter and complete graduate degrees. Common examples would be (i) international government agencies funding students from their home country to study abroad, including in Canada (students should review what is available through their home country) and (ii) Canadian agencies funding study in specific areas of research (students should review opportunities through the office of research and/or appropriate office at the university in which they are registered).

Student Loans

Each provincial government and the Canadian government provide loans for undergraduate and graduate education to Canadians and permanent residents (subject to minimum residency requirements). These funds are not available to international students. Students should review the student loan policies of their home province; student loan information is normally available through universities but students should note that provincial loan forms and initial application procedures may only be available through a student's home province.

Bursaries

Some agencies, clubs and private organizations provide student bursaries for members and their immediate families; students should review what is available through any of these organizations.

University-Wide Internal Awards

The University reserves the right to amend awards subject to the availability of funds.

Alastair Summerlee Scholarship [I5320]

Established by students, alumni, faculty, staff, retirees, volunteers and friends of Alastair Summerlee who made contributions to an endowment to honour and recognize his terms as President of the University of Guelph. This scholarship will be awarded to a graduate student contributing to civil society through international field work that is part of a course of study and preference is given to students working in Africa. This scholarship will provide opportunities for international travel, hands-on experiential learning, and help develop leaders to excel in international development priorities. Apply to the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies Awards Committee by May 1 with a CV, a one page summary of research proposal, a letter of reference and a one page letter outlining extracurricular and volunteer involvement in international field work.

Various donors

Qualification(s): Students registered full-time with a minimum 80% average

Amount: 1 award of \$15,000 (payable over 2 semesters)

Arrell Scholarships [E5966]

The Arrell Scholarships of \$50,000 per year available to doctoral and masters level students to support research focused on agriculture and food. Submit an application for admission to an eligible University of Guelph Graduate program by February 28, and a complete application (includes: statement of research and personal motivation; letter of support from prospective Guelph supervisor; and a CV) are due to the Office of Graduate & Postdoctoral Studies by February 28 annually. Short-listed candidates will be asked to an interview with the scholarship selection committee. Selection will be based on: outstanding academic achievement; relevance of proposed research and personal motivation to the vision of the Arrell Food Institute; commitment to non-specialist engagement, as demonstrated in the CV; and the interview with the scholarship selection committee. Other conditions of this award include: award recipients will be expected need to register for UNIV*6050 in their first year or commit to an equivalent experiential learning opportunity. In second years and onwards, recipients will be expected to contribute an equivalent amount of time to collaborative projects with AFI and other Scholars; award recipients must maintain satisfactory progress in their graduate program; in all circumstances, clear, mutually agreed expectations between the recipient and their supervisor are optimal for the scholar's success; a change in supervisor will be considered, subject to the agreement of the new supervisor, the graduate chair(s) in the relevant department(s) and the AFI Director; recipients of the Arrell Scholarships will be known as the Arrell Scholars; and parental leave or other caring responsibilities will be considered under the normal terms offered by the University of Guelph. This award cannot be held with the Ontario Graduate Scholarships/QEII-Graduate Scholarships in Science and Technology, Trillium Scholarships, the Brock Doctoral Scholarship, Dairy Farmers of Ontario Doctoral Research Assistantship, Trudeau Doctoral Scholarship, or Tri-Council Scholarships, including the Vanier.

The Arrell Family Foundation Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students entering a graduate program in the fall semester following the application deadline with a minimum first-class (A-) admissions average, whose research aligns with the vision of the Arrell Food <u>Institute</u>. Up to 40 percent of the award recipients at any time may have pursued prior undergraduate or graduate degrees at the University of Guelph.

Amount:

up to 3 Master's student awards of \$100,000 (payable over 6 semesters), up to 3 Doctoral awards of \$200,000 (payable over 12 semesters)

Arthur D. Latornell Graduate Scholarships [I5605]

Established to honour Arthur D. Latornell, OAC '50, who had a life-long special interest in resource management and conservation and in helping young people. One of the ten awards is available to a student whose research interest relates to resource remediation/reclamation. The recipient will be selected on the basis of academic achievement and/or quality of their graduate research. Apply to department/school by October 1 using the Latornell Graduate Scholarship Program Nomination Form.

Estate of Arthur D. Latornell Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Registered students with at least an "A-" average in the last 2 years whose research interest relates to resource management and/or resource conservation are eligible for at least nine of the awards. Students beyond semester 3 at the master's level, semester 6 at the doctoral level and semester 9 for a transfer from master's to doctoral level are ineligible.

Amount: 10 awards of \$5,000

Arthur D. Latornell Graduate Travel Grants [T5606]

Established to honour Arthur D. Latornell, OAC '50, who had a life-long special interest in resource management and conservation and in helping young people. One of the ten awards is available to a student whose research interest relates to resource remediation/reclamation. Apply to department/school by October 1 for the fall competition and March 1 for the winter competition using the Latornell Graduate Travel Grant Program Nomination form.

Estate of Arthur D. Latornell Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students registered in any program with at least an "A-" average in the last 2 years whose research interests relate to resource management and/or resource conservation are eligible. Students beyond semester 6 at the master's level, semester 9 at the doctoral level, and semester 12 in the case of transfer from master's to doctoral level are ineligible. These travel grants are offered to assist students in attending conferences, courses, Co-op student exchanges or study abroad programs in these areas.

up to 40 awards varying amounts up to a total of \$27,000 annually

Board of Graduate Studies: Research Scholarships [A5644]

These awards are available to students in the College of Arts, the Gordon S. Lang School of Business and Economics, and the College of Social & Applied Human Sciences, as well as selected departments in OAC each year. Students do not apply for these awards because departments nominate students to the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies each semester. All eligible students will be considered for nomination by their departments with preference given to entering and first-year students.

Donor(s): University of Guelph

Oualification(s): Full-time graduate students who have achieved at least a first-class

average in the previous one-year of full-time, or equivalent, study.

several awards of awards of \$2,000 Amount:

Brinson Partners Inc. Bursaries [Z5701]

Established to allow students with financial need to continue their studies as full-time students. Submit a completed Financial Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services by January 10. ACCESS AWARD.

Brinson Partners Inc. with the aid of the Ontario government's OSOTF Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Full time students with demonstrated financial need. Additionally,

students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an

OSOTF/OTSS award (see General Statements on Awards).

Amount: 2 awards of \$1,500

Brock Doctoral Scholarship [E5906]

The Brock Doctoral Scholarship is one of the most prestigious doctoral awards available at the University. We seek to attract scholars with potential to attain a high level of academic achievement and to make significant teaching and research contributions. Winners represent the very best in their College and at the University. It is hoped that award holders will be mentors for future Brock Doctoral Scholarship winners. Equally weighted selection criteria include: (i) sustained, outstanding academic performance; (ii) history of leadership and/or service in schools and the community; (iii) evidence of strong teaching and research skills (including publication record if appropriate for the discipline); (iv) demonstrated outstanding communication skills, and (v) excellent potential for research and teaching as assessed by the College Dean. One additional criterion may be considered with lesser weighting: provincial, national, international or otherwise significant awards related to the discipline of study. The number of semesters of funding (to a maximum of nine) awarded will be determined at the time of candidate selection and is subject to satisfactory semesterly program performance reviews. In the last semester of the initial award, the recipients may apply for up to three more semesters of support. Students entering or transferring to a doctoral program in May, September or January following the deadline date should apply to their College Dean by February 15th with a curriculum vitae; a one page personal statement; transcripts; 3 letters of reference; documentation of teaching, research, volunteer activities and leadership; which must then be forwarded to the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies by March 1st, with the Dean's written assessment of the candidate's research and teaching potential attached. Applicants should use this checklist, found under the 'Graduate Awards Forms' heading, to ensure they have fully completed the application requirements.

William and Anne Brock Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students entering full-time doctoral study in May, September or

January following the deadline date.

1 award of \$37,500 per year for up to four years Amount:

Burnbrae Farms Bursaries [Z5702]

Students must apply with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services. The awards will be distributed in the winter semester. ACCESS AWARD. Preference will be given to students with a demonstrated interest in poultry

Donor(s): Burnbrae Farms with the aid of the Ontario government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Full-time graduate students with demonstrated financial need.

Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF award (see General Statements on Awards).

2 awards of \$1,000 Amount:

Canadian Friends of the Hebrew University of Jerusalem Travel Scholarships Z59081

The Canadian Friends of the Hebrew University of Jerusalem, with the assistance of the Ontario government's OSOTF program, have established these travel scholarships to assist students study at the Hebrew University of Jerusalem. Apply to Student Financial Services by June 30 for fall and/or winter travel, October 1 for winter travel and February 1 for summer travel with a completed Financial Need Assessment form and provide documentation that the Hebrew University of Jerusalem has approved both internal course enrolment requirements and the period of visit. In addition, include the LOP or approval from a program counsellor that indicates the courses taken at the Hebrew University of Jerusalem will be given credit towards the applicants Guelph program of study. ACCESS AWARD.

The Canadian Friends of the Hebrew University of Jerusalem with the aid Donor(s):

of the Ontario government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Full-time graduate students approved to attend the Hebrew University

of Jerusalem., as part of their Guelph undergraduate or graduate program of study. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF award (see

General Statements on Awards).

Amount: up to 3 awards totalling \$7,500

Care-a-thon Animal Welfare Research Scholarship [I5906]

It is given to a student registered in the faculty of Graduate Studies whose research is likely to have the most practical application to the improvement of animal welfare. Apply OVC Awards Committee including supporting letter from advisor, transcript and description of research project.

The organizers of Care-a-thon, an annual animal welfare conference and Donor(s):

fund raising event held at the Ontario Veterinary College.

Qualification(s): Full-time graduate students registered in the faculty of Graduate Studies

and enrolled in any department, whose research is concerned with animal welfare.

1 award of \$250 Amount:

Cecil H. Franklin Graduate Scholarship in Soil and Water Conservation [I5134]

Apply to the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies by March 1 with the Cecil H. Franklin Graduate Scholarship in Soil and Water Conservation application.

Cecil H. Franklin Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Full-time MSc or PhD students whose research is related to soil and/or

water conservation.

1 award of \$6,000 Amount:

CFRU Volunteer Scholarship [I0215]

The award is presented to the student who has made the most significant contribution to the operation and goals of CFRU. Apply to Student Financial Services by May 15 with a letter describing the contributions made as a volunteer with CFRU and how those contributions have supported the operation and furthered the goals of CFRU.

CFRU Alumni Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students registered in any program with a minimum cumulative average

of 70% who have volunteered at CFRU for at least one year.

1 award of \$500 Amount:

January 28, 2020 2020-2021 Graduate Calendar

Clan Fergusson Graduate Research Travel Grant [T5638]

Established in memory of deceased members of the Clan Fergusson Society of North America. The funds are used to provide travel grants to Guelph graduate students to visit Scotland for thesis research. Selection is by the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies Awards Committee in January each year, for travel by a registered student between February and the following January. Apply by October 17 to Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies with the Clan Fergusson Research Travel Grant Application and a reference letter from the Primary Advisor.

Donor(s): The Estate of Donald MacNish Fergusson, "a Scotsman to the Marrow..."

Qualification(s): Registered graduate students with at least a first-class ('A-') average in the most recent two years of study whose thesis research relates to Scottish studies are eligible, including study in drama, English, family

studies, history, philosophy and sociology. Master's students may not be beyond semester 5 and doctoral students may not be beyond semester 7 at the time of travel. This grant may be held one time only.

Amount: several awards totalling approximately \$1000

Class of '72: 25th Reunion Bursaries [Z5703]

Students should apply to Student Financial Services for awards to be distributed in the winter. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an <u>OSOTF</u> award (see General Statements on Awards). ACCESS AWARD.

Donor(s): The Class of '72: 25th Reunion Fund with the aid of the Ontario government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Full-time graduate students who wish to study full-time, but who need

financial support to do so.

Amount: 3 awards of \$1,000

Class of OAC '60 Award for Outstanding Teaching Assistant [I5160]

Undergraduate and graduate students and faculty members are encouraged to make nominations at any time, accompanied by appropriate documentation. Nomination Forms should be submitted by March 1 to Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies.

Donor(s): The Class of OAC '60

Qualification(s): Full-time graduate students who nominated by undergraduate, graduate

and faculty members for teaching duties completed in the previous

calendar year (i.e. January to December).

Amount: 1 award of \$1,000

CONACyT Tuition Scholarships [I5801]

In support of the CONACyT program, which provides funding for Mexican students attending the University of Guelph, scholarships valued at the difference between Canadian and International Tuition are available each year. Entering doctoral students may hold the award for up to twelve semesters, and entering master's students may hold the award for up to six semesters pending satisfactory progress. Application is not required. Selection will be based on highest academic performance over the last two years of study.

Donor(s): The University of Guelph

Qualification(s): Entering full-time students from Mexico who are receiving sponsorship

from CONACyT.

Amount: up to 10 awards of variable value

CSC Tuition Scholarship [E5321]

In support of the agreement between the China Scholarship Council (CSC) and the University of Guelph. No application required. Application will be made through the submission of the Recommendation for Admission to the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies by March 1 of each year. Conditional upon the ongoing funding by the CSC. The scholarship may only be held for up to twelve semesters and will not go beyond these time limits. The two scholarships will be reserved for students whose advisors have minimal research funding (unable to provide GRA funding).

Donor(s): University of Guelph

Qualification(s): Students who are registered in or have graduated from a master's

program anywhere in China, who have been accepted into doctoral studies and will receive funding from the China Scholarship Council

(CSC).

Amount: up to 6 awards of approximately \$5,300, up to 2 awards of

approximately \$11,300

D.F. Forster Medal - Doctoral [C5952]

The D.F. Forster Medal - Magisteriate and D.F. Forster Medal - Doctoral are the most prestigious convocating graduate awards at the University of Guelph. These medals are awarded annually to one convocating Master's student and one convocating PhD student who excel both academically and in extra-curricular activities. Selection will be based on high academic achievement as well as motivation, leadership and citizenship, demonstrated in part through significant involvement in extra-curricular activities. Research performance will also be considered. One Master's student and one PhD student is nominated every year by each College Awards Committee by May 1 of each year; this deadline date will be communicated to Deans' office annually. The Senate Honours and Awards Committee will make the final selection and the medals will be awarded at Convocation in June. No application required.

Donor(s): The University of Guelph

Qualification(s): Students graduating in June or who have graduated in the previous

Fall or Winter from a PhD program who have achieved academic

excellence during their program of graduate study.

mount: 1 medal

D.F. Forster Medal - Magisteriate [C5951]

The D.F. Forster Medal - Magisteriate and D.F. Forster Medal - Doctoral are the most prestigious convocating graduate awards at the University of Guelph. These medals are awarded annually to one convocating Master's student and one convocating PhD student who excel both academically and in extra-curricular activities. Selection will be based on high academic achievement as well as motivation, leadership and citizenship, demonstrated in part through significant involvement in extra-curricular activities. Research performance will also be considered. One Master's student and one PhD student is nominated every year by each College Awards Committee by May 1 of each year; this deadline date will be communicated to Deans' office annually. The Senate Honours and Awards Committee will make the final selection and the medals will be awarded at Convocation in June. No application required.

Donor(s): The University of Guelph

Qualification(s): Students graduating in June or who have graduated in the previous

Fall or Winter from a Master's program who have achieved academic

excellence during their program of graduate study.

Amount: 1 medal

Dairy Farmers of Ontario Doctoral Research Scholarship [E5894]

Dairy Farmers of Ontario provides a research scholarship to an outstanding student entering or in Semester 1 or 2 of a doctoral program at the University of Guelph. The research assistantship is for three years of full-time doctoral study. The area of research will be in an area of interest to DFO, such as, but not limited to marketing initiatives aimed at growing the market for dairy products; economic and business aspects of milk production and marketing, milk quality and safety, the environment; as well as dairy cattle production research related to improving animal health, welfare and performance. Apply to the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies by completing the DFO Doctoral Research Assistantships application and submitting 2 sealed/signed letters of reference before February 1 or each year. Applicants to the scholarship must also have applied to a doctoral program at the University of Guelph with the intention of beginning in the upcoming May, September, or January semester.

Donor(s): Dairy Farmers of Ontario

Qualification(s): Full-time doctoral applicants, studying an area of research which is

of interest to DFO, and with at least a first-class (A-) average in the most recently completed two years of academic study.

Amount: 1 award of up to \$35,000 per year for each of 3 years

Deans' Tri-Council Scholarship [A5250]

The Dean's Tri-Council Scholarship awarded in equal semesterly payments, in the semester in which the tri-council award is confirmed to begin and is held for the duration of award. Application is not required.

Donor(s): The University of Guelph

Qualification(s): Full-time graduate students holding a Masters or Doctoral scholarship

from NSERC, SSHRC or CIHR (recipients of Vanier or CGS-D are

not eligible)

Amount: several awards of \$5,000 per year

Doug and Esther Ormrod Scholarships for Parents [I5633]

Established in celebration of Dr. Ormrod's twenty-six years as a faculty member and nine years as Dean of Graduate Studies (1986 - 1995). For outstanding graduate students with a child or children in day care (public or private) and beyond the first semester of full-time or part-time study at the time they hold this award. Apply by October 17 to the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies by completing the Doug and Esther Ormrod Scholarships for Parents application. Students may hold the award once while at Guelph in a master's program and once in a doctoral program of study.

Dr. Ormrod, his wife Esther, OAC Class of '75, faculty, staff, friends and Donor(s): the university

Qualification(s): Students must be parents with a child or children in day care (public or private) and beyond the first semester of full-time or part-time study at the time they hold this award. Master's students may not be beyond semester 6 and doctoral students may not be beyond semester 9 at the time of application. Master's students may not be beyond semester 6 and doctoral students may not be beyond semester 9 at the time of application.

up to 3 awards of \$500 Amount:

EFO/Dr. Donald Shaver Scholarships in Sustainable Poultry Production [E6000]

Established in recognition of Dr. Shaver's impact on layer genetics and sustainable poultry production. Students must have completed an application for admission to an MSc or PhD graduate program, arrange to have 2 letters of reference submitted, and submit a one-page research proposal and a CV to the Office of Graduate & Postdoctoral Studies grschol@uougelph.ca by February 1st. Students will be selected on the basis of outstanding previous academic performance (including transcripts, publication record and awards), letters of reference and research proposal and recipients are required to submit annual summary of their research.

Donor(s): Egg Farmers of Ontario

Qualification(s): Students entering any graduate program (or registered in semester 1,

2, or 3 of their graduate program at the time of application who are conducting or proposing research in egg farming, such as, but not limited to: marketing initiatives aimed at growing the market for egg products; economic and business aspects of egg production and marketing, egg quality, safety and processing, environment; as well as layer production research related to improving nutrition, health and performance.

Up to 4 Masters awards of \$12,500 payable over 3 semesters, Up to Amount:

4 Doctoral award of \$25,000 payable over 6 semesters

Ellen Nilsen Memorial Graduate Scholarship [E5847]

The recipient of the Nora Cebotarev Memorial Scholarship (E8012) will automatically be awarded the Ellen Nilsen Memorial Graduate Scholarship. This award is not a continuing award and the recipient will receive this scholarship payment in their first registered semester. No application required.

Friends of Ellen Nilsen Donor(s):

Qualification(s): International female students from developing countries who have

demonstrated a commitment to social change and are entering a University of Guelph graduate program in the upcoming academic

year (summer, fall or winter semester).

1 award of \$1,500 Amount:

Estill Family Graduate Scholarship in the Arboretum [I5961]

Selection will be based on the strongest proposal and the strongest research potential as described by the referee. In the instance of a tie, the student with the highest GPA will be selected. Students may only receive this award once. Apply by October 15 to the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies (OGPS) at grschol@uoguelph.ca with an application form accompanied by a letter (no more than 2 pages) outlining the proposed research and how it relates to the Arboretum and a reference letter supporting your research potential; and a research proposal. In your letter, include an estimate of how much time will be spent in the Arboretum, who will be supervising the work and how outcomes will be reported to the Arboretum.

The Estill Family Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students registered in any graduate program at the University of Guelph

who are conducting research in the Arboretum.

1 award of \$5,000 Amount:

Fred Thompson Scholarship [E5113]

Established in memory of David Frederick (Fred) Thompson, 1920-2005, who for 40 years was the Secretary of the Canadian Dairy and Food Industry Supply Association. Selection will be based on a combination of academic achievement and relevance of proposed research and its application in industry or the community. Apply to the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies Awards by March 1 with a description of no more than two pages of proposed research and its application in industry or the community and two academic references.

Food Industry Suppliers of Canada Scholarship Trust Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Canadian citizens or permanent residents entering or transferring to their first Masters program in May, September or January following the deadline date, and pursuing studies in a post farm gate related subject (any topic related to the food continuum, post farm gate; chemistry, microbiology, processing, engineering, functionality, nutrition, food safety and marketing).

Amount: 1 award of \$9,000 (payable over 2 years of study)

Ghanimat Azhdari Memorial Scholarship [E6036]

Established in memory of Ghanimat Azhdari, a PhD student in the Department of Geography, Environment, and Geomatics. Ghanimat was a first-year student from Iran who perished in the Iran plane crash in January 2020. She was an Indigenous person who was born into the nomadic Qashqai tribe in southwestern Iran and as such had a very strong personal relationship to her ancestral territories in Iran. Students must have completed an application for admission along with a one-page research statement to the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies (grschol@uoguelph.ca) by March 15. Selection will be based on highest admission average and in the event of a tie, the strongest research statement selected will be used to break the tie.

University of Guelph, Family and Friends of Ghanimat Azhdari

Qualification(s): International students entering any graduate program committed to research in issues related to Indigenous communities or populations. Preference will be given to those whose research includes conservation and the environment.

1 award of \$5,000 Amount:

Governor General's Academic Medal [C5607]

The Governor General's Academic Medal program provides for one recipient of a gold medal to be selected by the University of Guelph for outstanding academic achievement at the graduate level of study each year. Upon the request of the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies in early April, each College will nominate one student to the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies Awards Committee. The nomination package should include the following: a summary letter from the College; a two-page summary of biographical information on the candidate to include basic information, the academic record, scholarly/research activities, and teaching experience; and two letters of reference. The decision of the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies Awards Committee will be based entirely on this information. No application is required.

The Chancellery, Rideau Hall Donor(s):

Qualification(s): All students who graduate from a graduate degree in the previous June, October and February convocations will be considered by their college

or university school awards committee for nomination.

2 medal

Graduate Student Medical Leave Fund [I6032]

The University of Guelph provides support to full-time graduate students whose guaranteed stipend is suspended while on an approved Leave of Absence from their thesis-based graduate program. Students must submit an application package to the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies that includes a: 1. completed Medical Leave Award application form 2. completed request for Leave of Absence /Withdrawal form 3. letter from a medical practitioner, or a letter from SAS verifying the existence of medical documentation, confirming that a leave of absence is required. Applications will be accepted on an ongoing basis, and will be awarded on a first-come, first-served basis, subject to fund availability. Students who meet the eligibility requirements will be selected based on the availability of funds. Students may hold this fund only once per degree program. Awards will not be given retroactively.

University of Guelph Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students must:have completed at least one full-time registered semester in a thesis-based graduate program prior to the semester of application; be within the Completion Period for their graduate program; have applied for a Leave of Absence from their graduate program for documented medical reason and have documentation completed by a health care practitioner; be receiving, if not for the leave of absence, a funding package from their Department, for the semester in which they are taking leave.

Amount: Various awards of up to 1/3 of their annual funding package to a

maximum of \$4000

January 28, 2020

Graduate Tuition Scholarships (GTS) [E5954]

The Graduate Tuition Scholarships (GTS) were created to assist each college in growing their graduate programs. Approximately 50 scholarships annually; specific allocations to master's and doctoral students will be dependent on available budget. In any semester in which a student is receiving payment(s) from any of the following awards: Ontario Graduate Scholarships, Brock Doctoral Scholarship, Arrell Scholarships, Trudeau Doctoral Scholarships, Dairy Farmers of Ontario Doctoral Research Assistantship, or Tri-Council Scholarships, including the Vanier, they will forfeit the GTS payment to which they would otherwise have been entitled for that semester. However, subject to meeting all other eligibility criteria, the student will still receive any GTS payment(s) promised for any semester(s) before or after receipt of a non-tenable scholarship. Students must remain registered full-time and maintain satisfactory progress for the duration of the scholarship in order to maintain funding. Students do not apply; The GTS must be offered at or prior to the time of admission. College's will nominate a predetermined number of candidates to the Office of Graduate & Postdoctoral Studies by April 30 for the following academic year.

Donor(s): University of Guelph

Qualification(s): Canadian or permanent resident students entering a graduate program

for the upcoming May, September, or January semester with a

minimum 75% admission average.

Amount: 35 awards of up to \$8,000/year, up to \$16,000 total, payable over up to 6 semesters 15 awards of up to \$8,000/year, up to \$32,000 total

to 6 semesters, 15 awards of up to \$8,000/year, up to \$32,000 total

payable, over up to 12 semesters

Gryphon Investment Counsel Bursaries [Z5707]

Apply with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services by January 10. ACCESS AWARD.

Donor(s): Gryphon Investment Counsel with the aid of the Ontario government's

OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Full-time graduate students with financial need. Additionally, students

must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF

award (see General Statements on Awards).

Amount: 2 awards of \$1,500

Guelph Compassionate Health & Dental Bursary [B5601]

This bursary has been established and approved by the Student Health and Dental Committee to assist students facing unforeseen health and dental needs above and beyond the benefits offered through the University of Guelph's mandatory Student Health Plan, University of Guelph's Student Dental Plan or comparable personal dental plan. Apply to Student Financial Services, Manager, Student Awards, with: (1) a completed Financial Need Assessment form; (2) a letter from physician or dentist about the required procedure/treatment that indicate the nature of the unforeseen health or dental emergency and it's impact on the student's studies; (3) cost estimates from the health or dental practitioner identified in the Regulated Health Professions Act/RHPA; (4) physician or dentist contact information; and (5) Insurance coverage – proof that this procedure is not covered under any provincial or private health coverage already, including the Student Health Plan Student. Applications will be reviewed throughout the semester to handle emergencies immediately. If approved for this bursary, a receipt will be required to be returned to our office once the procedure is completed, unless a receipt has been submitted with the application initially. Students may only receive the bursary once per academic year.

Donor(s): Student Health and Dental Plan Committee

Qualification(s): Students currently registered at the University of Guelph and/or be enrolled under the University of Guelph mandatory Student Health

Plan. The student must require treatment for an unforeseen health and dental emergency, which is not currently or completely covered by the Student Health Plan, Student Dental Plan or comparable personal dental plan, and requires immediate intervention and treatment for which the consequences of not receiving treatment may impact on the

student's academic progress.

Amount: several awards of various amounts to a maximum of \$1,000

H.J. Heinz Company Foundation David Yeung Award in Human Nutrition [15729]

An endowment established to recognize Heinz Company employee, David Yeung, for his personal and professional contributions to the science of human nutrition. Selection will be based on: (a) overall grade point average and academic standing in all full time equivalent undergraduate courses completed during the student's program, and (b) relevance and appropriateness of the research work. Apply by letter outlining intended research, include a curriculum vitae and, if appropriate, a completed Financial Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services by January 10. Candidates must fulfil the requirements of the Heinz Foundation (see <u>Graduate Awards Officer</u> at the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies for more information) to be eligible for this scholarship.

Donor(s): H.J. Heinz Company Foundation

Qualification(s): Students registered in the first year of a MSc program who are

conducting research in the science of human nutrition and demonstrate

financial need. 1 award of \$1,750

Herbert Armstrong Memorial Book Prize [I5632]

Established in memory of Herbert Armstrong, Dean of Graduate Studies, 1968 - 1980. All student members of the Board of Graduate Studies are automatically considered. Membership on other university Senate committees and/or university academic committees during the same period may be taken into consideration. The selection committee is the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies Awards Committee. At the discretion of the committee, the prize may not be awarded every year. Application is not required.

Donor(s): Family and Friends of Herbert Armstrong

Qualification(s): Full-time graduate students with high academic achievement who have made a substantial contribution to graduate student life and to the

university while serving as a member of the Board of Graduate Studies during the previous academic year (September to August).

Amount: 1 award of \$120

Amount:

Highdale Farms - Arthur and Rosmarie Spoerri Scholarship in Natural Sciences [E8006]

Established by Arthur and Rosmarie Spoerri of Nepean Ontario, to encourage students to pursue graduate studies in natural sciences, an award of \$20,000, payable over two years, is available to Canadian citizens or permanent residents who are entering their first Master or Doctoral program in the natural sciences. No application required; the Office of Graduate & Postdoctoral Studies Awards Committee will consider all eligible students who have been offered admission to a graduate program in the upcoming summer, fall, or winter semester by April 15 annually and the student will the highest admission average will be awarded. Master's students will be considered in even numbered years and doctoral students will be considered in odd numbered years. The recipient must remain registered in a natural sciences program to receive the second installment of the scholarship.

Donor(s): Arthur and Rosmarie Spoerri of Nepean Ontario

Qualification(s): Canadian citizens or permanent residents pursuing studies in the natural sciences who have been offered admission to their first Master or

Doctoral program in the upcoming summer, fall, or winter semester by April 15. Students must have completed their respective undergraduate or Master's degree studies with a minimum 80%

cumulative average.

Amount: 1 award of \$20,000 (payable over 2 years of study)

ICI Scholarship in Biotechnology [I5130]

Apply by March 1 to the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies by completing the ICI Scholarship in Biotechnology application.

Donor(s): I.C.I. Canada Inc.

Qualification(s): Full-time MSc or PhD student doing research in biotechnology who

have a first-class ('A') average in the last two years of university work (courses and/or research) completed prior to May 1 each year.

Amount: 1 award of \$3,000

Indigenous Graduate Scholarship (IGS) [E5958]

The Indigenous Graduate Scholarships were established to encourage Indigenous (First Nations, Inuit, Métis) students to pursue graduate studies in any discipline. Students apply by February 1st by submitting a one page cover letter that includes the applicant's full name, student ID # (if applicable), email address (if not a U of Guelph student yet), proposed/current graduate program, proposed/current department and provides a declaration of Indigenous identity or affiliation, a Resume/CV and 2 letters of support from academic and/or community-based referees to the Awards Officers in the Office of Graduate Studies at grschol@uoguelph.ca. Students must maintain satisfactory progress for the duration of the scholarship.

University of Guelph Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students entering or registered in any program who self-identify as

Indigenous (First Nations, Inuit, Métis) with at least a first-class (A-) average in the most recently completed two years of academic study. In-course students beyond semester level 3 as of the scholarship

application deadline are ineligible to apply.

up to 5 awards of \$30,000 (payable over 6 semesters) for Master's and Amount:

\$120,000 (payable over 12 semesters) for Doctoral

International Doctoral Tuition Scholarship [E5982]

Established to facilitate recruitment of outstanding international doctoral students; at \$12,500 per year for up to four years, these scholarships essentially cover the difference between international and domestic tuition. International students who become permanent residents or Canadian citizens will no longer be eligible for the scholarship. Incoming students who have not identified their residency status with the Office of Registrarial Services by the 14th class day are not eligible until such evidence is presented. Students must remain registered full-time and maintain satisfactory progress for the duration of the scholarship in order to maintain funding. Not tenable with the International Graduate Tuition Scholarship, Ontario Trillium Scholarships, Brock Doctoral Scholarships, Arrell Scholarships, Vanier CGS-D, Dairy Farmers of Ontario, China Scholarship Council, CONACyT, Science without Borders or any other third party funding (e.g., workplace funding, scholarships from a home government). No application required; currently registered eligible students will be identified by OGPS. Incoming students will be identified by their departments and the award will be included in their offer of admission.

The Univeristy of Guelph Donor(s):

Qualification(s): All current or entering international PhD students admitted to their

program with a minimum A- admission average and current or entering DVSC students admitted to their program with a minimum B admission average, and who are billed the international tuition rates, are eligible. International doctoral students who were admitted with an average lower than the minimum required admission average will be eligible in the semester following successful completion of their qualifying exam, for the remainder of the four-year (up to the 12th registered semester) period of eligibility. Students who transfer from a Master program to a doctoral program will be eligible for up to 12 semesters of IDTS funding, starting in the semester in which they are enrolled

in the doctoral program.

Amount: various \$50,000: \$12,500/year for up to 4 years (3 equal payments)

International Doctoral Tuition Scholarship [I5982]

Established to facilitate recruitment of outstanding international doctoral students; at \$12,500 per year for up to four years, these scholarships essentially cover the difference between international and domestic tuition. International students who become permanent residents or Canadian citizens will no longer be eligible for the scholarship. Incoming students who have not identified their residency status with the Office of Registrarial Services by the 14th class day are not eligible until such evidence is presented. Students must remain registered full-time and maintain satisfactory progress for the duration of the scholarship in order to maintain funding. Not tenable with the International Graduate Tuition Scholarship, Ontario Trillium Scholarships, Brock Doctoral Scholarships, Arrell Scholarships, Vanier CGS-D, Dairy Farmers of Ontario, China Scholarship Council, CONACyT, Science without Borders or any other third party funding (e.g., workplace funding, scholarships from a home government). No application required; currently registered eligible students will be identified by OGPS. Incoming students will be identified by their departments and the award will be included in their offer of admission.

The Univeristy of Guelph Donor(s):

Qualification(s): All current or entering international PhD students admitted to their program with a minimum A- admission average and current or entering DVSC students admitted to their program with a minimum B admission average, and who are billed the international tuition rates, are eligible. International doctoral students who were admitted with an average lower than the minimum required admission average will be eligible in the semester following successful completion of their qualifying exam, for the remainder of the four-year (up to the 12th registered semester) period of eligibility. Students who transfer from a Master program to a doctoral program will be eligible for up to 12 semesters of IDTS funding, starting in the semester in which they are enrolled in the doctoral program.

various \$50,000: \$12,500/year for up to 4 years (3 equal payments) Amount:

Ivey Cook Bursaries [I3076]

Apply to CSD using the "New Student Intake Form" and a letter explaining your situation and attach documentation showing the denied provincial funding. Recipients will be selected by the CSD Learning Disabilities Team on a first come first served basis, based on the validity and need for an assessment.

Suzanne Ivey Cook

Qualification(s): Students who have been denied funding through the Ontario Student Assistance Program (OSAP) or their provincial/territorial student aid program who require academic accommodation or support through the Centre for Students with Disabilities (CSD) and who are unable to pay for the required assessment.

several awards of up to \$1,000

Amount:

Leonard Connolly Exchange Scholarship [I0446]

Established in honour of Prof. Leonard Conolly, professor of drama, Chair of the Department of Drama, 1981-88, and Associate Vice-President Academic, 1988-92. This scholarship is for an exchange student visiting the University of Guelph. Selection, by the Centre for International Programs, will be based on assessment of (a) a one-page submission describing the significance of the student visiting Guelph to the program of study at the partner exchange university, (b) two faculty references of one-page each, and (c) consistent high performance in the course work completed, as documented by a transcript of program grades to date, submitted by the home university. Apply to the Centre for International Programs by April 15th, for visiting during the subsequent Fall or Winter semesters.

Students, faculty, staff and friends of Prof. Leonard Conolly Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Full-time visiting students, registered at Guelph for at least one semester, from any country in the South (a list of eligible countries and exchange partner universities is available in the Centre for

International Programs).

Amount: 1 award of \$1,000

January 28, 2020 2020-2021 Graduate Calendar

M. Frances Hucks Memorial Research Scholarship [Z5723]

Established in memory of Mary F. Hucks, (MAC '26) and honorary class president of (MAC '30). The recipient will be the person with demonstrated financial need who has the highest academic performance over the most recent two years of full-time or equivalent university study. Masters or doctoral students may hold the scholarship once per degree. Apply with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form, a one page thesis research proposal and a one page letter of reference from the principal advisor to Student Financial Services by January 10. ACCESS AWARD.

The Estate of Mary F. Hucks with the aid of the Ontario Government's Donor(s): OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Full-time graduate students conducting research with a focus on human food, human nutritional health and/or biotechnology related to human food or nutrition with demonstrated financial need. Students cannot be beyond the start of the 12th month of study on January 10. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF award (see General Statements on Awards).

1 award of \$8,000 Amount:

Madame Vigdis Finnbogadottir Scholarships [I5800]

The University of Guelph provides two scholarships equal to the difference between international tuition and Canadian tuition for Icelandic students pursuing a graduate degree at the University of Guelph. Students will be nominated to the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies Awards Committee by the Icelandic Exchange Coordinator. Application is not required.

Donor(s): University of Guelph in honour of the visit of the former Icelandic President Madame Vigdis Finnbogadottir in 1998

Qualification(s): Full-time graduate Icelandic students pursuing a graduate degree at the University of Guelph are eligible up to their sixth semester of registration at the master's level, ninth at the doctoral level, and twelfth

in the case of a transfer from master's to doctoral studies.

2 awards of various amounts Amount:

Mary I. Whitelock Bursaries [Z5695]

Apply by January 10 to Student Financial Services with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form. ACCESS AWARD.

Estate of Mary I. Whitelock, a friend of the University, with the aid of the Donor(s):

Ontario government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Full-time graduate students with demonstrated financial need.

Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for

receipt of an OSOTF award (see General Statement on Awards)

several awards of up to \$2,000 Amount:

Milad Ghasemi Ariani Memorial Scholarship [E6038]

Established in memory of Milad Ghasemi Ariani, a Ph.D. student in the Department of Marketing and Consumer Student. Milad was a first year Ph.D. student from Iran who perished in the Iran plane crash in January 2020. Milad's leadership with other Ph.D. students was outstanding. Students must have completed an application for admission along with a one-page research statement to the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies (grschol@uoguelph.ca) by March 15. Selection will be based on highest admission average and in the event of a tie, the strongest research statement selected will be used to break the tie.

University of Guelph, Family and Friends of Milad Ghasemi Ariani Donor(s):

Qualification(s): International students entering any graduate program. Preference for PhD students entering a program offered by the Department of

Marketing and Consumer Studies or an MSc student entering a program

offered by the Department of Marketing and Consumer Studies.

Amount: 1 award of \$5,000

Nora Cebotarev Memorial Graduate Scholarship [E8012]

This award was made possible from an estate gift from Professor Nora Cebotarev. The award recipient will be selected on the basis of high academic achievement and a commitment to social change as demonstrated through past activities and experiences. To be considered, the candidate needs to have applied for admission through OUAC by February 1 for entry to a graduate program in the summer, fall, or winter semester following the nomination deadline. A nomination letter from the Graduate Coordinator confirming the candidate's suitability for this award, and a copy of the nominee's CV if not included in the application for admission, should be forwarded to the Office of Graduate & Postdoctoral Studies by February 15th. The recipient of the Nora Cebotarev Memorial Graduate Scholarship will also be awarded the Ellen Nilsen Memorial Graduate Scholarship (E5847). Under extenuating circumstances the award may be deferred for up to one academic year from time of initial award, with a deferred acceptance of entry to a University of Guelph graduate program.. The recipient of the Nora Cebotarev Memorial Graduate Scholarship will also be awarded the Ellen Nilsen Memorial Graduate Scholarship (E5847). Under extenuating circumstances the award may be deferred for up to one academic year from time of initial award, with a deferred acceptance of entry to a University of Guelph graduate program.

The Estate of Nora Cebotarev Donor(s):

Qualification(s): International female students from developing countries who have

demonstrated commitment to social change entering a graduate program in the upcoming academic year (summer, fall or winter semester).

1 award of \$25,000 (payable over 6 semesters) Amount:

Norma Valeriote International Student Bursaries [I3009]

Preference given to a student from a country of focus as defined by CIDA (Canadian International Development Agency). Apply to the International Student Advisor with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form for International Students.

Donor(s): Mrs. Norma L. Valeriote

Qualification(s): International students registered in any graduate program beyond class

level 3 with demonstrated financial need.

Amount: Several of varying amounts

Richard and Sophia Hungerford Graduate Scholarships [Z5724]

Established to support graduate students in financial need whose research interests relate to developing countries. Recipients will be selected on the basis of financial need, academic achievement, and the quality of their intended research in developing countries. Apply to Student Financial Services by January 10 including a one page summary of the research proposal, a completed Financial Need Assessment Form, and a letter of reference from the principal advisor. ACCESS AWARD.

The estate of Richard and Sophia Hungerford with the aid of the Ontario

government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Registered or incoming graduate students with at least a cumulative

80% average in their last two years are eligible with demonstrated financial need. Students are ineligible if beyond semester 5 at the masters level and semester 7 at the doctoral level. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an

OSOTF award (see General Statements on Awards).

7 awards of \$5,000 Amount:

Richard and Sophia Hungerford Graduate Travel Grants [Z5725]

Students who meet the eligibility criterion will be awarded this travel grant based on the availability of overall funds in the endowment. Apply to Student Financial Services with a completed Graduate Travel Grants for Students Demonstrating Financial Need Application and a Financial Need Assessment Form by the appropriate deadline date. Application deadlines are October 1 for Winter travel, March 15 for Summer travel and June 30 for the upcoming Fall and/or Winter travel. Students may not receive this award more than two times during their graduate studies and this grant cannot be held with the University of Guelph Travel Grant T5713. ACCESS AWARD.

The estate of Richard and Sophia Hungerford with the aid of the Ontario Donor(s): government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Registered students with demonstrated financial need who: i) have

been accepted into a travel program (i.e exchange, study abroad, LOP) offered by the Centre for International Programs who will be studying in a developing country; or ii) are registered in a field course taking place in a developing country; or iii) are conducting research related to developing countries and will be travelling to further expand their knowledge and/or contributing towards their research/thesis.

Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF award (see General Statements on Awards).

various awards of \$500 to \$3,000 Amount:

Roy C. Anderson Graduate Scholarship [Z5629]

Established In honour of Roy C. Anderson, professor and former chair of the Department of Zoology. The recipient will be chosen on the basis of financial need and high academic achievement. A student may hold the award once. Submit a completed Financial Need Assessment Form, including a list of publications, brief research proposal, reference letter from thesis advisor and cumulative academic record to Student Financial Services by January 10. ACCESS AWARD.

Dr. Denis H. Lynn and Dr. Patrick K. Woo with the aid of the Ontario Donor(s): government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Full-time students conducting research in parasitology; including all aspects of microbial, protozoan and metazoan infections in animals and plants. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated

terms for receipt of an OSOTF/OTSS award.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,500

Scotiabank Bursaries [Z5709]

In order to allow students with financial need to continue their studies as full-time students, two bursaries are awarded. The awards will be distributed in the winter semester. Students must apply to Student Financial Services. ACCESS AWARDS

Scotiabank with the aid of the Ontario government's OSOTF program Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Full-time graduate students with financial need. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF

award (see General Statements on Awards).

Amount: 2 awards of \$1,500

Sports Media and Sports Broadcasting Scholarships [I1035]

Apply by May 15th to Student Financial Services by submitting a one page letter outlining sports media or sports broadcasting experience in the past year. Letters can be emailed to awards@uoguelph.ca. Selection is based on highest cumulative average. If no applications are received preference will be given to a student minoring in Media and Cinema Studies and who have the highest GPA.

Rogers Media Inc.

Qualification(s): Students registered in any program who have demonstrated experience in sports media and sports broadcasting. Preference to students involved in on campus activities in the sports media and/or sports broadcasting areas. To be awarded to an undergraduate student first, then to a graduate student if no undergraduate students apply.

2 awards of \$2,500

Stanley Saunders Scholarship for Music [I8009]

Matched by the University Graduate Scholarship Matching Program, this scholarship is provided through a generous bequest from Dr. Richard Carlton, faculty member in the Department of Sociology & Anthropology from 1972 to December, 1990. Selection is based on the quality of the proposal, the research findings of which are expected to be publishable in recognized humanities and/or social science journals. Preference will be given to research relating to the Renaissance, Baroque, Classical, and Romantic periods of music up to 1900. Apply to Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies by March 1st, with an outline of the intended research, a curriculum vitae, and a detailed budget for the entire research project. Travel costs for a research project are an acceptable budget item.

Donor(s): Dr. Richard Carlton

Qualification(s): For thesis graduate students whose research focus is furthering the

fundamental understanding of the nature and function of music in

human society.

1 award of \$6,000 Amount:

University of Guelph ACCESS Scholarships [Z5688]

Apply by January 10 to Student Financial Services with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form. ACCESS AWARD.

Alumni and friends of the University of Guelph with the aid of the Ontario Donor(s):

government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Undergraduate, graduate or OAC(Guelph) diploma graduate students who wish to study full-time but who need financial support to do so. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for

receipt of an OSOTF award (see General Statements on Awards).

several awards of up to \$2,000 Amount:

University of Guelph Alumni Association Access Bursaries [Z5710]

Established by the University of Guelph Alumni Association, with the assistance of the Ontario government's OSOTF program, to support students who wish to study full-time but who need financial support to do so. Apply with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form (N.A.F.) to Student Financial Services by January 10. Students will be considered for this award automatically once a N.A.F has been submitted by the deadline date. ACCESS AWARD.

University of Guelph Alumni Association with the aid of the Ontario Donor(s):

government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Students registered in any graduate program with demonstrated financial need. Additionally, students must meet the

government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF/OTSS

1 award of \$1,250

University of Guelph Graduate Student Paid Parental Leave Fund [I5989]

The University of Guelph provides support to full-time doctoral students whose guaranteed stipend is suspended while on an approved Leave of Absence from their doctoral graduate program. Total value of each award could be up to 1/3 of their annual funding package to a maximum of \$2,700 per semester for up to three semesters of consecutive leave of absences (up to \$8,100 total); when a doctoral student takes a leave of absence for a semester already underway, the award amount will be pro-rated according to the tuition rebate schedule. Students must submit an application package to the Awards Officers in the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies (grschol@uoguelph.ca) that includes a: completed Paid Parental Leave Fund application form; completed request for Leave of Absence/Withdrawal form. Supporting documentation (proof of birth, adoption) must be produced before/upon immediate return to full-time registration status. Applications will be accepted on an ongoing basis, subject to fund availability. Not tenable during the Paid Parental Leave period approved for Tri-Council Scholarship (including the Vanier) holders.

Board of Graduate Studies Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students must have completed at least one full-time registered semester in a doctoral program prior to the semester of application; be registered at the time of application; be within the Completion Period for their graduate program; have applied for a Leave of Absence from their graduate program for parental leave reasons (birth or adoption); be receiving, if not for the leave of absence, a funding package from their Department, for the semester(s) in which they are taking leave.

several awards of varying amounts Amount:

University of Guelph International Student Bursary [B5778]

The University of Guelph provides support to International graduate students that are faced with unexpected, or unforeseen financial shortfalls while registered on campus. Students should apply to the International Student Advisor by Nov. 1 for the fall semester; March 1 for the winter semester, and July 2 for the summer semester with a completed International Student Financial Need Assessment Form (N.A.F.). If students have an emergency situation, please contact the International Student Advisor, in Student Life, University Centre, Level 3.

The University of Guelph Donor(s):

Qualification(s): International students (defined as paying the International tuition fee) registered in any graduate program who have completed a minimum of three semesters and has demonstrated financial need.

several awards of various amounts Amount:

University of Guelph Travel Grants [T5713]

The University of Guelph, through the sale of Guelph London House, has established an endowment to provide travel grants to students. Students may only receive this travel award once per degree. Apply to Student Financial Services with a completed Graduate Travel Grants for Students Demonstrating Financial Need Application and a Financial Need Assessment Form by the appropriate deadline date. Application deadlines are October 1 for Winter travel, March 15 for Summer travel and June 30 for the upcoming Fall and/or Winter travel.

The University of Guelph Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Graduate students who wish to study outside of Canada for a minimum of two months, have a minimum 70% cumulative average, and who demonstrate financial need. Preference will be given to students participating in the London Semester.

several variable Amount:

January 28, 2020 2020-2021 Graduate Calendar

W.N. Vaughan Medal [C0299]

A medal may be given annually to a student senator who has high academic standing and who has made a substantial contribution to student life and to the university, particularly through involvement in and commitment to Senate activities. Prospective candidates will be <u>nominated</u> by senators and the medal winner will be chosen by a committee selected by the Senate Bylaws and Membership Committee. The medal will be awarded at June convocation. No application is necessary.

Donor(s): Friends of Walter N. Vaughan

Qualification(s): Student senator who has high academic standing and who has made

a substantial contribution to student life and to the University, particularly through involvement in and commitment to Senate activities.

Amount: 1 medal

College of Arts Internal Awards

The University reserves the right to amend awards subject to the availability of funds.

Alastair J. Durie Research Travel Grant [T5975]

Established by Dr. Kevin James in honour of Alastair J. Durie, pre-eminent scholar of Scottish tourism history and valued advisor to Guelph MA students. Selection will be based on academic standing, a research statement indicating the relation of the trip to the project and feasibility of proposed budget relating to travel costs. Apply by February 1, to the graduate office in the Department of History and include a budget, description of the travel and a research statement indicating the relation of the trip to the project.

Donor(s): Kevin James

Qualification(s): Students registered in any Master's or Doctoral programs who are

required to travel for research to access historical texts. Preference for

students specializing in tourism history.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,000

Alexander H. Brodie Memorial Award [T5008]

Application should be made to the Interdepartmental Committee on Scottish Studies.

Donor(s): Friends of the late professor Alexander H. Brodie

Qualification(s): Full-time graduate MA (or, if none are eligible, PhD) student for thesis

research overseas related to Scottish studies.

Amount: 1 award of up to \$500

Betty King Memorial Graduate Scholarship [I5002]

This award commemorates the work of Betty King, a staff member in the former Department of English and the School of Literatures and Performance Studies in English from 1990 to 1998. Betty was particularly caring and helpful to graduate students in the College and significantly contributed to a supportive work environment for colleagues. The student assessed as having the highest academic performance (both in completed courses and in research progress to date) after the first two semesters of study in the program are completed, will be recommended by the SETS Graduate Awards Committee to the College of Arts Awards Committee. No application is required.

Donor(s): Friends and colleagues of Betty King

Qualification(s): Currently registered full-time MA students in the School of English

and Theatre Studies (SETS) who are entering the third semester of study will be considered if they have not received internal and/or external awards totalling \$5000 or more during their first year of MA

study.

Amount: 1 award of \$500

Carole Stewart Arts Graduate Scholarship [E5911]

Established in recognition of Carole Stewart's contributions to the College of Arts from 1966 to 2001, including terms as Chair of the Department of Philosophy, from 1985 to 1992, and Dean from 1993 to 2001. The award will be given based on highest academic average and will be rotated among programs in the following order: the School of Languages and Literatures, the School of Fine Art and Music, the Department of History, the Department of Philosophy and the School of English and Theatre Studies. No application is required.

Donor(s): Friends and Colleagues of Carole Stewart

Qualification(s): Full-time students entering any graduate program offered by the

College of Arts.

Amount: 1 award of \$3,500

CFUW Guelph - Graduate Scholarship in Studio Art [I5653]

Established by the Canadian Federation of University Women – Guelph to assist women to obtain higher education. Applicants must submit portfolios to the Chair of the Fine Art & Music with a letter indicating the high school they attended by January 15th. Selection will be based on excellence in studio art and/or art history.

Oonor(s): Canadian Federation of University Women - Guelph

Qualification(s): Students registered in full-time studies in the Master of Fine Arts,

Studio Art program. Preference will be given to a practicing female artist. Additional preference will be given to students who have graduated from a secondary school in Wellington County.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,000

College of Arts Graduate Research Bursary [Z5700]

Apply by January 10 to Student Financial Services with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form and a letter outlining the importance of the proposed activity and the associated expenses to the Chair of the College of arts Awards Committee. The award may be divided between two students at the discretion of the Committee and may be awarded retroactively for travel in the previous semester. ACCESS AWARD.

Donor(s): Supporters of the College of Arts with the aid of the Ontario government's

OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Full-time graduate students with demonstrated financial need with costs associated with a special activity, such as research travel or

conference attendance. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an <u>OSOTF</u> award (see

General Statements on Awards).

Amount: 1 award of \$500

Connie Rooke Scholarship [E5116]

Selection will be based on demonstrated significant achievement in creative writing through submission of a portfolio to the Master of Fine Arts Creative Writing admissions committee. No application is necessary.

Donor(s): University of Guelph

Qualification(s): Graduate students entering the MFA in Creative Writing Program.

Amount: various awards of \$12,000 (payable over 6 semesters)

D. S. Wilson Entrance Scholarship [E5665]

This scholarship is awarded to the student who demonstrates high academic performance and overall academic merit as indicated by the student's admission application. Applications for the Master of Theatre Studies Program will be considered as the application for this award. No application necessary.

Donor(s): Dr. Ann Wilson

Qualification(s): Students entering the Master of English or Theatre Studies Program.

Amount: 1 award of \$5,000

Department of History Graduate Essay Prizes [I5647]

Students do not apply; all theses and major papers will be considered. Instructors will nominate course essays. Prizes may not be given out in each category every year.

Donor(s): Department of History

Qualification(s): Graduate students who have written (i) an outstanding thesis, (ii) an

outstanding major paper, and (iii) an outstanding course essay during the preceding twelve months.

Amount: up to three awards of \$100

Edward Stewart Scholarship in Scottish Studies [I5014]

Selection will be based on highest cumulative average. Application is not required.

Donor(s): Friends and family of the late Dr. Edward Stewart, former Deputy Minister of Education and Secretary of Cabinet in the Ontario Government, to honour his lifelong interests in higher education, Scottish culture and history.

Qualification(s): Graduate students registered in their first or second year in the field of Scottish Studies (M.A. or Ph.D. Programs in History) with a minimum cumulative average of 80% upon entry to the program or

after the first year of study.

Amount: 1 award of \$3,500

Edward Y. Morwick Graduate Scholarship in Creative Writing [E8011]

Edward Y. Morwick, honorary alumni, Barrister and Solicitor, of Hamilton, Ontario, created this scholarship to encourage and reward a student entering the Master of Fine Arts, Creative Writing Program with high academic performance and who is dedicated to developing skills in the craft of creative writing. No application necessary.

Donor(s): Edward Y. Morwick

Qualification(s): Graduate students entering the Master of Fine Arts Creative Writing

Program.

Amount: 2 award of \$9,000 (payable over 6 semesters)

Frank Watson Travel Scholarship [T5806]

Applicants will be eligible after the successful completion of their comprehensive examinations. Preference will be given to PhD students, but if no PhD students qualify, MA students with a minimum cumulative average of 80% (A-) will be considered. Selection will be based on relevance of intended travel to the student thesis work. Apply by February 1 for travel between April of current year and April of the following year to the Chair of Scottish Studies with an outline of the purpose and duration of travel to

Dr. Cecily Watson and the Scottish Studies Foundation Donor(s):

Qualification(s): MA and PhD students in the Scottish Studies Program who intend to

visit Scotland for their thesis work.

1 award of \$1,000 Amount:

Griffin Trust for Excellence in Poetry Scholarship [A5287]

Established in honour of Constance Rooke's leadership of the MFA in Creative Writing program, by Scott Griffin, Chairman and founder of The Griffin Trust for Excellence in Poetry, to support students focusing their studies on poetry. Selection will be based on academic merit as determined by quality of the individual student's admission application portfolio and/or academic performance in their first year of study.

Scott Griffin Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Graduate students entering or registered in the Master of Fine Art in

Creative Writing will be considered automatically for these awards.

Amount: 3 awards of up to \$2,500

Helen O'Reilly History Scholarship [Z5928]

Established in honour of Helen O' Reilly, a mother who entered university as a mature student and went on to pursue graduate studies in history. Apply by January 10 to Student Financial Services with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form. ACCESS AWARD.

The family of Helen O'Reilly with the aid of the Ontario Government's Donor(s):

OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Graduate students registered with the Department of History with

superior academic standing and demonstrated financial need. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF award (see General Statements on Awards).

1 award of up to \$1,000 Amount:

International Emergency Medical Aid Assistance [B5200]

The University of Guelph provides support to International graduate students that are faced with unexpected, or unforeseen financial shortfalls due to a medical issue not covered by UHIP or the Student Dental/Medical insurance plans. Students should apply to the International Student Advisor, in the Centre for International Programs office, by completing an International Student Financial Need Assessment Form (N.A.F.) and submitting documentation to support the medical issue. These bursaries are awarded on an on-going basis.

Donor(s): University of Guelph

Qualification(s): International students registered in a degree program and have

completed a minimum 1.50 credits who have a medical emergency expenses not covered by UHIP or the Student Dental/Medical insurance

plans and demonstrated financial need.

Several awards of varying amounts Amount:

John Black Graduate Travel Grant [T5649]

Established by friends and colleagues of John Black, Chief Librarian at Guelph (1984-95) and a founding faculty member (1966-95) in the Department of Political Studies. Selection will be based on academic standing, research potential and feasibility of proposed travel. Apply to the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies by October 17 using the John Black Graduate Travel Grant application. Applications may be submitted for future travel only and applications for previous travel will not be considered.

Friends and Colleagues of John Black Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Master's students with at least an "A-"average in the last 2 years, registered in a Political Science program (POLS/CCJP), the Capacity

Development and Extension program, or the collaborative International Development Studies program (any department) in class level 1 to 3 at the time of application and who plan to travel to conduct thesis

research, attend a conference, or take a course.

1 award of \$1,500 Amount:

John Galt Scholarships [Z5706]

The John Galt Scholarships were established to attract the most promising graduate students to the MA and PhD programs in History. One scholarship of \$3,000 will be awarding to a student registered in the MA or PHD program offered by the Department of History with greatest financial need. Apply by letter with a completed Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services by January 10. ACCESS AWARD.

The faculty of the Department of History with the aid of the Ontario Donor(s): government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Students registered in the MA or PhD program offered by the

Department of History with demonstrated financial need. Preference will be given to students registered in their first year of the program. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for

receipt of an OSOTF award (see General Statements on Awards).

1 award of \$3,000 Amount:

Lambda Foundation Scholarship in LBGT Studies [I5033]

This scholarship has been provided to encourage research on the subject of lesbian, bisexual, gay and transgendered (LBGT) peoples. The scholarship is based upon areas of research pertaining to the history, contributions, and issues by or about LBGT peoples. Preference will be given to an applicant who is involved in the LBGT community as shown by a record of volunteer activities, active civil society memberships, or as attested by a letter of recommendation from a community group, or as demonstrated by related previous academic pursuits. Projects must have been completed or research proposals accepted within the past calendar year. Apply to the Dean of Arts by December 15 including the research proposal or completed project, curriculum vitae, and any supporting letters referencing involvement in the LBGT community and/or faculty support. This scholarship may be held by a student only once.

The Lambda Foundation/Fondation Lambda, along with other donors. Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students enrolled in a graduate program with a thesis, a research proposal, essay, independent research project or course work programs pertaining to LBGT studies, as broadly defined by the applicant.

1 award of \$1,000

Lin Coburn Memorial Graduate Scholarship [Z5933]

The School of English and Theatre Studies Awards Committee will review applications received from Student Financial Services and contact selected applicants for copies of their academic portfolios, including but not limited to reviews of grades in courses completed to date, essays and papers submitted for those courses etc. Selection criteria include financial need for the first year of doctoral study and all academic performance in the previous degree of study. Students may hold the award only once. Apply by January 10 to Student Financial Services with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form and a letter (maximum of two pages), expressing interest in the award and listing any essays and/or other written materials from courses completed in the previous degree of study. ACCESS AWARD.

The family, colleagues and friends of Lin Coburn with the assistance of the Donor(s): Ontario government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Students registered in the MFA Creative Writing or MA in English. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for

receipt of an OSOTF award (see General Statements on Awards).

1 award of \$4,000 Amount:

Margaret Priest Graduate Scholarship [E8008]

This scholarship is provided to a student entering the Master of Fine Art program with exceptional studio work (drawing and architecture) as demonstrated by portfolio submitted with application to the Master of Fine Art program.. No award application is necessary.

Margaret Priest, University of Guelph Professor Emerita and accomplished Donor(s): artist

Qualification(s): Graduate student entering the Master of Fine Art program with a

minimum cumulative academic standing of 80%.

1 award of \$3,000

McClelland & Stewart Scholarship [I5356]

The recipient will be selected on work to date and anticipated major project. No application is required.

McClelland & Stewart Ltd.

Qualification(s): Awarded to a full-time graduate student registered in the MFA Creative

Writing Program. 1 award of \$2,500

Nancy Bailey Graduate Teaching Prize [I5667]

Established In honour of retired Prof. Nancy Bailey in recognition of her excellence as a teacher. No application is necessary.

Department of English Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students registered in a program offered by the School of English and

Theatre Studies who provided teaching assistance in the previous

winter, spring and/or fall semesters.

Amount: 1 award of \$100

January 28, 2020 2020-2021 Graduate Calendar

Amount:

Paul M. Waters Memorial Scholarship [I5174]

Graduate students currently enrolled in the Department of English should submit their nomination to the chair, Department of English. Selection of the winner will be made by the College of Arts awards committee and the dean of Graduate Studies.

Donor(s): The Paul M. Waters family, in honour of Paul Waters (MA '89)

Qualification(s): Graduate student who has completed two semesters in the English MA program and who has gained the respect of fellow graduate students

both by demonstrating a high level of commitment to academic and community activities and by a light-hearted perspective toward all endeavours

Amount: 1 award of \$650

Peggy A. Pritchard and Dr. Andrew M. Kropinski Graduate Bursary [B5967]

Established by Peggy A. Pritchard and her husband, Dr. Andrew M. Kropinski, upon Ms. Pritchard's retirement from the University of Guelph in 2016. Apply to the International Student Advisor with a completed International Graduate Student Financial Need Assessment Form (NAF).

Donor(s): Peggy Pritchard and Andrew Kropinski

Qualification(s): International graduate students from a developing country (as defined

by CIDA Canadian International Development Agency) who

demonstrate financial need with a preference given to female students.

Amount: 1 award of \$2,000

Renate Niklaus Benson European Studies Travel Grant [T6028]

Established by Dr. Eugene Benson to honour his wife, Dr. Renate Niklaus Benson. Renate, a professor in the Department of Languages and Literatures, founded the European Studies program at the University of Guelph. She was an authority on modern German literature with work published in English, German and Japanese. Apply by March 1 to the College of Arts Awards Committee with a letter describing the travel details and a research statement indicating the relation of the trip to the project or describing the impact of the research communication on the student's development. Submit a proposed budget relating to travel costs. Selection will be based on the highest 'impact score'. When assessing the candidates, each should be ranked in order by an impact score. The impact score assesses the degree to which the student's specific research plan will be supported by the travel.

Donor(s): Dr. Eugene Benson

Qualification(s): Students registered in the European Studies MA program pursuing travel to Europe for research or communication of research, such as

disseminating research at a conference

disseminating research at a conference.

Amount: 1 award of \$2,000

Robert Carr-Wiggin Prize [I5673]

Established in memory of Robert Carr-Wiggin, one of the first students to graduate from the PhD program in Philosophy. Awarded to to a student in philosophy for the best paper that has been submitted to either a scholarly journal or a scholarly conference during the preceding year. Applicants must submit, to the Chair of the Philosophy Department, a copy of the paper, accompanied by a copy of the acceptance letter from the journal or conference; only one paper may be submitted by an applicant for consideration each May 1; the paper must have been accepted by the journal or conference during the previous twelve months. The award may not be given out each year. Selection is by the college awards committee on recommendation from the department awards committee; presentation is at the College of Arts awards luncheon each year.

Donor(s): Guelph Philosophical Society

Qualification(s): Full and part-time philosophy graduate students registered beyond the

first semester of study.

Amount: 1 award of \$200

Ruth and Eber Pollard Doctoral Scholarships in History [E5677]

Ruth and Eber Pollard were passionate supporters of Canadian history research and in their estate they endowed funds to establish the Pollard Doctoral Scholarships in History. Preference will be given to students studying Canadian history. Selection will be based on high academic achievement and research performance, as demonstrated by transcripts, publication record and participation in scholarly activities such as conferences and symposia. No application is necessary.

Donor(s): The Estate of the late Ruth and Eber Pollard

Qualification(s): Students entering full-time doctoral study in History in May, September

or January following the deadline date with a minimum cumulative

average of 80% over their graduate studies.

Amount: 2 awards of \$10,500 (payable over 3 semesters of study)

Shuebrook Graduate Scholarship [Z5916]

This award was established in honour of Ron Shuebrook, Chair in the Department of Fine Art 1988 to 1993 and past Graduate Coordinator of the MFA program. This award was created to celebrate his passionate commitment and devotion to the development and well-being of the School of Fine Art and Music. Apply to Student Financial Services by January 10 with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form (N.A.F.). Students will be considered for this award automatically once a N.A.F has been submitted by the deadline date. ACCESS AWARD.

Donor(s): Established by the colleagues and friends of Dr. Ron Shuebrook with the aid of the Ontario government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Students registered in the MFA program with demonstrated financial need. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated

terms for receipt of an OSOTF award (see General Statements on

Awards).

Amount: 1 award of \$750

St Andrew's Society of Montreal Research Travel Grant in Scottish Studies [T5100]

Preference will be given to students from Quebec. Applications should be made to the Scottish Studies Foundation Chair by February 1st detailing the research plan, itinerary and costs. Upon completion of the research trip, a report must be submitted to the St Andrew's Society of Montreal for publication in their newsletter.

Donor(s): The St Andrew's Society of Montreal

Qualification(s): Graduate students studying in the field of Scottish Studies to undertake

a research trip to Scotland.

Amount: 1 award of \$2,000

St. Andrew's Society of Toronto Travel Grant [T5972]

Submit a research plan, itinerary and travel costs to the Chair of Scottish Studies by February 1st. Upon completion of the research trip, St. Andrew's Society of Toronto may invite the recipient of the travel grant to deliver a short talk relating to research undertaken at St. Andrew's Society of Toronto members meeting.

Oonor(s): St. Andrew's Society of Toronto

Qualification(s): Students studying in the field of Scottish Studies who are planning to

travel for research purposes related to their program of study.

mount: 1 award of \$1,200

Ted Cowan Scholarship [T5650]

Awarded in even numbered years to support research travel for a Guelph student in Scottish studies. Prof. Cowan, for many years chair of Scottish studies in the Department of History, made major contributions to raising the awareness of Scottish studies both in the academic world and among the public as a whole. Submit an application, including proposed research trip budget and statement of research plan, to the graduate coordinator of the department of registration. Preference will be given to PhD students.

Donor(s): Private donations and a grant from the Scottish Studies Foundation

Qualification(s): Scottish Studies PhD students who have completed or anticipate

completing their qualifying examination, and MA students who have

completed two semesters.

Amount: 1 award of \$500

Teresa McCusker Scottish Studies Bursary [B6033]

Established by siblings Frances and Martin Houston and their families in memory of a beloved aunt, Teresa McCusker, who valued support for young people and their learning journeys. Apply by January 10th to Student Financial Services with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form and a statement that demonstrates academic focus in Scottish Studies. Selection will be based on greatest financial need.

Donor(s): Frances Houston

Qualification(s): Students registered in a program offered by the Department of History

with a focus on Scottish Studies who have demonstrated financial

need.

Amount: 1 award of \$2,000

Tony Scherman Graduate Scholarship [E8007]

Graduate students with a minimum cumulative academic standing of 80% and exceptional studio work (specifically in painting) as demonstrated by a portfolio submitted with application to the Master of Fine Art program. Application is not required.

Donor(s): Tony Scherman, Adjunct Professor of Fine Art, friend of the University

and accomplished artist

Qualification(s): Graduate students entering the Master of Fine Art program.

Amount: 1 award of \$2,000

TransCanada Institute Graduate Essay Prize [I5296]

Established in recognition of research excellence. Selection will be made based on the qualify of an essay as demonstrated by its original and methodological treatment of its subject and submitted by the student's graduate adviser or graduate instructor. Submission should be forwarded in writing to the Dean of Arts by April 30 by a student's graduate instructor or supervisor along with three copies of the chosen essay.

Donor(s): TransCanada Institute

Qualification(s): Graduate students registered in SETS who have submitted an essay which investigates postcolonial and diaspora theories, especially in

relation to, though not exclusively about, Canadian literature.

Amount: 1 award of \$500

University Graduate Scholarship (COA) [I5766]

Awarded to students showing outstanding academic performance. Departments will nominate students to the College Awards Committee on the basis of research performance/potential, including progress in the program of study. Application is not required.

Donor(s): University of Guelph

Qualification(s): Registered masters students up to their 6th semester and doctoral students up to their 12th semester or students who transfer from masters to doctoral up to their 15th semester, with a minimum of 75% average

in the last year of full-time study, or equivalent.

Amount: Numerous awards of varying amounts from \$500 to \$20,000

William and Nona Heaslip Graduate Bursary [Z5941]

Apply by January 10 by submitting a Financial Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services and include a thesis summary. Selection will be based on the student who demonstrated the greatest financial need. ACCESS AWARD.

Donor(s): Nona Heaslip with the aid of the Ontario government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Students registered in the MA or PhD program in History with

demonstrated financial need. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an <u>OSOTF/OTSS</u> award. Preference will be given to a student whose primary research is on Rural History.

1 award of \$5,000

William Hughes Memorial Scholarship in Philosophy [E8001]

Professor Hughes was the founding member of the Philosophy Department at the University of Guelph, a professor from 1965 until his retirement in 1997. Selection will be made on the basis of the student's admission application materials and high academic standing. Application is not required.

Donor(s): Friends and family of the late Professor William (Bill) Hughes

Qualification(s): Graduate students entering the PhD program in Philosophy.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,000

Amount:

Year 2 MFA Studio Art Scholarship [I5997]

Selection will be based on demonstrated exceptional studio work as evaluated at end of semester critiques in April. In the event of a tie, the student with the highest cumulative average will be selected. Application is not required

Donor(s): Members of the Faculty of Studio Art

Qualification(s): Students entering year 2 of the Master of Fine Art (MFA) Studio Art

program with a minimum 80% average from their first year of the MFA. Preference will be given to a student who does not hold an

award from SSHRC or OGS.

Amount: 1 award of \$5,000

College of Biological Science Internal Awards

The University reserves the right to amend awards subject to the availability of funds.

Abell Pest Control Scholarship in Lyme Disease Research [I5980]

Selection will be based on the strongest research potential on lyme disease. Apply by October 17 to the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies Awards Committee (grschol@uoguelph.ca) with a research proposal no longer than two pages outlining your research and a CV. Include the name of the award and the award ID number in the subject line of your email.

Donor(s): Abell Pest Control

Qualification(s): Students registered in any program offered by the College of Biological

Science or the Ontario Veterinary College or the Ontario Agriculture

College conducting research in Lyme disease.

Amount: 1 award of \$5,000

Abell Pest Control Scholarship in Pollinator Research. [I5976]

Selection will be based on the strongest research potential in pollinators. Apply by October 17 to the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies Awards Committee (grschol@uoguelph.ca) with a research proposal no longer than two pages outlining your research and a CV. Include the name of the award and the award ID number in the subject line of your email.

Donor(s): Abell Pest Control

Qualification(s): Students registered in any program who are conducting research in

Pollinators. Preference will be given to students studying bees.

Amount: 1 award of \$5,000

Alastair J. Durie Research Travel Grant [T5975]

Established by Dr. Kevin James in honour of Alastair J. Durie, pre-eminent scholar of Scottish tourism history and valued advisor to Guelph MA students. Selection will be based on academic standing, a research statement indicating the relation of the trip to the project and feasibility of proposed budget relating to travel costs. Apply by February 1, to the graduate office in the Department of History and include a budget, description of the travel and a research statement indicating the relation of the trip to the project.

Donor(s): Kevin James

Qualification(s): Students registered in any Master's or Doctoral programs who are

required to travel for research to access historical texts. Preference for

students specializing in tourism history.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,000

Arthur Richmond Memorial Scholarships [I5180]

Established in memory of the late Arthur Richmond (OAC '23), horticulturist and teacher. One award each year is reserved for a student in the Plant Agriculture (Horticultural Sciences) program. Apply by May 1 to the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies by completing the Arthur Richmond Memorial Scholarships Application. The winners will be selected on the basis of academic excellence. The scholarships may only be held once at the master's level and once at the doctoral level.

Donor(s): The Estate of Nola Richmond

Qualification(s): Full-time master's students up to semester six and doctoral students

up to semester nine in one of the following programs: Plant Agriculture, Integrative Biology, Molecular & Cellular Biology, or Environmental Sciences.

Amount: 4 awards of \$4,000

Brock Chittim Graduate Scholarship in Chemistry [E6037]

The Brock Chittim Graduate Scholarship in Chemistry honours the life and accomplishments of Mr. Brock Chittim (MSc., '87). He has built Wellington Laboratories into a world leader in generating and supplying analytical standards. Brock is a long-time supporter of the University of Guelph and continues to demonstrate how integrity and high ethical standards can be a successful approach in business. Selection will be based on the student with the most outstanding academic record, demonstrated by a high admission average and a track record indicating research potential. This award can only be held only once. Scholarship funds to be awarded are in addition to (i.e. as a "top-up") to the GWC2 stipend. University of Waterloo students in the Guelph-Waterloo Centre for Graduate Work in Chemistry and Biochemistry (GWC2) program are not eligible.

Donor(s): Anonymous

Qualification(s): Students entering or direct transferring to a PhD program in Chemistry at the University of Guelph in the Winter, Spring, or Fall semester of

a calendar year are eligible for consideration in the Fall semester of

that same year.

Amount: 1 award of \$5,000

January 28, 2020 2020-2021 Graduate Calendar

Canadian Dairy Commission M.Sc. Scholarship [I5314]

The Canadian Dairy Commission generously supports these scholarships to encourage and support dairy related graduate studies and to increase career opportunities in the Canadian Dairy industry among aspiring students. Selection will be based on academic excellence and strong research potential. Apply to the OAC Awards Committee (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by August 15 with a two-page letter outlining the significance of your research to the dairy industry; a two-page research proposal; a CV and a letter of reference from your advisor outlining your academic excellence and research potential. Please include your name, student ID and the name of the scholarship on each page of your application. Recipients of this scholarship will be required to provide a one page outline of their proposed thesis to the OAC Awards Office to be included in the College's annual report to the CDC. Students beyond semester level 3 are not eligible. This award is not tenable with the Brock Doctoral Scholarship, Arrell Scholarships, Trudeau Doctoral Scholarships, Dairy Farmers of Ontario Doctoral Research Assistantship, or Tri-Council Scholarships, including the Vanier.

Donor(s): **Canadian Dairy Commission**

Qualification(s): Students registered in any U of G Master's offered by OAC who are Canadian or Permanent Residents and who are conducting research

> related to the Canadian Dairy Industry in any of the following areas: 1. adding value to dairy ingredients; 2. developing new applications and dairy food products based on bio-medicine; 3. understanding the dairy matrix and the functionality of dairy products; 4. understanding the microbiology of milk and dairy products; 5. enhancing sustainable development and eco-efficiency; 6. controlling water cycle and reducing water usage; 7. improving farm efficiency; 8. reducing cost of milk production; 9. improving animal health and welfare; 10.

reducing risks of antimicrobial resistance

2 awards of \$20,000 (payable over 3 semesters starting in the Fall with Amount: the possibility of a one-time renewal to a maximum of \$40,000 over

6 semesters)

Canadian Dairy Commission PhD. Scholarship [I5315]

The Canadian Dairy Commission generously supports these scholarships to encourage and support dairy related graduate studies and to increase career opportunities in the Canadian Dairy industry among aspiring students. Selection will be based on academic excellence and strong research potential. Apply to the OAC Awards Committee (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by August 15 with a two-page letter outlining the significance of your research to the dairy industry; a two-page research proposal; a CV and a letter of reference from your advisor outlining your academic excellence and research potential. Please include your name, student ID and the name of the scholarship on each page of your application. Recipients of this scholarship will be required to provide a one page outline of their proposed thesis to the OAC Awards Office to be included in the College's annual report to the CDC. Students beyond semester level 9 are not eligible. This award is not tenable with the Brock Doctoral Scholarship, Arrell Scholarships, Trudeau Doctoral Scholarships, Dairy Farmers of Ontario Doctoral Research Assistantship, or Tri-Council Scholarships, including the Vanier.

Canadian Dairy Commission

Qualification(s): Students registered in any University of Guelph doctoral program

offered by OAC who are Canadian or Permanent Residents and who are conducting research related to the Canadian Dairy Industry in any of the following areas: 1. adding value to dairy ingredients; 2. developing new applications and dairy food products based on bio-medicine; 3. understanding the dairy matrix and the functionality of dairy products; 4. understanding the microbiology of milk and dairy products; 5. enhancing sustainable development and eco-efficiency; 6. controlling water cycle and reducing water usage; 7. improving farm efficiency; 8. reducing cost of milk production; 9. improving animal health and welfare; 10. reducing risks of antimicrobial resistance

2 awards of \$30,000 (payable over 3 semesters starting in the Fall with the possibility of a one-time renewal to a maximum of \$90,000 over

9 semesters)

Amount:

CBS Graduate Scholarship in Plant Science [Z5718]

Apply by letter describing research project and research interest, accompanied by a curriculum vitae and completed Financial Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services by January 10. ACCESS AWARD.

Alumni and friends of CBS with the aid of the Ontario government's OSOTF Donor(s):

program

Qualification(s): Full-time MSc students not beyond semester 5 or a full-time PhD

students not beyond semester 9, pursuing gradate studies in the area of Plant Science in the College of Biological Science with demonstrated financial need. Additionally, students must meet the

government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF award (see

General Statements on Awards).

1 award of \$500 Amount:

CFUW Scholarship for Women in Graduate Studies in Nutritional Sciences [I5341]

Established by the Canadian Federation of University Women - Guelph to assist women to obtain higher education. Selection will be based on academic achievement, relevant research activities, demonstrated strong leadership abilities and extra-curricular activities related to nutrition and health or women's issues. Qualifying applicants will be invited to apply and will be asked to complete the application form provided at the time of invitation.

Canadian Federation of University Women, Guelph, ON Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Female students registered in a graduate program in the Department of Human Health and Nutritional Sciences and who are working on thesis project relevant to human nutrition. Preference will be given to students who have graduated from a secondary school in Wellington County

1 award of \$1,000

Dr. Donald Robert Phillips Molecular and Cellular Biology Scholarship [I5917]

Established in memory of Beverly Phillips' brother, Dr. Donald Robert Phillips, OAC'66, a genetics researcher. While primary consideration will be given to contributions to research as demonstrated by authorship of publications and conference presentations in the area of molecular biology, genetics, and cell biology, academic achievement at the graduate level will also be taken into account. Apply by February 28 to the Molecular and Cellular Biology Chair's office with a cover letter, application form (available from the Graduate Program Assistant), and two letters of support (one of which should be written by the student's advisor).

Established by the estate of Beverly Phillips in memory of her brother Dr. Donor(s):

Donald Robert Phillips, OAC'66, a genetics researcher.

Qualification(s): Students registered in the Molecular and Cellular Biology graduate

program.

Amount: 2 awards of \$4,250

Elgin Card Terrestrial Scholarship in Terrestrial Animal Ecology [I5023]

The scholarship may not be held in conjunction with any external awards that provide the student with \$10,000 per year or more. Apply to the Chair of Integrative Biology by September 30.

Ontario Waterfowl Research Foundation Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students with high academic standing and demonstrated interest in

the area of terrestrial zoology.

1 award of \$4,000

GFTC Legacy Fund Graduate Scholarships [I5949]

In recognition of the Guelph Food Technology Centre's (GFTC) long association with the University of Guelph, the GFTC Board has created these scholarships to recognize academic excellence and encourage students to study and pursue post-graduate studies relevant to the food sector. Apply to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by August 15 with a one-page letter stating relevance of past work experience, proposed research objectives and career aspirations to the food production and processing sector. Selection will be based on high academic achievement and relevance of student's past work experience, research objectives and career aspirations to the food production and processing sector.

Guelph Food Technology Centre Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students registered in their first year of course work in a Master's

program in Food Safety and Quality Assurance, a MSc or PhD program in Food Science, Applied Human Nutrition, Nutrition and Nutraceutical Science, Food Agriculture and Resource Economics or an MBA.

9 awards of \$10,000 Amount:

Hagen Graduate Scholarship [Z5719]

If possible, one will be awarded to an MSc student and the other to a PhD student. Preference will be given to students with an interest in tropical and/or marine fish or aquaculture, doing their research in the Hagen Aqualab. Apply by letter describing the research project and research interest, accompanied by a curriculum vitae and completed Financial Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services by January 10. ACCESS AWARD.

Rolf Hagen, founding president of Rolf C. Hagen Inc., Canadian pet food Donor(s): and products supplier, with the aid of the Ontario Government OSOTF

program

Qualification(s): Eligible full-time MSc students registered in CBS, not beyond semester

5 and full-time PhD students registered in CBS, not beyond semester 9 studying aquatic biodiversity with at least a first class (A-) average in the previous two years of study with demonstrated financial need. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF award (see General Statements on Awards).

a number of awards of \$1,250

2020-2021 Graduate Calendar January 28, 2020

Amount:

Harold H. Draper Graduate Prize [I5157]

Created in honour of Professor Draper, Chair of the Department of Nutritional Sciences from 1975-1985. No application is required.

Donor(s): Friends of Harold H. Draper

Qualification(s): Given to the graduate student who has presented the best seminar

during the Departmental yearly seminar series.

Amount: 1 award of \$100

International Emergency Medical Aid Assistance [B5200]

The University of Guelph provides support to International graduate students that are faced with unexpected, or unforeseen financial shortfalls due to a medical issue not covered by UHIP or the Student Dental/Medical insurance plans. Students should apply to the International Student Advisor, in the Centre for International Programs office, by completing an International Student Financial Need Assessment Form (N.A.F.) and submitting documentation to support the medical issue. These bursaries are awarded on an on-going basis.

University of Guelph Donor(s):

Qualification(s): International students registered in a degree program and have

completed a minimum 1.50 credits who have a medical emergency expenses not covered by UHIP or the Student Dental/Medical insurance

plans and demonstrated financial need. Amount: Several awards of varying amounts

John R.M. Kelso Scholarship in Environmental and Fisheries Science [I5340]

Established to recognize the late Dr. John R.M. Kelso's personal and professional contributions to the Fisheries profession. Selection will be based on: (a) overall grade point average and academic standing in all graduate courses as well as full time equivalent undergraduate courses completed during the student's program, (b) relevance and appropriateness of the research work, and (c) demonstration of participation in extracurricular activities related to environmental protection and fisheries stewardship, including but not limited to, membership in conservation, fisheries or environmental protection societies, involvement in research, educational, communication or other programs outside of university, dedicated to these goals. Financial need may also be considered. The application, including a letter outlining research, should be sent to Student Financial Services by January 10.

Family and friends of the late Dr. John R.M. Kelso, B.Sc.(Agr.) '67, and

Qualification(s): Students conducting research that examines the effects of

anthropogenic stressors on fish community ecology (including but not

limited to toxic chemicals, habitat degradation, or hydro power).

1 award of \$3,500 Amount:

Master of Bioinformatics Entrance Scholarship [E6024]

This award was established to promote excellence in the Master of Bioinformatics program. Admission applications received by February 28, for consideration for the fall intake, will be considered automatically for this scholarship. Overall outstanding academic performance in relevant courses for admission into the MBINF program will be considered (e.g. biology, statistics, computer science) along with contributions made to research and the letter of reference that is included with the admission application. The award cannot be held with other scholarships of \$15,000 annually or greater.

University of Guelph Graduate Program in Bioinformatics

Qualification(s): Students entering the Master of Bioinformatics program.

up to 3 awards of \$5,000 Amount:

MCB Plant Science Travel Grant [T6017]

This travel grant was established in 2020 by Dr. Annette Nassuth and Dr. Raymond Lee in support of molecular and cellular studies of plants. Apply with a letter of interest, resumé/CV and travel budget to the MCB Awards Committee by March 1. Selection will be based on the relevance of the intended travel to the student's research program and subsequent impact on their learning experience. Award may be held only once for MSc students or twice for PhD students. In the event of a tie, preference will be given to students who have not already won other awards.

Dr. Annette Nassuth and Dr. Raymond Lee Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students registered in an MSc or PhD program in the Department of

Molecular and Cellular Biology, in the College of Biological Science with a research focus on plant science and has a minimum 80% average

in the previous year.

2 awards of up to \$1,500 Amount:

Middleton Graduate Teaching Assistant Prize [I5218]

The Middleton Graduate Teaching Assistant Prize was established to honour Dr. A.L.A. Middleton, professor in the Department of Zoology from 1966 - 2001, for his contribution to undergraduate education at the University of Guelph. Recipients must show a commitment to and effectiveness in undergraduate teaching as demonstrated by letters of support from course supervisors. Students may be nominated by faculty, departmental technicians, or undergraduate students. The nomination forms are available from the Chair's office and must be completed and returned by April 30th. The recipient's name will be engraved on a plaque which will be displayed in the Department of Integrative Biology.

Department of Integrative Biology Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Graduate Teaching Assistant in a Zoology or Biology course

co-ordinated through the Department of Integrative Biology

1 award of a plaque

Morwick Scholarships in Aquatic Biology [E8023]

Established by Ted Morwick, honorary Alumnus, in support of the conservation and protection of water resources. Apply by May 1 by sending an email to the CBS Awards Committee (cbsadr@uoguelph.ca) with a curriculum vitae (CV), a research proposal that is no longer than two pages, and a copy of a relevant transcript. Include the name of the award and the award ID number in the subject line of your email. Selection will be based on the strongest research potential and the highest academic standing. Students can only win this award once. In order to receive the award payment in year 2, the student must be in good standing and continuing research in water. Transfers to a PhD program are not eligible to receive this award. Three Aquatic Biology scholarships shall be awarded on even calendar years starting in Fall 2018.

Mr. Edward Morwick Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students entering a full-time MSc. or PhD within the College of

Biological Science with a focus on water research in one of the three themed areas; Physiology, Ecology and Evolutionary Biology and

with a minimum 80% admission average.

Amount: 3 awards of \$20,000 (\$10,000 paid in each of the fall of year 1 and

fall of year 2)

Norman James Scholarship in Aquatic Animal Ecology [I5064]

The applicant must have high academic standing and demonstrate an interest in the area of aquatic animal ecology. The award may not be held in conjunction with any external awards that provide the student with more than \$10,000 per year. Apply by September 30th to the Department of Integrative Biology and include a transcript, a brief description of the research proposal and a supporting letter from the principal advisor.

Ontario Waterfowl Research Foundation Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Registered or incoming graduate students in the Department of Zoology

with high academic standing and demonstrated interest in the area of

aquatic animal ecology.

1 award of \$4,000 Amount:

Peggy A. Pritchard and Dr. Andrew M. Kropinski Graduate Bursary [B5967]

Established by Peggy A. Pritchard and her husband, Dr. Andrew M. Kropinski, upon Ms. Pritchard's retirement from the University of Guelph in 2016. Apply to the International Student Advisor with a completed International Graduate Student Financial Need Assessment Form (NAF).

Donor(s): Peggy Pritchard and Andrew Kropinski

Qualification(s): International graduate students from a developing country (as defined

by CIDA Canadian International Development Agency) who demonstrate financial need with a preference given to female students.

Amount: 1 award of \$2,000

Pharmacia Molecular and Cellular Biology Graduate Prize [I5170]

Awarded to the student who has presented the best poster at a scientific meeting during the current academic year. Posters must be exhibited by the student or designate during the last week of August. The best poster will be selected on the basis of academic merit. No application is required.

Pharmacia Enzyme Freezer Program, Department of Molecular and Cellular Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students registered in the Molecular and Cellular Biology graduate

program who have presented a poster at a scientific meeting during

the current academic year.

1 award of \$750 Amount:

Prof. A.W. Baker Memorial Bursaries [Z5717]

Apply by letter describing research project and research interests accompanied by a curriculum vitae and completed Financial Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services by January 10. ACCESS AWARD.

The estate of Margaret A. MacLean, through a bequest in honour and Donor(s): memory of her father the late Prof. A.W. Baker, Chair of the Department

of Entomology, with the aid of the Ontario government's OSOTF program Qualification(s): Graduate students with demonstrated financial need who are registered

in the Faculty of Graduate Studies and enrolled in a department in the College of Biological Sciences or the Ontario Agricultural College. Full-time continuing or in-coming MSc students not beyond semester 5 or PhD students not beyond semester 9, studying or conducting research in entomology are eligible. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF award (see

General Statements on Awards). various awards totalling \$3,000

Roche Molecular Biochemical Award of Excellence [I5166]

No application is required.

Amount:

Donor(s): **Roche Molecular Biochemicals**

Qualification(s): Graduate student registered in the Department of Molecular and Cellular Biology who has presented the best graduate seminar during

the academic year.

Amount: 1 award of \$500

Gordon S. Lang School of Business and Economics

The University reserves the right to amend awards subject to the availability of funds.

Alastair J. Durie Research Travel Grant [T5975]

Established by Dr. Kevin James in honour of Alastair J. Durie, pre-eminent scholar of Scottish tourism history and valued advisor to Guelph MA students. Selection will be based on academic standing, a research statement indicating the relation of the trip to the project and feasibility of proposed budget relating to travel costs. Apply by February 1, to the graduate office in the Department of History and include a budget, description of the travel and a research statement indicating the relation of the trip to the project.

Kevin James Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students registered in any Master's or Doctoral programs who are

required to travel for research to access historical texts. Preference for

students specializing in tourism history.

1 award of \$1,000 Amount:

Brenda York Memorial Scholarship [15345]

Established in memory of Brenda York, MBA '00. Apply to the HFTM Awards Committee by January 31 using the standard HFTM Awards Application Form and include a list of activities and involvement within the broader community, particularly relating to the School of Hospitality, Food and Tourism Management.

Donor(s): **HAFA-HTM Alumni Association and Friends**

Qualification(s): Students registered in the Hospitality, Food and Tourism Management

specialization Master of Business Administration program. With a minimum average of 75%, demonstrated leadership, extracurricular

activities and community involvement.

1 award of \$1,000 Amount:

Connor, Clark & Lunn Financial Group Scholarship [E6013]

Students apply by March 31st to the Gordon S. Lang School of Business and Economics Executive Programs Awards Committee with a letter of referral from the employer; a resume; and a 500-word statement outlining community and volunteer experience/activities. Selection will be based on demonstrated exemplary community contributions and volunteerism.

Connor Clark & Lunn Financial Group Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Student entering the MA (Leadership) or MBA programs, currently

employed in a leadership role who have made contributions to their community through volunteerism beyond the requirement of the employed position. Community contributions may include, but are not limited to extra-curricular activities, participation in Board of Directors,

committees, sport teams etc.

Amount: 1 award of \$5,000

Department of Economics Graduate Scholarships [Z5689]

Apply by submitting a completed Financial Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services by January 10. Selection will be made based on academic achievement. ACCESS AWARD.

Friends of the Department of Economics, with the aid of the Ontario Donor(s):

government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Entering or in-course graduate students with a demonstrated financial

need who have a minimum application or cumulative in-course average of 75%. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF award (see General Statements on

Awards).

1 award of \$5,000 Amount:

Dorothy Britton Memorial Master's Scholarships [E5169]

The recipients will be selected on the basis of high academic achievement. Preference will be given to entering students. No application is required.

The estate of Dorothy Britton, a graduate of Macdonald Institute (1939) Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Several scholarships are available annually to students registered in

an MSc program in the Department of Marketing and Consumer Studies with a minimum 80% average during the last two years of undergraduate study.

several awards of awards of \$2,000 Amount: Economics Alumni Masters Scholarship [E5862]

Selection will be based on the student with the highest admission ranking. No application is necessary.

Donor(s): Department of Economics and Finance

Qualification(s): Students entering a Masters program offered by the Department of

Economics and Finance.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,000

Economics Faculty and Alumni Scholarship [E8015]

Selection will be based on the highest admission ranking. This scholarship can be held with all other U of G awards, but not with other DEF Entrance Awards. No application is required.

Faculty, friends and alumni of the Department of Economics and Finance Donor(s): with the assistance of the University of Guelph Graduate Scholarship

Matching Program.

Qualification(s): Students entering an MA program or PhD program offered by the

Department of Economics and Finance with a minimum 80% admission

average. 2 awards of \$5,000 Amount:

Elizabeth M. (Betty) Upton Memorial Research Travel Grant [T5637]

Established in memory of Elizabeth M. (Betty) Upton, a faculty member in the School of Hospitality, Food and Tourism Management, who played a key role in the development of the School and was instrumental in the development of the Institutional Foodservice Management major. Selection will be equally based on academic achievement, demonstrated relevance of the travel to the student's academic studies and cost of travel. Apply by May 15th to the HFTM Awards Committee including: a description of the travel, a description of the relevance of the travel to your program of study, and a budget including other expected sources of funding.

Faculty and Alumni of HAFA and Family and Friends Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students who have completed a minimum of two semesters in a graduate program offered by the School of Hospitality, Food and Tourism Management who will be participating in travel related opportunity through a University of Guelph recognized study abroad, exchange or letter of permission activity outside Canada, or to collect research data for their thesis or major paper; or to attend a relevant professional conference.

1 award of up to \$1000 Amount:

GFTC Legacy Fund Graduate Scholarships [I5949]

In recognition of the Guelph Food Technology Centre's (GFTC) long association with the University of Guelph, the GFTC Board has created these scholarships to recognize academic excellence and encourage students to study and pursue post-graduate studies relevant to the food sector. Apply to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by August 15 with a one-page letter stating relevance of past work experience, proposed research objectives and career aspirations to the food production and processing sector. Selection will be based on high academic achievement and relevance of student's past work experience, research objectives and career aspirations to the food production and processing sector.

Donor(s): Guelph Food Technology Centre

Qualification(s): Students registered in their first year of course work in a Master's program in Food Safety and Quality Assurance, a MSc or PhD program in Food Science, Applied Human Nutrition, Nutrition and Nutraceutical

Science, Food Agriculture and Resource Economics or an MBA.

Amount: 9 awards of \$10,000

Graduate Scholarships in Economics [I5936]

Selection is based on excellent academic performance as demonstrated in research performance/potential and may include progress in the program of study. The Department of Economics and Finance will nominate candidates once a semester to the LANG Awards Committee for approval. No application is required.

Donor(s): The University of Guelph

Qualification(s): Students registered in the Department of Economics and Finance who are registered in a Masters program up to semester six or Doctoral

program up to semester twelve, with a minimum of 70% average over the last year of full-time or equivalent study.

Amount: Several awards ranging in values from \$100-\$35,000

Joan Doherty Memorial Graduate Scholarship [E5124]

Established by the family of Joan Doherty. The scholarship recipient will be selected based on highest admission average. No application required.

Donor(s): Dr. William L. Doherty

Qualification(s): Students entering the Master of Science in Marketing and Consumer

Studies program with a minimum 80% admission average.

Amount: 1 award of \$2,000

John Black Graduate Travel Grant [T5649]

Established by friends and colleagues of John Black, Chief Librarian at Guelph (1984-95) and a founding faculty member (1966-95) in the Department of Political Studies. Selection will be based on academic standing, research potential and feasibility of proposed travel. Apply to the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies by October 17 using the John Black Graduate Travel Grant application. Applications may be submitted for future travel only and applications for previous travel will not be considered.

Donor(s): Friends and Colleagues of John Black

Qualification(s): Master's students with at least an "A-"average in the last 2 years,

registered in a Political Science program (POLS/CCJP), the Capacity Development and Extension program, or the collaborative International Development Studies program (any department) in class level 1 to 3 at the time of application and who plan to travel to conduct thesis

research, attend a conference, or take a course.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,500

Karen Finlay Gough Graduate Travel Grant [T5960]

Established by staff, faculty and friends in the Department of Marketing and Consumer Studies in memory of Karen Finlay Gough to honour her passion for working with graduate students. She valued teaching and mentoring these students as an advisor as they completed their research for their thesis. This travel grant will support graduate students as they travel to collect data for their thesis or to present their research at a conference. Apply by January 31st to the Department of Marketing and Consumer Studies by email to mcsaward@uoguelph.ca including a budget and description of the travel and the benefit to be gained.

Donor(s): Staff, faculty and friends in the Department of Marketing and Consumer

Studies

Qualification(s): Students registered in a Master's degree with an emphasis in marketing and consumer studies who will be traveling to collect data for their

thesis or traveling to present their research at a conference.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,000

LANG Distinguished Scholar Medal - Graduate (Governor General's Gold Medal Nominee) [C5352]

To honour the outstanding achievements of a graduate student in the Gordon S. Lang School of Business and Economics, a medal is presented to the School nominee for the Governor General's Gold Medal. No application required.

Donor(s): Faculty, Staff, Alumni and Students, Gordon S. Lang School of Business

and Economics

Qualification(s): Gordon S. Lang School of Business and Economics Governor General

Gold Medal nominee

Amount: 1 medal

LANG Distinguished Scholar Medal –Graduate (Forster Medal Nominee) [C5357]

To honour the outstanding achievements of a graduate student in the Gordon S. Lang School of Business and Economics, a medal is presented to the College nominee for the Forster Medal. No application required.

Donor(s): Faculty, Staff, Alumni and Students, Gordon S. Lang School of Business

and Economics

Qualification(s): Gordon S. Lang School of Business and Economics Forster Medal

nominee. 1 medal

Amount:

Lang Doctoral Entrance Scholarships [E6015]

Established in recognition of Gordon S. Lang, founder of CCL Industries. The Lang Doctoral Entrance Scholarships were established in 2019 as part of a transformative \$21 million gift by Stu and Kim Lang to name the Gordon S. Lang School of Business and Economics in honour of Stu's father. These scholarships are one of the most prestigious graduate entrance awards offered in the Lang school. We seek to attract scholars with potential to attain a high level of academic achievement and to make significant research contributions. Recipients of Lang Doctoral Entrance Scholarships will be considered members of the Lang Community of Scholars, and as such, will be invited to participate in various activities and represent the Lang School at internal and external events. The awards committee will evaluate candidates based on the following criteria: Doctoral (PhD) candidates will be evaluated based on: (i) sustained, outstanding academic achievement (including academic awards); (ii) evidence of strong research skills (including publication record if appropriate for the discipline); (iii) evidence of leadership within and/or beyond the academic community (including volunteer service); (iv) excellent potential for research: and (v) relevance of proposed research and personal motivation in context of the Lang School of Business and Economics' vision "to be recognized locally and globally for our commitment to developing future leaders for a more sustainable world." Apply by February 1 for the following September entry to the Associate Dean, Research and Graduate Studies, Lang School of Business and Economics, with a curriculum vitae; a one-page personal statement; transcripts; and two letters of reference.

Donor(s): Angel Gabriel Foundation

 $\label{eq:Qualification} \textit{Qualification}(s) \mbox{: Students entering a doctoral degree program offered by the Gordon}$

S. Lang School of Business and Economics with at least a first class ("A-") admission average and research interests in alignment with the vision of the Lang School of Business and Economics; 'to be recognized locally and globally for our commitment to developing

future leaders for a more sustainable world.' 5 awards of \$20,000 payable over 3 semesters

LANG Executive Graduate Scholarships [E5247]

The recipients must have demonstrated involvement in management, administration or leadership through submission of their professional portfolio to the MBA or MA (Leadership) admissions committees. No application required.

Donor(s): University of Guelph

Amount:

Qualification(s): Graduate students entering the MBA or MA (Leadership) programs.

Amount: various awards ranging in values of \$500-\$10,000

Lang Graduate Executive Program Entrance Scholarships [E6009]

The Lang Graduate Business Entrance Scholarships were established in 2019 as part of a transformative \$21 million gift by Stu and Kim Lang to name the Gordon S. Lang School of Business and Economics in honour of Stu's father. These scholarships are considered one of the most prestigious graduate entrance awards offered in the Lang School. As founder of CCL Industries in 1951, the world's largest label manufacturers, Gordon S. Lang is a true Canadian success story. A man of values and principle, he embodied all the characteristics that make U of G business students special; humble, hardworking, entrepreneurial and resilient. Students will automatically be considered with their admission application. The awards committee will evaluate candidates based on the following criteria: Demonstration of excellence in management, administration or leadership. MBA and MA Leadership students with the highest admission averages based on their undergraduate University education completed at an accredited institution; and/or additional evidence of academic or professional excellence such as exceptional scores on standardized tests, awards won for professional/academic performance, and evidence of leadership outside of their career (e.g., volunteer work, community service work, etc.). Two scholarships will be awarded to students entering Lang Executive MBA program and two will be awarded to students entering the Lang MA (Leadership) program.

Donor(s): **Angel Gabriel Foundation**

Qualification(s): Students entering an Executive MBA or MA (Leadership) degree program offered by the Gordon S. Lang School of Business and

Economics with demonstrated leadership and academic and

professional excellence.

4 awards of \$20,000 payable over 3 semesters

LANG Graduate Scholarship [15986]

Selection is based on excellent academic performance in the last year of full-time, or equivalent, study. Departments will nominate student to the LANG Awards Committee on the basis of research performance/potential, including progress in the program of study. No application is required.

The University of Guelph Donor(s):

Qualification(s): LANG Masters students up to semester six with a minimum of 70%

in the previous year of full time study and/or Doctoral students up to semester twelve with a minimum of 70% in the previous year of full

Several awards ranging in values from \$100 - \$60,000 Amount:

LANG Leadership Scholarship [Z5953]

Established by the Class of MA (Leadership) 2012, and supported by fellow Leadership alumni. Apply by January 10 to Student Financial Services with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form. Selection will be based on highest average. ACCESS AWARD.

Class of MA (Leadership) 2012 with the aid of the Ontario government's Donor(s):

OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Students registered in any graduate program in the Gordon S. Lang

School of Business and Economics with demonstrated financial need. Preference will be given to students registered in the MA (Leadership) program. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated

terms for receipt of an OSOTF/OTSS

1 award of \$1,000 Amount:

Louise McConkey Research Travel Grant [T5730]

One or more travel grants will be provided annually to undergraduate or graduate students in the Department of Marketing and Consumer Studies to defray travel costs related to the student's course of study. The recipients will be selected on the basis of the value of the travel to their studies. Apply to the Chair, Marketing and Consumer Studies including a budget and a description of the travel and the benefit to be gained. Please submit your application by email to mcsaward@uoguelph.ca.

Estate of Louise McConkey, Mac '27 c/o Alumni House Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students must have maintained a minimum 70% cumulative average

in the last two full time equivalent semesters.

1 or more totalling approximately \$1,400 annually

Mac-FACS-FRAN Alumni Association Graduate Scholarship [E5051]

Established in 1982. Preference will be given to students who have completed an undergraduate degree at the University of Guelph. No application is necessary.

CSAHS Alumni Association Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Full-time graduate student entering a program offered in the

Department of Marketing and Consumer Studies or the MBA program iExecutive Programs, with a minimum of 80% in the last two years

of study.

1 award of \$1,000 Amount:

Mac-FACS-FRAN Alumni Association Graduate Scholarship - Marketing & Consumer Studies [E5050]

No application is necessary.

CSAHS Alumni Association Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Full-time student entering a graduate program in the Department of

Marketing and Consumer Studies who has a minimum of 80% in the

last two years of study. 1 award of \$1,000

MCS Outstanding M.Sc. Graduate Scholarship [I5631]

The recipient will be selected based on academic achievement, demonstrated leadership and extensive involvement in extracurricular activities. Applicants must submit a resume detailing all extracurricular activities and leadership roles to the Department of Marketing and Consumer Studies by April 1.

The Department of Marketing and Consumer Studies Donor(s):

Amount:

Qualification(s): Students registered in the M.Sc. program offered by the Department of Marketing and Consumer Studies who have completed their coursework with a minimum 80% cumulative average and participation in extracurricular activity.

1 award of \$2,000 Amount:

Michael Nightingale Graduate Scholarship [Z5926]

Established to honour Professor Nightingale's many years of enlightened leadership as Director of the School of Hotel and Food Administration, Dean of the College of Family and Consumer Studies, and Founding Dean of the College of Social and Applied Human Sciences. Apply by submitting a completed Financial Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services by January 10. ACCESS AWARDS

Mac-FACS-FRAN Alumni Association, with the assistance of the Ontario Donor(s):

government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Graduate students entering their second or subsequent semester of

graduate study in a department within the Gordon S. Lang School of Business and Economics with a minimum 80% average in the last two semesters completed and demonstrated financial need. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an

OSOTF award (see General Statements on Awards).

1 award of \$1,000 Amount:

peopleCare Graduate Scholarship in Retirement and Senior Living [E5957]

Established to support students seeking further education in the senior/retirement living industry. Apply by March 31st to LANG Awards Committee with a one page statement of interest explaining contributions as either a volunteer or an employee within the senior/retirement living industry or within the healthcare industry with a focus on service provided to the elderly. Include a letter of reference from someone with knowledge of your work or volunteer experience. Selection will be made by the LANG Awards Committee based on the applicant's contributions as either a volunteer or an employee within the senior/retirement living industry or within the healthcare industry with a focus on service provided to the elderly as highlighted in the application letter and letter of reference.

Donor(s): peopleCare Inc.

Qualification(s): Students entering either the MA Leadership program or the MBA

program in the Gordon S. Lang School of Business and Economics Executive Programs who demonstrate a significant contribution to the lives of the elderly either as a volunteer or employees working with

seniors.

1 award of \$5,000 Amount:

Scotiabank MA (Leadership) Scholarship [E5942]

Selection will be based on academic achievement and leadership as demonstrated by employment. Apply by March 31 with a CV; a 500 word statement describing leadership practice to date and the importance of leadership training in the not-for-profit sector; and a letter from the employer indicating that educational funding will not be provided by the company and the number of people employed by the NGO. An interview may be requested. In the event that there are no eligible applicants for the Summer entry point this scholarship may be awarded to an eligible applicant entering the MA (Leadership) program in the Fall semester.

Scotiabank Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students entering the MA (Leadership) program who are currently

employed in a leadership role in the not-for-profit sector by a non-governmental organization (NGO) that employs fewer than 250 people and does not provide educational funding for their employees.

1 award of \$15,000 (payable over 3 semesters) Amount:

Sheraton Centre Toronto Hotel Graduate Scholarship [Z5679]

Apply by January 10 with a Financial Need Assessment Form. ACCESS AWARD.

Donor(s): Sheraton Centre Toronto Hotel with the aid of the Ontario government's

OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Graduate students registered in a program offered by the School of

Hospitality, Food and Tourism Management who have completed their first semester with a minimum 70% average and demonstrated financial need. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF award (see General Statements on

Awards).

Amount: 1 award of \$1,500

College of Engineering and Physical Sciences Internal Awards

The University reserves the right to amend awards subject to the availability of funds.

(GWC)2 Seminar Prize [I5290]

This prize is administered by (GWC)2. The nomination by the supervisory committee at the time of the seminar presentation is to be based on the assessment of the supervisory committee and the member of the MSc/PhD class attending that seminar. No application is required.

Donor(s): The Guelph-Waterloo Centre for Graduate Work in Chemistry and

Biochemistry (GWC)2

Qualification(s): Any graduate (GWC)2 student who presents their MSc or PhD Seminar

in the previous academic year.

Amount: 2 awards of \$200

Alastair J. Durie Research Travel Grant [T5975]

Established by Dr. Kevin James in honour of Alastair J. Durie, pre-eminent scholar of Scottish tourism history and valued advisor to Guelph MA students. Selection will be based on academic standing, a research statement indicating the relation of the trip to the project and feasibility of proposed budget relating to travel costs. Apply by February 1, to the graduate office in the Department of History and include a budget, description of the travel and a research statement indicating the relation of the trip to the project.

Donor(s): Kevin James

Qualification(s): Students registered in any Master's or Doctoral programs who are

required to travel for research to access historical texts. Preference for

students specializing in tourism history.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,000

Barrett Family Graduate Scholarship [E5983]

Research areas could include, but are not limited to, improving packaging, increasing processing efficiencies, prolonging shelf life, improving quality and productivity, reducing waste and developing greener technologies. Apply to the school of Engineering Awards Committee soe.gradawards@uoguelph.ca with a covering letter outlining scholarship qualifications, 2 letters of reference, a CV and a research proposal outline.

Donor(s): The Barrett Family Foundation

Qualification(s): Students entering a doctoral program in the School of Engineering in

the College of Engineering and Physical Sciences, with at least a first class (A') average in the most recently completed two years of academic study and have research interests in the of Sustainable Food Engineering as it relates to post-harvest food processing and manufacturing. Students must have applied for admission to a doctoral program in the School of Engineering in the upcoming Summer, Fall

or Winter semesters.

Amount: up to 5 awards of \$20,000 (payable over the first 3 semesters)

Brian and Diana Doody Graduate Scholarship in Engineering [E5971]

Selection will be based on a combination of high admission average and quality of statement of research intent. This award cannot be held with any other institutional and/or external scholarships/awards.

Donor(s): Brian and Diana Doody

Qualification(s): Students entering a Master of Applied Science Engineering (MASc)

program with a minimum 75% admission average who have received

a baseline funding package.

Amount: 1 award of \$10,000(payable over 6 semesters)

Bruker Canada Limited Graduate Scholarship (GWC)2 [I5009]

This scholarship became available in 1984 and is administered by (GWC)2. It is awarded annually on a competitive basis. Candidates will be considered on the basis of the quality of a research paper in the field of chemical instrumentation, published or in press, authored or co-authored by the student while registered in (GWC)2. Application or nomination is to the selecting committee by the deadline date each year. The application materials will include a copy of the paper in question and a letter from the student's supervisor documenting the degree of their contribution to this work.

Donor(s):

Amount:

Qualification(s): This competition is open to all graduate students registered in the

Guelph-Waterloo Centre, provided that their research is in the field

of chemical instrumentation.

1 award of \$1,000

Canadian Tire Scholarship in Cybersecurity [E6030]

Selection will be based on the highest admission average. The award cannot be held with other awards offered in the Master of Cybersecurity and Threat Intelligence program.

Donor(s): Canadian Tire

Qualification(s): Students entering the Master of Cybersecurity and Threat Intelligence

program in the School of Computer Science.

Amount: 1 award of \$5,000

CEPS Dean's Tri-Council Scholarship [I5998]

The CEPS Dean's Tri-Council Scholarships valued at \$5,000 per year are awarded in equal semesterly payments, to all registered CEPS graduate students holding a CGS-D or Vanier scholarship from NSERC, SSHRC or CIHR. This scholarship will be awarded in the semester in which the tri-council award is confirmed to begin and application is not required.

Donor(s): The University of Guelph College of Engineering & Physical Sciences

 ${\it Qualification}(s): \ \ {\it Full-time graduate students in the College of Engineering \& Physical}$

Sciences who hold Tri-council CGS-D or Vanier scholarships.

Amount: Several awards of \$5,000 per year

Charles S. Humphrey Scholarship (GWC)2 [I5038]

The scholarship is administered by (GWC)2 and is awarded annually to a University of Guelph or University of Waterloo student who is a Canadian citizen and registered at the Guelph-Waterloo Centre for Graduate Work in Chemistry and Biochemistry (GWC)2. Selection will be based on ability and promise in research and academic achievement in at least two completed graduate courses. Students may hold the award, more than once. Nominations will be solicited from (GWC)2 faculty and the Graduate Officers, by January 31 each year. Nominated students must provide a curriculum vitae, a list of publications and a letter of support from the advisor and, where possible, one other faculty member to the Director of (GWC)2. Preference will be given to (i) PhD in Organic Chemistry; (ii) PhD in Inorganic Chemistry; (iii) MSc students registered in (GWC)2 in Organic Chemistry or Inorganic Chemistry who meet the selection criteria. No application is required.

Donor(s): Charles S. Humphrey

Qualification(s): This competition is open to Canadian citizens who are registered in a

full-time PhD program in the centre, preferably in organic chemistry.

Amount: 1 award of \$2,500

Chemistry Laboratory Instructor Scholarship [I5777]

This award is awarded to students who have shown excellence as teaching instructors/assistants (TA) in undergraduate laboratories. Selection will be based on student evaluations and comments from lab coordinators. No application is required.

Donor(s): Anonymous Donor

Qualification(s): Awarded to an MSc or PhD student registered in a program at Guelph

in the Department of Chemistry and Biochemistry.

Amount: 2 awards of \$250

Co-operators Scholarships in Cybersecurity [E6002]

Selection is based on the highest admission average. Not tenable with other awards offered in the Master of Cyber Security and Threat Intelligence program. Application is not required.

Donor(s): The Co-operators

Qualification(s): Students entering the Master of Cybersecurity and Threat Intelligence

program in the School of Computer Science. Preference will be given to to award one award to a female student and one award to a male

student.

Amount: 2 awards of \$5,000

January 28, 2020 2020-2021 Graduate Calendar

College of Engineering & Physical Sciences Graduate Dean's Scholarship [A5747]

The Deans' Scholarships are awarded to students showing outstanding academic and research performance. Departments will nominate students to the College Awards Committee on the basis of academic and research performance/potential, including progress in the program of study. Students can receive this award a maximum 2 times for Master's student and a maximum 3 times for doctoral students. Application is not required.

College Engineering & Physical Sciences Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students in a master's program (maximum 4 semesters) or doctoral

program (maximum 7 semesters) registered in the Fall semester, with a minimum of 80% average over the last year of full-time, or equivalent

A minimum of 10 Master's awards of \$1,500 each, A minimum of 10 Amount:

Doctoral awards of \$3,500 each

David Holden Memorial Scholarship (GWC)2 [I5154]

Awarded annually to an outstanding graduate student currently enrolled in the Guelph-Waterloo centre. Nominations will be solicited from Centre faculty and the Graduate Officers by the deadline date each year.

Donor(s): Friends, family and colleagues in honour of the late Prof. D.A. Holden

Qualification(s): Candidates must demonstrate strong overall abilities in both teaching and research, outstanding performance in MSc Seminar, CHEM 7940

or PhD Seminar, CHEM 7950, and breadth of interest in areas outside

chemistry, such as art and music. 1 award of \$750

December 6th Memorial Graduate Scholarship [E5610]

This scholarship was established to foster women's participation in a profession which is largely comprised of men. Demonstrated financial need may also be considered. Apply to the School of Engineering Awards Committee soe.gradawards@uoguelph.ca by November 1. Selection will be based on academic performance. Preference will be given to a student entering the graduate program.

University of Guelph Faculty Association, in memory of the fourteen women Donor(s):

murdered in December 1989 at Ecole Polytechnique

Qualification(s): Female students who are registered in the Faculty of Graduate Studies

enrolled in the School of Engineering who are a Canadian citizens or

a permanent residents of Canada.

1 award of \$2,250 Amount:

Dr. William Cairns Scholarship in Water Resource Engineering [E5944]

Established to honour alumnus Dr. Cairn's (BSc (Agr) '65) commitment to safe water. The scholarship is presented in odd numbered fiscal years (May to April) to a student entering a graduate program in water resource engineering who is judged to be the most innovative in area of research focus, according to the School of Engineering Graduate Committee. No application required.

Trojan Technologies Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students entering a Master's or Doctoral program in water resource

engineering.

1 award of \$5,000 Amount:

Dr. William Cairns Scholarship in Water-Related Chemistry [E5943]

Established to honour alumnus Dr. Cairn's (BSc (Agr) '65) commitment to safe water. The award is presented in even numbered fiscal years (May to April) to a student entering a graduate program in water-related chemistry who is judged by the Department of Chemistry to be the most innovative in area of research focus. No application required.

Donor(s): **Trojan Technologies**

Qualification(s): Students entering a Master's or Doctoral program in water-related

chemistry.

1 award of \$5,000 Amount:

Engineering Alumni Scholarship [E5611]

Preference will be given to a student entering a PhD program as a new student to the University of Guelph. The recipient will be selected on the basis of previous academic performance, curriculum vitae, and letters of reference. Apply by June1st to the School of Engineering soe.gradawards@uoguelph.ca.

The School of Engineering Alumni Fund Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Student registered in the Faculty of Graduate Studies and enrolled in

the School of Engineering.

1 award of \$2,500 Amount:

eSentire Scholarship in Cyber Security [E5994]

Established via a generous donation from eSentire Inc. Selection will be based on the highest admission average. Not tenable with other awards that are restricted to Master of Cyber Security and Threat Intelligence program. Application is not required.

Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students entering the Master of Cyber Security and Threat Intelligence

program in the School of Computer Science. Preference given to a

female student. 1 award of \$5,000 Amount:

Georgian Scholarship in Cyber Security [E5993]

Established via a generous donation from Georgian. Selection will be based on the highest admission average. Not tenable with other awards that are restricted to Master of Cyber Security and Threat Intelligence program. Application is not required.

Georgian Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students entering the Master of Cybersecurity and Threat Intelligence

program in the School of Computer Science. Preference will be given

to a female student.

1 award of \$5,000

Good Samaritan Graduate Scholarship in Chemistry [I5616]

Awarded to the student who has made exceptional contributions to the Department of Chemistry. No application is required.

Anonymous Donor Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students registered in a MSc or PhD program at Guelph in the

Department of Chemistry, with at least an 'A-' average in the previous

two years of study.

1 award of \$1,000 Amount:

Harry Zimmerman Memorial ACCESS Scholarship in GWC2 [Z5694]

This award was established by the estate of Harry Zimmerman and the Ontario government's OSOTF program. Students registered in a graduate program offered by the College of Engineering & Physical Sciences. Waterloo students must attach proof of enrolment in the GWC2 program with their Need Assessment Form. Apply by January 10th to Student Financial Services, University of Guelph, with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form. If there are no applications from students in the GWC2 program at Guelph or Waterloo, this award can be offered to other students registered in a graduate program offered by CEPS.

The estate of Harry Zimmerman, with the aid of the Ontario government's Donor(s):

OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Students registered in a graduate program offered by the College of Engineering & Physical Sciences. Preference is given to students in GWC2 and one award to a Guelph student and one to a Waterloo student. Students registered in GWC2 with demonstrated financial need with the highest cumulative average Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF award (see General Statements on Awards). OSOTF

Amount: 2 awards of \$5,000

Information Systems Architects Inc. Scholarships in Cyber Security [I5991]

Selection will be based on highest admission average. Not tenable with other awards offered in the Master of Cyber Security and Threat Intelligence program. Application is not required.

Donor(s): Information Systems Architects Inc.

Qualification(s): Students registered with the School of Computer Science in the Master of Cyber Security and Threat Intelligence program. Not tenable with other awards offered in the Master of Cyber Security and Threat Intelligence program. Preference will be one award to a female student and one award to a male student.

2 awards of \$5,000 Amount:

International Emergency Medical Aid Assistance [B5200]

The University of Guelph provides support to International graduate students that are faced with unexpected, or unforeseen financial shortfalls due to a medical issue not covered by UHIP or the Student Dental/Medical insurance plans. Students should apply to the International Student Advisor, in the Centre for International Programs office, by completing an International Student Financial Need Assessment Form (N.A.F.) and submitting documentation to support the medical issue. These bursaries are awarded on an on-going basis.

University of Guelph Donor(s):

Qualification(s): International students registered in a degree program and have

completed a minimum 1.50 credits who have a medical emergency expenses not covered by UHIP or the Student Dental/Medical insurance

plans and demonstrated financial need.

Several awards of varying amounts Amount:

John Black Graduate Travel Grant [T5649]

Established by friends and colleagues of John Black, Chief Librarian at Guelph (1984-95) and a founding faculty member (1966-95) in the Department of Political Studies. Selection will be based on academic standing, research potential and feasibility of proposed travel. Apply to the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies by October 17 using the John Black Graduate Travel Grant application. Applications may be submitted for future travel only and applications for previous travel will not be considered.

Donor(s): Friends and Colleagues of John Black

Qualification(s): Master's students with at least an "A-"average in the last 2 years,

registered in a Political Science program (POLS/CCJP), the Capacity Development and Extension program, or the collaborative International Development Studies program (any department) in class level 1 to 3 at the time of application and who plan to travel to conduct thesis

research, attend a conference, or take a course.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,500

John R.M. Kelso Scholarship in Environmental and Fisheries Science [I5340]

Established to recognize the late Dr. John R.M. Kelso's personal and professional contributions to the Fisheries profession. Selection will be based on: (a) overall grade point average and academic standing in all graduate courses as well as full time equivalent undergraduate courses completed during the student's program, (b) relevance and appropriateness of the research work, and (c) demonstration of participation in extracurricular activities related to environmental protection and fisheries stewardship, including but not limited to, membership in conservation, fisheries or environmental protection societies, involvement in research, educational, communication or other programs outside of university, dedicated to these goals. Financial need may also be considered. The application, including a letter outlining research, should be sent to Student Financial Services by January 10.

Donor(s): Family and friends of the late Dr. John R.M. Kelso, B.Sc.(Agr.) '67, and

M.Sc. '69

Qualification(s): Students conducting research that examines the effects of

anthropogenic stressors on fish community ecology (including but not limited to toxic chemicals, habitat degradation, or hydro power).

unt: 1 award of \$3,500

Lana McLaren/Richard Reynolds Memorial Scholarship [E5603]

The recipient will have maintained a well-rounded academic career and demonstrated added value to the profession of engineering. Preference will be given to Canadian citizens and permanent residents of Canada. Apply by June 1 to the School of Engineering Awards Committee soe.gradawards@uoguelph.ca including curriculum vitae, statement of professional activities, University transcripts, and 2 letters of references.

Donor(s): Family, friends and colleagues of Lana McLaren and Richard Reynolds

Qualification(s): Students entering any graduate program in the School of Engineering

or completing the final degree requirements for their BSc(Eng).

Amount: 1 award of \$1,000

Long View Systems Scholarship in Cybersecurity [E6010]

Selection is based on the highest admission average. Not tenable with other awards offered in the Master of Cyber Security and Threat Intelligence program. Application is not required.

Donor(s): Long View Systems

Qualification(s): Students entering the Master of Cybersecurity and Threat Intelligence

program in the School of Computer Science.

Amount: 1 award of \$5,000

Mathematics Graduate Scholarship [I5188]

The recipient will have an overall first-class ('A') average in graduate courses and have the highest average across any three departmental core graduate courses. A student will be considered for the award once only. No application is required.

Donor(s): Department of Mathematics and Statistics

Qualification(s): Student who are registered in the Faculty of Graduate Studies and

enrolled in a mathematics graduate program.

Amount: 1 award of \$500

Morwick Scholarships in Water Resources Engineering [E8024]

Established by Ted Morwick, honorary Alumnus, in support of the conservation and protection of water resources. Apply by June 1 to the School of Engineering Awards Committee at soe.gradawards@uoguelph.ca with a resume, a research proposal no longer than two pages outlining your research, a copy of your relevant transcript. Include the name of the award and the award ID number in the subject line of your email. Selection will be based on the strongest research potential and the highest academic standing. Students can only win this award once. In order to receive the award payment in year 2, the student must be in good standing and continuing research in water. Transfers to a PhD program are not eligible to receive this award. Three Water Resources Engineering Scholarships shall be awarded on odd calendar years starting in Fall 2019.

Donor(s): Mr. Edward Morwick

Qualification(s): Students entering a full-time graduate program (MASc, or PhD) within the College of Engineering and Physical Sciences in Water Resources

Engineering with a minimum 80% admission average.

Amount: 3 awards of \$20,000 (\$10,000 paid in each of the fall of year 1 and

fall of year 2)

Mr. and Mrs. William Parker Scholarship [E5144]

Preference will be given to students entering the PhD program, who are new to the University of Guelph. Apply by letter to the School of Engineering Awards Committee at soe.gradawards@uoguelph.ca including a curriculum vitae, university transcripts and two letters of reference by June1.

Donor(s): Ruth Mary Parker in memory of Mr. and Mrs. William Parker of William

Parker Construction Ltd., Guelph

Qualification(s): Canadian citizens and full-time graduate students in the School of

Engineering.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,000

P.H. Southwell Research Travel Grants [T5145]

The awards may be held more than once. Apply by June 1 with a letter and an abstract of the paper to the School of Engineering Awards Committee at soe.gradawards@uoguelph.ca.

Donor(s): The Energy and Agriculture Policy Committee, Province of Ontario (i.e. jointly by the Ministry of Energy and the Ministry of Agriculture and Food)

Qualification(s): Students conducting research in agricultural, biological, food or water resources engineering and who will be travelling to a conference where

they will present the results of their research.

Amount: 4 awards of \$500

Peggy A. Pritchard and Dr. Andrew M. Kropinski Graduate Bursary [B5967]

Established by Peggy A. Pritchard and her husband, Dr. Andrew M. Kropinski, upon Ms. Pritchard's retirement from the University of Guelph in 2016. Apply to the International Student Advisor with a completed International Graduate Student Financial Need Assessment Form (NAF).

Donor(s): Peggy Pritchard and Andrew Kropinski

Qualification(s): International graduate students from a developing country (as defined by CIDA Canadian International Development Agency) who

demonstrate financial need with a preference given to female students.

Amount: 1 award of \$2,000

Professor John R. Ogilvie Engineering Bursary [B5973]

Established via a generous donation by Professor John R. Ogilvie, former Director of the School of Engineering. Apply by January 10th to Student Financial Service with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form. Selection will be based on greatest financial need.

Donor(s): Professor John R. Ogilvie

Qualification(s): Students registered in semesters 1 to 3 of the MASc Engineering

program with demonstrated financial need.

Amount: 1 award of \$2,000

R.G. Goel Memorial Graduate Scholarship (GWC)2 [I5027]

This scholarship, administered by the Guelph-Waterloo Centre for Graduate Work in Chemistry and Biochemistry (GWC)2, is in memory of the late Prof. R.G. Goel and was established by friends and colleagues and the Hindu Cultural Society. The recipient will be selected on the basis of demonstrated ability and promise in research and academic achievement in at least two graduate courses, with particular emplasis being placed on the former. Nominations will be solicited from (GWC)2 faculty and the Graduate Officers by January 31 each year. Nominated students must provide a curriculum vitae, a list of publications and a letter of support from the advisor and, where possible, one other faculty member, to the Director of (GWC)2.

Donor(s): Friends and colleagues of the late Prof. R.G. Goel, and the Hindu Cultural

Society

Qualification(s): Graduate students currently registered at the Guelph-Waterloo Centre

for Graduate Work in Chemistry (GWC)2 whose research is in the

field of inorganic or organometallic chemistry.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,500

R.H.F. Manske Prize (GWC)2 [I5054]

This scholarship is awarded annually on a competitive basis. Candidates will be considered on the basis of their academic record and promise in research. Nominations will be solicited from Centre faculty and the Graduate Officers, by the deadline date each year. No application is required.

Amount:

Qualification(s): Students registered in the Guelph-Waterloo centre and special

consideration will be given to those who do not currently hold other

1 award of \$750

Ross Hallett Memorial Scholarship in Biophysics [I5300]

This scholarship of has been established in memory of Professor Ross Hallett to honour his contributions to research in biophysics, as well as the academic life of the Department of Physics, the College of Engineering and Physical Sciences, and the University of Guelph. All eligible students will be considered by the Departmental Awards Committee. Recommendations from the advisory committee will be sought by the Awards Committee for a selected short list of students, or will be volunteered by the advisory committee. Considerations will begin on May 1st of each year. Selection will be based on academic achievement and demonstrated ability and/or potential in biophysics research. This award may only be held once. No application necessary.

Donor(s): Mrs. Barbara Hallett

Qualification(s): Students registered in a graduate program offered by the Department of Physics whose research is in the field of biophysics.

Statistics Graduate Scholarship [15187]

The recipient will have an overall first-class ('A') average in graduate courses and have the highest average across any three departmental core graduate courses. A student will be considered for the award once only. No application is required.

Department of Mathematics and Statistics

Qualification(s): Students registered in the Faculty of Graduate Studies and enrolled in

the statistics graduate program.

Amount: 1 award of \$500

Thomas A. Krug Geosyntec Memorial Scholarship [E5992]

Established in memory of Thomas Krug's commitment to environmental stewardship and his career in applying novel approaches to environmental remediation. Apply by June 1 to the School of Engineering Awards Committee at soe.gradawards@uoguelph.ca with a research proposal no longer than two pages outlining your research, CV and reference letter. Selection will be based on the strongest research potential and outstanding academic achievement.

Donor(s): The Krug Family and Colleagues at Geosyntec Consultants

Qualification(s): Students entering an MASc or PhD program offered by the College

of Engineering and Physical Sciences in Environmental or Water Resources Engineering with a minimum 80% admission average. Preference will be given to students who demonstrate research interest in innovative technologies for remediation/treatment of soil, sediment or groundwater contamination.

1 award of \$10,000 (payable over 3 semesters)

College of Social and Applied Human Sciences Internal Awards

The University reserves the right to amend awards subject to the availability of funds.

Alastair J. Durie Research Travel Grant [T5975]

Established by Dr. Kevin James in honour of Alastair J. Durie, pre-eminent scholar of Scottish tourism history and valued advisor to Guelph MA students. Selection will be based on academic standing, a research statement indicating the relation of the trip to the project and feasibility of proposed budget relating to travel costs. Apply by February 1, to the graduate office in the Department of History and include a budget, description of the travel and a research statement indicating the relation of the trip to the project.

Qualification(s): Students registered in any Master's or Doctoral programs who are

required to travel for research to access historical texts. Preference for

students specializing in tourism history.

1 award of \$1,000 Amount:

Alf and Mary Hales Graduate Scholarship in Political Studies [Z5722]

Selection will be based first on demonstrated financial need, and second on highest average in completed course credits. Apply by January 10 with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services. ACCESS AWARD.

Alf Hales, Bsc '34, and Mary Hales, DHE '32, with the aid of the Ontario Donor(s):

government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Students registered in second year in a graduate program of the Department of Political Science with demonstrated financial need. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for

receipt of an OSOTF award (see General Statements on Awards).

1 award of \$3,000 Amount:

Alf and Mary Hales Graduate Scholarships in Family Studies [Z5720]

Selection will be based first on demonstrated financial need, and second on highest average. Preference will be given to an entering student, or student in class levels 1, 2 or 3. Apply by January 10 with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services. ACCESS AWARD.

Alf Hales, Bsc '34, and Mary Hales, DHE '32, with the aid of the Ontario Donor(s):

government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Students registered in a program offered by the department of Family Relations and Applied Nutrition with demonstrated financial need.

Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF award (see General Statements on Awards).

1 award of \$3,000 Amount:

Alumni Research Travel Grants [T5630]

Complete a CSAHS Graduate Awards Application including a letter describing proposed travel for thesis research and travel costs. Apply to department graduate coordinator by March 1st. Selection of award winner will be on the basis of academic achievement, thesis research description and travel costs.

The University of Guelph alumni through the Alma Mater Fund Donor(s):

Qualification(s): For graduate students in the Departments of Geography, Political

Science, Psychology, or Sociology & Anthropology, in the College of Social and Applied Human Sciences with at least an 80% average in the previous two years of study, and who are completing thesis research off campus. Students cannot receive the award beyond semester 5 at the masters level and beyond semester 8 at the doctoral

1 award of \$2,000 Amount:

Barbara Bowen Graduate Bursary [B5950]

Apply by January 10 to Student Financial Services with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form

Mrs. Barbara Bowen, , MAC BHSc 1957 Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Graduate students registered in any program offered by the department

of Family Relations and Applied Nutrition with demonstrated financial

1 award of \$5,000 Amount:

Beatrice Craven Graduate Scholarship [E5181]

Established by the estate of Beatrice Craven, Mac DHE'30. Selection is based on academic performance in the last two years of study.

Donor(s): Estate of Beatrice Craven

Qualification(s): Students entering a graduate program in the Department of Family

Relations and Applied Nutrition.

1 award of \$1,500

Bill Graf International Development Scholarship [Z5907]

Established in memory of Bill Graf, former Professor and Chair of the Department, who devoted his career to the study and teaching of development issues. Apply by January 10 to Student Financial Services with a Financial Need Assessment Form and one-page summary of research. ACCESS AWARD.

Donor(s): The Department of Political Science, with the aid of the Ontario

government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Graduate students in political science with a focus on international

development or IDS, with a minimum 80% average and demonstrated financial need. Additionally, students must meet the

government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF award (see

General Statements on Awards).

Amount: 1 award of \$2,000

Billes Conservation Leadership Scholarship E6020 [E6020]

Dr. Martha Billes, the University's ninth Chancellor and first alumni serving as Chancellor, established these entrance awards in 2020 to celebrate and support the inaugural classes of the Masters in Conservation Leadership at the University of Guelph. Selection will be based on outstanding leadership in environmental conservation through work and volunteer experience as demonstrated in the admission application material.

Dr. Martha Billes Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students entering the Masters in Conservation Leadership program. Amount:

5 awards of \$8,000 (payable over three semesters)

Bruce and M. Linda Hutchinson Graduate Entrance Scholarship CSAHS [E5970]

Dr. Bruce Hutchinson OAC BSA 1964 and Mrs. M. Linda Hutchinson MAC BHSc 1964 have made a gift to support the Bruce and M. Linda Hutchinson Graduate Entrance Scholarship CSAHS. Selection will be based on the quality of the student's statement of research interest/academic intent in the graduate application and the feasibility of the proposed research as documented in a one page letter of support from the proposed faculty research advisor. Preference will be given to students with practical experience in their field of study. No application is necessary. Application to a graduate program will be considered as application for this scholarship. Each program may submit up to two nominations to the CSAHS Awards Committee by February 15th. The award will be offered in even years beginning in 2016-17.

Donor(s): Dr. Bruce and Mrs. M. Linda Hutchinson

Qualification(s): Students entering any Master's program in the College of Social and

Applied Human Sciences with a focus on families and youth are

1 award of \$5,000 Amount:

Carol Page-Silim Graduate Scholarship [I5010]

Established in memory of Dr. A. Silim's wife Carol Page-Silim, B.A.Sc. '78. The recipient will have achieved the highest grade in FRAN*6000- Quantitative Research Methods. No application is required.

Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Full-time graduate student registered in the area of Applied Human

Nutrition who has completed FRAN*6000- Quantitative Research

Methods.

1 \$600

Class of Mac '59 (BHSc) Scholarship [E8013]

Established by the Class of Macdonald Institute 1959 in recognition of its 50th anniversary since graduation along with gifts towards the Rosemary Clark Alumni Leadership Award and with the assistance of the University of Guelph Matching Program. The award winner will be selected on the basis of academic achievement and leadership ability as demonstrated through extracurricular involvement and volunteerism during their undergraduate degree. Student application for admission into the program will be considered as the application for this award. No application necessary.

Class of Mac 1959 Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Full-time students entering into the Masters of Applied Nutrition

Program with a minimum 75% cumulative average.

1 award of \$5,000 (payable in equal installments in each of the three Amount:

semesters of the program)

Claude A. Guldner Scholarship [E5129]

Established in honour of Claude A. Guldner, the founding director of the Couple & Family Therapy Program in the Department of Family Relations & Applied Nutrition at the time of his retirement. Selection will be based on demonstrated significant contribution in the area of families. In the event of equal contribution selection will be highest admission average. Preference will be given to students who self-identify as First Nation (status and non-status), Métis or Inuit. Students will apply with a Claude A. Guldner application form by April 1, Faculty Advisors will nominate students to the Department of Family Relations and Applied Nutrition by April 30.

Friends and family of Claude Guldner Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students entering the Couple & Family Therapy MSc program in the

Department of Family Relations and Applied Nutrition who self-identify as First Nation (status and non-status), Métis or Inuit, or racialized peoples/visible minority (a person other than an Indigenous person, who identifies as non-Caucasian in racial origin regardless of

the place of birthplace or citizenship).

1 award of \$1,000 Amount:

David Knight Scholarship [Z5925]

Established to honour Professor Knight's years of outstanding leadership as Dean of the College of Social Science. Selection will be based on financial need and high academic standing. Apply by January 10 with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services. ACCESS AWARD.

Alumni of the College of Social Science, Alumni of the College of Social and Donor(s): Applied Human Sciences, Professor Alun Joseph, and Professor David Knight, with the aid of the Ontario government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Graduate students registered in the collaborative program in

International Development Studies who are entering the second or subsequent semester of a Masters Degree program in the departments of Geography, Political Science, Psychology, or Sociology & Anthropology, and who have a minimum cumulative average of 75% and demonstrated financial need. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF award (see

General Statements on Awards).

Amount: 1 award of \$1,000

Dean's Scholarship (CSAHS) [A5743]

The Deans' Scholarships are awarded to students showing outstanding academic performance, exceptional research or professional performance/potential. Departments will nominate students to the College Awards Committee on the basis of research performance/potential, including progress in the program of study. This award is not tenable with SSHRC, NSERC, or CIHR awards. Application is not required.

The University of Guelph Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Canadian citizens or permanent residents who are registered full-time

master's students up to semester six and full-time doctoral students up to semester nine with a minimum of 75% average in the last year

of full-time, or equivalent, study

several awards of \$2,500 for masters students and \$5,000 for doctoral Amount:

students

Department of Psychology Master's Thesis Prize [C5303]

The recipient will have completed the best MA thesis in the past year as deemed by the Graduate Studies Committee. Application is not required.

Donor(s): Faculty in the Department of Psychology

Qualification(s): Graduate students who have successfully defended their M.A. thesis

in any given year from September 1 to August 31.

1 award of \$1,000 Amount:

Department of Psychology Memorial Scholarship [I5861]

This award was established to honour the memory of graduate students (M. Getkate, M. Hamilton, S. McFadden), staff (P. Zimmerman), and faculty (J. Boehnert, P. Duda, D. Piggins, V. Lotter, D. Stott). Selection will be based on academic excellence and success in research activities based on nominations by the students' thesis advisors. No application is necessary.

The Department of Psychology Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Awarded to a graduate student who has completed at least one year

of a doctoral program in the Department of Psychology.

1 award of \$500 Amount:

Dorothy Britton Memorial Doctoral Scholarship [E5167]

Established in memory of Dorothy Britton, a graduate of the Macdonald Institute (1939). The award will be granted on the basis of high academic achievement. Preference will be given to students entering a Ph.D. program. No application is required.

Estate of Dorothy Britton Donor(s):

Qualification(s): For a graduate student registered in the Department of Family Relations

and Applied Nutrition.

2 awards of \$15,000 payable over two years Amount:

Dorothy Britton Memorial Masters Scholarships [E5168]

Established in memory of Dorothy Britton, a graduate of the Macdonald Institute (1939). Recipients are selected on the basis of high academic achievement. Preference will be given to students entering a Master's program. No application is required.

The Estate of Dorothy Britton Donor(s):

Qualification(s): The award is available to students registered in a Master's program in

the Department of Family Relations and Applied Nutrition with a minimum of 80% average during the last two years of study.

Amount: 2 awards of \$10,000 payable over two years

January 28, 2020 2020-2021 Graduate Calendar

Dr. Kerry Preibisch Travel Grant [T5963]

This award was established in memory of Dr. Kerry Preibisch, a respected professor in Sociology and Anthropology and International Development Studies. Students must also demonstrate commitment to creating social impact in their chosen area of study. Submit a CV and an outline of financial expenditures for travel to the CSAHS Awards Committee by February 1st. Include a letter (maximum two pages) describing the fieldwork or knowledge translation to be conducted while traveling and describe your commitment to creating social impact in your chosen area of study.

Family, friends and colleagues of Kerry Preibisch Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students registered in the College of Social and Applied Human

Sciences, or in any International Development Studies collaborative graduate program, with plans for domestic or international travel in the upcoming summer, fall or winter semester for the purpose of conducting approved research fieldwork or knowledge translation in the area of social justice. Preference will be given to research that focuses on the health and labour rights of migrant workers, agriculture, rural Canada or agricultural economics, with additional preference to students conducting research in the area of migrant women, especially from Latin America.

1 award of \$2,500 Amount:

Dr. Margaret McCready Tribute Scholarship [E8003]

Established to pay tribute to Dr. Margaret McCready's contributions as Principal and Dean of Macdonald Institute from 1949 to 1968. Selection will be based on high academic achievement during the completion of a Master's program as demonstrated by grades and research accomplishments. Application materials to pursue studies at the University of Guelph received by February 1st will be considered as application for this award.

Mrs. Dorothy I. Campbell, Mac BHSc '55

Qualification(s): Full-time students entering a Doctoral program in the College of Social

and Applied Human Sciences who have graduated from the Master's

program.

Amount: 1 award of \$9,000 (payable over 6 semesters)

Dr. Mary E. Singer Scholarship [I5142]

Selection will be based on academic achievement, and the award will be issued in even numbered years. No application is required.

Estate gift from Dr. Mary E. Singer, Mac '38 Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Full-time MSc or PhD students in the Department of Family Relations

and Applied Nutrition who are conducting thesis research in the area of family relations and human development who have completed the equivalent of at least two full-time semesters of study with a minimum

cumulative average of 80%.

1 award of \$1,500 Amount:

Elena Grothier Memorial Scholarship [I5032]

An annual award in memory of Elena Grotheir, a graduate of the Macdonald Institute (1915). The recipient will be selected on the basis of academic achievement during the last two years of study. Preference will be given to a student entering a Master's or Doctoral program. No application is required.

Donor(s): The Estate of the late Elena Augusta Grothier

Qualification(s): Canadian citizens or permanent residents who are registered full-time

in a graduate program in the Department of Family Relations and

Applied Nutrition.

1 award of \$2,000 Amount:

Elizabeth Mounter Doctoral Scholarship in Nutrition [E8027]

Established by Elizabeth Mounter, a lifelong advocate of literacy and human health and nutrition has generously provided for an annual award. Apply to the CSHAS Awards Committee by April 1st with a statement that describes how the applicant's thesis/research is relevant to the stated interests.

Donor(s): Elizabeth Mounter and the University of Guelph Graduate Scholarship

Qualification(s): Students entering any PhD program in the College of Social and

Applied Human Sciences whose thesis/research is focused on the effects of nutrition on human health and wellness or disease, human nutritional health, and/or biotechnology related to human nutritional

health.

1 award of \$10,000 Amount:

Founders' Graduate Scholarships [E5012]

Recipients will be selected on the basis of high academic standing (minimum of 80% average in the last two years of study). No application required.

The Alma Mater Fund, alumni and faculty of the former College of Social Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Awarded to students entering a graduate program in the Departments

of Geography, Political Science, Psychology and Sociology and

Anthropology.

4 awards of \$1,500 Amount:

Geneva Association Ph.D. Scholarship [E5704]

Selection will be based on high academic standing as indicated by grades and the strength of the proposed research statement indicating how the applicant's particular focus of study relates to risk and/or vulnerability and their specific application in an economic, environmental, technological or organizational context. The award is renewable for up to three years subject to satisfactory progress towards completion of the degree and continued commitment to conduct research on systemic risk and vulnerability. Students must also submit a thesis proposal following the first year of study. A new recipient would only be chosen upon the completion of the multi-year commitment or in the event the current recipient ceases studies at the University of Guelph. Apply at time of application for admission, but no later than April 15th to the Chair of Political Science including a letter which outlines the candidate's intent to write a dissertation on a specific topic related to systemic risk and vulnerability and its applications.

Donor(s): The Geneva Association

Qualification(s): Students entering the Ph.D. Political Science program with an Aadmission average whose subject of study involves a primary focus on Systemic Risk and Vulnerability that links to one or both of the major fields of Comparative Politics or Public Policy and Governance. 1 award of \$30,000 payable over 9 semesters

Amount:

George and Lois Whetham Graduate Bursary [Z5299]

One award is for students in CSAHS and the second is for students in OAC. Apply with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services by January 10. ACCESS AWARD.

Mr. George R. (BSA'53) and Mrs. Lois J. Whetham (BHSc '54) with the Donor(s):

aid of the Ontario government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Full time students registered in any program offered by the College of Social and Applied Human Sciences or the Ontario Agricultural

College. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated

terms for receipt of an OSOTF/OTSS award.

2 awards of \$3,500 Amount:

George and Lois Whetham Scholarships in Food Systems CSAHS [E5761]

Faculty advisors may nominate students who have submitted an application to pursue a Master's program or PhD program in CSAHS by February 1 to Graduate Coordinator. CSAHS Graduate Coordinators of each department will nominate up to 3 students per department by March 1 based on their Admission Application. Selection will be based on the quality of the student's statement of research interest/academic intent in the graduate application and the feasibility of the proposed research as documented in a one-page letter of support from the proposed faculty research advisor. No application required.

Mr. George R. Whetham OAC BSA 1953 and Mrs. Lois J. Whetham MAC Donor(s):

BHSc 1954

Qualification(s):

Students who have applied for admission to a Master's or PhD program in the College of Social and Applied Human Sciences and who's area of study is food systems, which may include agriculture, food distribution, food sustainability, food security, nutrition, local food and rural change

1 award of \$5,000 Amount:

Gertrude R. Peterson Graduate Memorial Scholarship [I5613]

Established in memory of Gertrude R. Peterson, a 1927 graduate of Macdonald Institute. Selection will be based on academic achievement. Preference is that one award will be given to a masters student, and one to a doctoral student. Students may only receive the award once during each of their Masters and Doctoral programs. No application is required.

The Estate of Eugene A. Peterson Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students must be registered in a masters or doctoral program in the

Department of Family Relations and Applied Human completing a research thesis with a minimum 80% cumulative average.

2 awards of \$5,000

GFTC Legacy Fund Graduate Scholarships [I5949]

In recognition of the Guelph Food Technology Centre's (GFTC) long association with the University of Guelph, the GFTC Board has created these scholarships to recognize academic excellence and encourage students to study and pursue post-graduate studies relevant to the food sector. Apply to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by August 15 with a one-page letter stating relevance of past work experience, proposed research objectives and career aspirations to the food production and processing sector. Selection will be based on high academic achievement and relevance of student's past work experience, research objectives and career aspirations to the food production and processing sector.

Donor(s): Guelph Food Technology Centre

Qualification(s): Students registered in their first year of course work in a Master's program in Food Safety and Quality Assurance, a MSc or PhD program in Food Science, Applied Human Nutrition, Nutrition and Nutraceutical Science, Food Agriculture and Resource Economics or an MBA.

Amount: 9 awards of \$10,000

H.H. Harshman Foundation Doctoral Scholarship [A5810]

The award winner will be chosen on the basis of academic achievement and demonstrated leadership. Preference will be given to an entering student. Application materials to pursue studies at the University of Guelph received by February 1st will be considered as application for this award.

Donor(s): The Harshman Foundation

Qualification(s): Full-time student entering or enrolled in any Ph.D. program in the College of Social and Applied Human Sciences whose thesis research

is devoted to the strengthening of the family unit in Canada.

Amount: 1 award of \$13,000 payable over two years

H.H. Harshman Graduate Scholarships [I5036]

The award winner will be chosen on the basis of outstanding academic achievement and demonstrated leadership potential. Apply with a letter outlining research and a C.V. to the Chair of the FRAN Graduate Awards Committee by April 1st.

Donor(s): The Harshman Foundation

Qualification(s): Master's students in the Department of Family Relations and Applied

Nutrition who are completing a thesis, have a minimum of three consecutive semesters remaining in their program and whose research is related to the strengthening of the family unit in Canada.

Amount: 3 awards of \$7,000

Harshman Graduate Scholarship in Food Systems [E5948]

Selection will be based on the quality of the student's statement of research interest/academic intent in the graduate application and the feasibility of the proposed research as documented in a one-page letter of support from the proposed faculty research advisor. Faculty research advisors may nominate students who have submitted an application to pursue a Master's program in CSAHS by February 1. CSAHS Graduate Officers/Coordinators of each department will nominate up to 3 students per department by February 1 based on their Master's Admission Application.

Donor(s): The Harshman Foundation

Qualification(s): Students entering a Master's program in the College of Social and

Applied Human Sciences who have a minimum average of 80% in the last two years of study and who are working in the area of food systems which may include food distribution, food sustainability, food security, small family farming, local food and rural change. A maximum of three applications per department or program of study will be

considered.

Amount: 1 award of \$5,000

Helderleigh Foundation Family Food Literacy Graduate Scholarships [15996]

The Helderleigh Foundation supports ground breaking food literacy research and helps mobilize knowledge into scalable strategies for families with young children in Canada. Research must be consistent with the Helderleigh Foundation's Mission and Vision and exclude areas of poverty relief, community kitchens and food security and low income families as a primary focus. Selection will be based on demonstrated research interest or applicability of the project to the research area of the food literacy of children and young families. the Co-Directors of the Guelph Family Health Study will recommend students to the CSAHS Awards Committee. No application required.

Donor(s): Helderleigh Foundation

 ${\it Qualification}(s): \ \ {\it Students} \ \ {\it registered} \ \ {\it in} \ \ {\it any} \ \ {\it MSc} \ \ {\it or} \ \ {\it PhD} \ \ {\it graduate} \ \ {\it program} \ \ {\it proposing}$

to conduct applied research and knowledge mobilization in the area of the food literacy of children and young families with the Guelph

Family Health Study.

Amount: 3 awards of \$22,000 (payable in two equal payments in the fall/winter

Hubert H. Harshman Graduate Scholarship [Z5311]

Selection will be based on the relevance of the project or research and contributions that demonstrate good citizenship, social responsibility and leadership in society. Students should apply with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services by January 10th along with a letter describing their community based project or area of study and a letter of recommendation from their Faculty or CESI supervisor substantiating their good citizenship, social responsibility and leadership in society. This scholarship is not tenable with awards of \$10,000 or more . ACCESS AWARD

Donor(s): Harshman Fellowships Society with the aid of the Ontario government's OTSS program

Qualification(s): Students registered in the College of Social and Applied Human

Sciences who are engaged in a project through the Community Engaged Scholarship Institute or studying in the area of applied nutrition, who have demonstrated good citizenship, social responsibility and leadership in society and who have demonstrated financial need. Preference will be given to the following applicants in descending order: 1) A graduate student working on a project with the Community Engaged Scholarship Institute 2) A graduate student studying in the area of applied nutrition. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF/OTSS award.

Amount: 1 award of \$5,000

Ina M. Kniep (nee Carthew) Memorial Graduate Scholarship [I5904]

Ina M. Kniep was a Mac '36 graduate who was a specialist in Home Economics and Nutrition and had a lifelong interest and involvement in the University of Guelph. No application is required. This award is tenable with other awards up to \$4,000 excluding bursaries

Donor(s): The Estate of Ina M. Kniep

Qualification(s): Graduate student registered in either a MSc or PhD in the Applied

Human Nutrition program, with a minimum of 80% cumulative

average, with outstanding academic achievement.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,500

International Emergency Medical Aid Assistance [B5200]

The University of Guelph provides support to International graduate students that are faced with unexpected, or unforeseen financial shortfalls due to a medical issue not covered by UHIP or the Student Dental/Medical insurance plans. Students should apply to the International Student Advisor, in the Centre for International Programs office, by completing an International Student Financial Need Assessment Form (N.A.F.) and submitting documentation to support the medical issue. These bursaries are awarded on an on-going basis.

Donor(s): University of Guelph

Amount:

Qualification(s): International students registered in a degree program and have

completed a minimum 1.50 credits who have a medical emergency expenses not covered by UHIP or the Student Dental/Medical insurance

plans and demonstrated financial need. Several awards of varying amounts

Jean Henderson Sabry Graduate Scholarship [I5165]

Preference will be given to a student undertaking research in community nutrition or international nutrition. No application is required.

Donor(s): Former students and colleagues of Jean H. Sabry

Qualification(s): Full-time graduate students enrolled in the Department of Family

Relations and Applied Nutrition in the field of Applied Human

Nutrition.

Amount: 1 award of \$3,500

Jean, Ian and Sook-Hee Kim Memorial Prize (SOCA) [C5045]

Members of the Department of Sociology & Anthropology and the Campus Childcare Co-operative established this award in memory of Sook-Hee Kim, former sociology MA student, and her children Jean and Ian Kim, who were killed in a tragic car accident. Students registered in a Masters program in Sociology who presented their graduate major paper during the previous academic year, and have been nominated for consideration by their graduate advisor. Selection is based on the best quality of the major paper and academic excellence. No application required.

Donor(s): Members of the Department of Sociology and Anthropology and the Campus

Childcare Co-operative

Qualification(s): Students registered in a Masters program in Sociology who presented

their graduate major paper during the previous academic year, and have been nominated for consideration by their graduate advisor.

Amount: 1 award of \$300

January 28, 2020 2020-2021 Graduate Calendar

Joanne Duncan-Robinson Conference Research Travel Grant [T5805]

Established in memory of Joanne Duncan-Robinson, an expert in computer and statistical analysis who contributed tremendously to the research activities of faculty and graduate students in the Department of Sociology & Anthropology. Selection will be based on the best abstract or paper proposal, and proposed travel budget. Apply to the Chair of the Graduate Affairs Committee of the Department of Sociology & Anthropology.

Members of the Department of Sociology and Anthropology, and other Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students registered in any graduate program offered by or through the Department of Sociology and Anthropology who have had a paper

accepted for presentation at a scholarly conference.

1 award of \$750 Amount:

John Black Graduate Travel Grant [T5649]

Established by friends and colleagues of John Black, Chief Librarian at Guelph (1984-95) and a founding faculty member (1966-95) in the Department of Political Studies. Selection will be based on academic standing, research potential and feasibility of proposed travel. Apply to the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies by October 17 using the John Black Graduate Travel Grant application. Applications may be submitted for future travel only and applications for previous travel will not be considered.

Friends and Colleagues of John Black

Qualification(s): Master's students with at least an "A-"average in the last 2 years,

registered in a Political Science program (POLS/CCJP), the Capacity Development and Extension program, or the collaborative International Development Studies program (any department) in class level 1 to 3 at the time of application and who plan to travel to conduct thesis

research, attend a conference, or take a course.

1 award of \$1,500 Amount:

John Vanderkamp Doctoral Graduate Medal [I5763]

To commemorate the outstanding contributions of John Vanderkamp, Dean of the College of Social Science, 1981-1991, Director of AKADEMIA, 1989-1991, a medal is awarded annually to the nominee for the D.F. Forster medal, the most prestigious convocating graduate award at the University of Guelph.

College of Social and Applied Human Sciences Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Student graduating from a doctoral program in the College of Social

and Applied Sciences who is the college's D.F. Forster Doctoral medal

nominee. 1 medal

John Vanderkamp Magisteriate Graduate Medal [I5762]

To commemorate the outstanding contributions of John Vanderkamp, Dean of the College of Social Science, 1981-1991, Director of AKADEMIA, 1989-1991, a medal is awarded annually to the nominee for the D.F. Forster medal, the most prestigious convocating graduate award at the University of Guelph.

College of Social and Applied Human Sciences Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Student graduating from a master's program in the College of Social

and Applied Sciences who is the college's D.F. Forster Magisteriate

medal nominee.

1 medal Amount:

Amount:

Katherine M. Beck Memorial Doctoral Scholarship [E5910]

Established in honour of Katherine M. Beck, a Mac '22 graduate and chief dietitian at Creelman Hall from 1926 to 1962. The award winner will be selected on the basis of outstanding academic achievement (a minimum cumulative average of 80%) at the undergraduate and Masters level and the potential for significant contributions to the discipline as a doctoral student. No application is required.

Donor(s): The Estate of Katherine M. Beck

Qualification(s): Student entering a doctoral program in the Department of Family

Relations and Applied Nutrition.

2awards of \$10,000 (payable \$5000 in Fall Yr1, and \$5000 Fall Yr 2 Amount:

Katherine M. Beck Memorial Graduate Scholarship [E5909]

The award winners will be selected on the basis of outstanding academic achievement (a minimum cumulative average of 80% during the last two years of study). No application is required.

Donor(s): The Estate of Katherine M. Beck, a Mac '22 graduate and chief dietitian

at Creelman Hall from 1926-1962

Qualification(s): Students entering a Masters program in the Department of Family

Relations and Applied Nutrition .

Amount: 1 award of \$5,000

Kiyoko Miyanishi Graduate Geography Scholarship [E5925]

The award will be made on the basis of high academic achievement. In the absence of a qualified international student, the award may be given to an academically-qualified student who is a Canadian citizen or permanent resident. If two deserving students cannot be identified, then one award for the full amount will be given out. No application is required.

Dr. Kiyoko Miyanishi, a faculty member in the Department of Geography, Donor(s):

Environment and Geomatics since 1986

Qualification(s): International students entering any graduate program (M.A., M.Sc. or Ph.D.) and degree specialization in the Department of Geography,

Environment and Geomatics.

2 awards of \$2,000 Amount:

Koji Victor Ujimoto Graduate Scholarship [I5916]

This scholarship is provided to encourage applied research on topics of pressing Canadian or global social concern. Students should apply to the Chair of the Department of Sociology and Anthropology by March 31and include an outline of their major paper or thesis proposal and the name of the advisor.

Dr. Koji Victor Ujimoto, with the assistance of alumni, friends, colleagues Donor(s): and the Department of Sociology and Anthropology

Qualification(s): Students registered in a Masters program offered by the Department of Sociology and Anthropology with a minimum 80% cumulative average in all graduate courses taken whose approved major paper or thesis proposal addresses a contemporary social problem through the

application of a Sociological and/or Anthropological perspective.

Amount: 1 award of \$750

Leah Mildred Webster Shedden Scholarships [Z5904]

These awards have been established, in memory of Leah Shedden, Mac '31. Students with demonstrated financial need, who have completed at least 1.5 credits and with at least a 75% cumulative average, are eligible. ACCESS AWARD.

The Estate of Leah Leotus Mildred Shedden, with the aid of the Ontario Donor(s): government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Graduate students in the Department of Family Relations and Applied Nutrition Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF award (see General Statements on

Awards).

3 awards of up to \$1,500 Amount:

Lila Engberg Scholarship in International Development [E8005]

Established in 2008 by Dr. Lila Engberg. Application materials to pursue studies at the University of Guelph received by May 30th will be considered as application for this award. Students will be selected based on their experiences and/or involvement in this area to date, and personal plans to improve everyday lives in a local community of a developing nation.

Donor(s): Dr. Lila Engberg

Qualification(s): Full-time masters students entering the collaborative program in

International Development Studies with a research agenda in the area of poverty alleviation, economic empowerment of women and/or ways to improve livelihood security for women and families in developing countries will be eligible. Preference will be given to a student from

a developing country.

1 award of \$6,000 Amount:

Louis E. Tremblay Memorial Graduate Gerontology Scholarship [I5924]

The award winner will be chosen on the basis of high academic achievement. Preference will be given to Ph.D. students.

The estate of Louis Elzebert Tremblay whose wife, Margaret, was a Mac Donor(s):

'35 graduate

Awarded to a Ph.D. or M.Sc. student in the Department of Family Qualification(s):

Relations and Applied Nutrition, who is conducting research in the field of gerontology and who has a minimum cumulative average of

80%.

1 award of \$5,000

Mac'38 Gerontology Graduate Scholarship [E5052]

Preference will be given to persons entering graduate studies.

The Alumni of Macdonald Institute Class of '38D Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Full-time students who are pursuing study and research within the area of adult development or gerontology in the Department of Family

Relations and Applied Nutrition and have high academic achievement.

Amount: 2 awards of \$3,000

Mac-FACS-FRAN Alumni Association Graduate Scholarship – Family Relations and Applied Nutrition [E5056]

No application is required.

Donor(s): CSAHS Alumni Association

Qualification(s): Full-time graduate student entering an master's or doctoral program

in the Department of Family Relations and Applied Nutrition who has

a minimum of 80% in the last two years of study.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,000

Margaret S. McCready Memorial Scholarship [E5905]

Established in memory of Margaret S. McCready, former Principal and Dean of Macdonald Institute (1949-69). The award will be granted on the basis of high academic achievement as well as leadership ability as demonstrated through extracurricular involvement in the preceding two years. Application materials to pursue studies at the University of Guelph received by February 1st will be considered as application for this award.

Donor(s): Estate of Margaret S. McCready

Qualification(s): Full time graduate student entering a Masters program in the

Department of Family Relations and Applied Nutrition.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,500

Margaret S. McCready Scholarship [I5058]

Established in honour of Dr. Margaret S. McCready, the Principal and Dean of the Macdonald Institute (1949-1969). Preference will be given to a student who completed their undergraduate degree at Guelph. No application is necessary.

Donor(s): CSAHS Alumni Association

Qualification(s): M.Sc., MAN or Ph.D. full-time graduate student enrolled in a graduate

program offered by the Department of Family Relations and Applied Nutrition, with a minimum of 80% in the last two years of study.

Amount: 1 award of \$1.000

Marion McGirr Travel Grant [T5119]

Established in 2006 to recognize Marion McGirr's long-lived affection for Macdonald Hall. The award may be held only once during a degree program. Selection of the award winner will be on the basis of the cost of travel, and the benefit it will bring to the student's program of study. Apply by March 1 with a CSAHS Graduate Awards Application, and attach a letter with the description of the travel, the benefit it will bring to your program of study and overall travel budget.

Donor(s): Estate gift from Marion McGirr, Mac DHE 1939

Qualification(s): Graduate students in the College of Social and Applied Human Science

with a minimum of 80% in the last two years of study who are travelling in support of their studies. Students cannot receive the award beyond semester 5 at the masters level and beyond semester 8 at the

doctoral level.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,500

Marion N. Penhale Graduate Travel Grant [T5072]

Marion Penhale (Mac '31D) had over 39 years of involvement in teaching and the foodservice industry. The award may be held only once. Apply by April 1, by letter outlining the specific details of the conference and travel costs to the Chair of the Department of Family Relations and Applied Nutrition Graduate Awards Committee.

Donor(s): Marion Penhale (Mac '31D)

Qualification(s): Full-time MSc or PhD student in the Applied Human Nutrition Program

whose paper or poster session has been accepted at a provincial, national, or international conference. Students must not be registered beyond semesters 6 and 12 of the master's and doctoral programs,

respectively.

Amount: 1 award of \$2,000

Northwater Foundation Travel Grant [Z5917]

Apply to Student Financial Services by January 10 with a completed Financial Need Assessment form and a letter outlining the travel plans and, if applicable, information about your invitation to present a paper or poster. ACCESS AWARD.

Donor(s): Northwater Foundation, with the aid of the Ontario government's OSOTF

program

Qualification(s): Full-time graduate students registered in the College of Social and

Applied Human Sciences who are not registered beyond semester six of the master's program or beyond semester twelve of the doctoral program who will be attending a provincial, national, or international meeting and who have demonstrated financial need. Preference will be given to those applicants invited to present a paper or poster. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for

receipt of an OSOTF award (see General Statements on Awards).

Amount: 1 award of \$2,000

O.P. Dwivedi Graduate Prize for International Development [I5152]

Candidates will be considered on the basis of both their overall scholastic achievements and of the practical and social significance of the MA, MSc, MBA or PhD research, which apply social science theory and/or method to the study of development, administration or environmental issues in the Third World. Departments and Schools will submit names of eligible candidates along with supporting documentation to the Director of the International Development Studies program by November 30. Application is not required.

Donor(s): O.P. Dwivedi

Qualification(s): Students at the University of Guelph who have completed requirements for their graduate degree and whose research applies social science

theory and/or method to the understanding of development, administration or environmental issues in the Third World.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,500

OMS Graduate Scholarship in Industrial Organizational Psychology [I5657]

Selection will be assessed based on applicants' overall cumulative average, the amount of hours worked at Organization & Management Solutions (OMS), achievements and potential contributions to Industrial Organizational Psychology. If there is no outstanding submission, no prize will be awarded. Apply by August 15th to the Department of Psychology Awards Committee with a 1,000-word essay outlining hours worked at Organizational & Management Solutions (OMS), and stating achievements and potential contributions to Industrial Organizational Psychology.

Donor(s): Guelph Community Foundation

Qualification(s): PhD students beyond 2nd year of Industrial Organization Psychology.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,750

Peggy A. Pritchard and Dr. Andrew M. Kropinski Graduate Bursary [B5967]

Established by Peggy A. Pritchard and her husband, Dr. Andrew M. Kropinski, upon Ms. Pritchard's retirement from the University of Guelph in 2016. Apply to the International Student Advisor with a completed International Graduate Student Financial Need Assessment Form (NAF).

Donor(s): Peggy Pritchard and Andrew Kropinski

Qualification(s): International graduate students from a developing country (as defined

by CIDA Canadian International Development Agency) who demonstrate financial need with a preference given to female students.

Amount: 1 award of \$2,000

Richard M. Barham Graduate Medal [I5901]

In recognition of the outstanding contributions of Professor Richard Barham, Dean of the College of Family and Consumer Studies 1983-1994, a medal is awarded annually to the College of Social and Applied Human Sciences' nominee for the Governor General's medal for outstanding academic achievement at the Master's level of study at the University of Guelph. Application is not required.

Donor(s): College off Social and Applied Human Sciences

Qualification(s): A medal is awarded annually to the College of Social and Applied

Human Sciences' nominee for the Governor General's medal for outstanding academic achievement at the Master's level of study at the University of Guelph.

the University of Guelph Amount: 1 medal

Richard M. Barham Graduate Scholarship [E5216]

Selection is based on high academic achievement and preference is given to in-coming doctoral candidates in the Family Relations and Human Development or Couple and Family Therapy program.

Donor(s):

Established in 2006 by the Mac-FACS-FRAN Alumni Association, the Dean of the College of Social and Applied Human Sciences the Chair of the Department of Family Relations and Applied Nutrition and friends of Dr. Richard M. Barham in honour of his retirement. Dr. Barham was the Dean of the College of Family and Consumer Studies (1983-1994), and retired in

Qualification(s): Entering graduate students in the Department of Family Relations and

Applied Nutrition with a minimum of 80% in the last two years of study.

Amount: 1 award of \$2,000

January 28, 2020 2020-2021 Graduate Calendar

Sally Humphries and Leo Smits International Scholarship [E5979]

Sally Humphries, former Chair of International Development Studies in the College of Social and Applied Human Sciences, and her partner Leo Smits, former Chair of Family and Community Social Services at University of Guelph-Humber established this award to assist international students with the cost of International student tuition at University of Guelph. Apply to the CSAHS Awards Committee by May 15th with a letter outlining past experience in helping disadvantaged populations and include a one-page summary of the admission "Statement of Academic Intent". Letters can be sent by email to csahsada@uoguelph.ca.

Donor(s): Sally Humphries

Qualification(s): Selection is based on the greatest commitment to helping disadvantaged populations through past activities and community engagement, as

well as through future commitment as indicated by the summary of the statement of academic intent. Special consideration will be given to applicants who have worked in their home countries to improve the lives of local families, especially of women and children. Preference

given to Masters' students.

Amount: 1 award of \$5,000

Sid Gilbert Graduate Research Prize [C5268]

Established to honour Dr. Sid Gilbert and his outstanding contributions to graduate student training and education. The recipient will be chosen based on the quality of the MA thesis. No application is required.

Donor(s): The Department of Sociology and Anthropology, and friends and colleagues

of Dr. Sid Gilbert

Qualification(s): MA sociology students who have presented their thesis during the

previous academic year, and have been nominated for consideration

by their academic advisor.

Amount: 1 award of \$750

University Graduate Scholarship (CSAHS) [I5768]

The College of Social and Applied Human Sciences (CSAHS) would like to re-envision the University Graduate Scholarship (CSAHS) [I5768] to establish a 'new' graduate entrance scholarship that not only focuses on academic merit, but students' contribution to leadership within their academic program and/or wider community. Recognizing the benefits of a diverse graduate student population, and solidifying the College's commitment to diversity and inclusion, preference will be given to Black, Indigenous and/or racialized students. Eligible applicants will submit an application and one letter of support from a reference who can speak to the applicant's leadership experience, potential, and qualities. Applications will be submitted to the appropriate academic unit/program for review and nomination. Upon consultation with program coordinators and department chairs, programs will nominate candidates to the appropriate college awards committee for approval and notification to the student. As part of the application, students will be asked to provide a brief summary of their academic performance, as well as a personal statement that speaks to their leadership qualities and experiences, motivations to purse graduate studies, and career aspirations. Applicants will have an opportunity, should they choose, to self-identify as Black, Indigenous (First Nations, Inuit or Métis), or racialized person on the application form. Selection will be based on the student's academic performance and/or potential and demonstrated leadership potential, either through their past achievements, or through their proposed research program and career aspirations.

Donor(s): University of Guelph

Qualification(s): Students entering any graduate program in the College of Social and

Applied Human Science who demonstrate outstanding academic performance and/or potential, and leadership potential, either through past achievements or through their proposed research program and career aspirations. Preference will be given to Black, Indigenous (First

Nations, Inuit and Métis) or a racialized person.

Amount: Several awards of various amounts

Wilda M. Blacklock Scholarship [I5612]

Selection will be based on academic excellence and contribution to the department. Apply by April 1st to the Chair of the Graduate Affairs Committee of the Department of Sociology & Anthropology with a letter outlining contributions to the department.

Donor(s): The Department of Sociology & Anthropology, in honour of the retirement of Wilda Blacklock, former student (BA '73) and staff member

Qualification(s): Graduate students who have completed between two and four semesters

in the Department of Sociology & Anthropology.

Amount: 1 award of \$2,000

Yeandle Family Graduate Scholarships [Z5927]

This award has been established in honour of Audrey Yeandle, a Mac '25 graduate and life-long supporter of the University with the aid of the Ontario government's OSOTF program. Awards will be made on the basis of financial need and academic achievement. ACCESS AWARD.

Donor(s): The Estate of Audrey Yeandle with the aid of the Ontario government's

OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Full-time graduate students registered in the College of Social and

Applied Human Sciences who have a minimum cumulative average of 75%. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an <u>OSOTF</u> award (see General Statements on

Awards).

Amount: several awards of up to awards of \$2,000

Ontario Agricultural College Internal Awards

The University reserves the right to amend awards subject to the availability of funds.

Abell Pest Control Scholarship in Lyme Disease Research [I5980]

Selection will be based on the strongest research potential on lyme disease. Apply by October 17 to the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies Awards Committee (grschol@uoguelph.ca) with a research proposal no longer than two pages outlining your research and a CV. Include the name of the award and the award ID number in the subject line of your email.

Donor(s): Abell Pest Control

 ${\it Qualification}(s): \ \, {\it Students registered in any program of fered by the College of Biological}$

Science or the Ontario Veterinary College or the Ontario Agriculture

College conducting research in Lyme disease.

Amount: 1 award of \$5,000

Abell Pest Control Scholarship in Pollinator Research. [I5976]

Selection will be based on the strongest research potential in pollinators. Apply by October 17 to the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies Awards Committee (grschol@uoguelph.ca) with a research proposal no longer than two pages outlining your research and a CV. Include the name of the award and the award ID number in the subject line of your email.

Donor(s): Abell Pest Control

Qualification(s): Students registered in any program who are conducting research in

Pollinators. Preference will be given to students studying bees.

Amount: 1 award of \$5,000

Alastair J. Durie Research Travel Grant [T5975]

Established by Dr. Kevin James in honour of Alastair J. Durie, pre-eminent scholar of Scottish tourism history and valued advisor to Guelph MA students. Selection will be based on academic standing, a research statement indicating the relation of the trip to the project and feasibility of proposed budget relating to travel costs. Apply by February 1, to the graduate office in the Department of History and include a budget, description of the travel and a research statement indicating the relation of the trip to the project.

Donor(s): Kevin James

Qualification(s): Students registered in any Master's or Doctoral programs who are required to travel for research to access historical texts. Preference for

required to travel for research to access historical texts. Preference fo students specializing in tourism history.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,000

Alf and Mary Hales Graduate Scholarship in Food Science [Z5721]

Selection will be based on the highest admission average. Apply by January 10 to Student Financial Services with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form and a letter outlining your research/interest in meat science. ACCESS AWARD.

Donor(s): Alf & Mary Hales, with the aid of the Ontario government's OSOTF

progran

Qualification(s): Student registered in their first year of the M.Sc. program in Food

Science with an interest in meat science who has demonstrated financial need. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an <u>OSOTF</u> award (see General Statements on

Awards).

Amount: 1 award of \$2,000

Amos Kitchen Memorial Scholarship [Z5684]

Established in memory of Amos Kitchen. Apply by January 10 to Student Financial Services with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form and a Research Proposal no more than 2 pages in length. Selection will be based on financial need and academic performance to date. ACCESS AWARD.

Donor(s): Friends, associates of Amos Kitchen, the Ontario Sheep Farmers, & the OAC Alumni Foundation, with the aid of the Ontario government's OSOTF

program

Qualification(s): Graduate students registered in any OAC graduate program who is conducting research in sheep with demonstrated financial need.

Additionally, students must meet the government mandated terms for

an OSOTF/OTSS OSOTF/OTSS awards.

Amount: 1 award of \$3,000

Animal Biosciences Academic Scholarship [I5774]

The faculty and staff of Animal Bioscience believe in the potential of their students and are proud to create and support this scholarship. Apply by August 15th using the Department of Animal Biosciences Graduate Scholarship Application Form. Selection will be based on the strongest academic performance.

Donor(s): Department of Animal Biosciences

Qualification(s): Students registered in any graduate program offered by the Department of Animal Biosciences who demonstrate consistent outstanding academic performance. Preference given to students who have not received any other departmental awards at the time of selection.

Amount: 1 award of \$5.000

Animal Biosciences Leadership Scholarship [I5659]

The faculty and staff of Animal Bioscience believe in the potential of their students and are proud to create and support this scholarship. Selection will be based on the strongest leadership or service while maintaining a strong academic performance. Apply by August 15th using the Department of Animal Biosciences Graduate Scholarship Application Form.

Donor(s): Department of Animal Biosciences

Qualification(s): Students registered in any graduate program offered by the Department of Animal Biosciences who demonstrate leadership or service in

extracurricular activities related to the department. Preference given to students who have not received any other departmental awards at the time of selection.

Amount: 1 award of \$5,000

Anna and Val Hovanec Scholarship [E8010]

Selection will be based on highest admission average. Preference will be given to applicants whose area of study relates to health. This award is normally awarded every other year. This award is renewable for the second year upon satisfactory performance evaluation. A new recipient would only be chosen upon the completion of the multi-year commitment or in the event the current recipient ceases studies at the University of Guelph. Application materials to pursue studies at the University of Guelph will be considered as application for this award.

Donor(s): Lupina Foundation

Qualification(s): Students entering a Masters program offered by CSAHS in an area

related to women in rural communities.

Amount: 1 award of \$14,000 (payable over 2 years)

Arthur Richmond Memorial Scholarships [I5180]

Established in memory of the late Arthur Richmond (OAC '23), horticulturist and teacher. One award each year is reserved for a student in the Plant Agriculture (Horticultural Sciences) program. Apply by May 1 to the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies by completing the Arthur Richmond Memorial Scholarships Application. The winners will be selected on the basis of academic excellence. The scholarships may only be held once at the master's level and once at the doctoral level.

Donor(s): The Estate of Nola Richmond

Qualification(s): Full-time master's students up to semester six and doctoral students

up to semester nine in one of the following programs: Plant Agriculture, Integrative Biology, Molecular & Cellular Biology, or Environmental

Sciences.

Amount: 4 awards of \$4,000

Ball Farm Services Ltd. and Agrico Canada Ltd. Scholarship [I5902]

Academic standing in the previous two years and applied research potential will be used to determine the recipient. Apply to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by August 15, with a letter of support regarding research potential.

Donor(s): Ball Farm Services and Agrico Canada Ltd.

Qualification(s): Graduate students in Plant Agriculture or School of Environmental

Science who are conducting research on sustainable crop production systems and their application to production agriculture are eligible.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,500

Bayer Crop Science Research Scholarship [I5149]

Selection will be based academic achievement, research ability and the research being conducted. Apply by August 15th by submitting the OAC Graduate Application Form.

Donor(s): Bayer CropScience

Qualification(s): Graduate students registered in any program offered by the Department

of Plant Agriculture who are conducting research in plant sciences.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,500

Beaton Scholarship in Dairy Science [I5004]

Established in memory of the late Mr. J.L. Beaton of Oshawa. Selection will be based on high academic standing. Apply by August 15 using the <u>Department of Food Science Graduate Scholarship Application Form</u>.

Donor(s): Mr. J.L. Beaton

Qualification(s): Students registered in the Department of Food Science who are working

on a research project directly related to the dairy industry. Preference will be given to students who are entering the MSc program.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,500

Beatty-Munro Family Memorial Scholarship [I5005]

Apply by August 15th using the <u>School of Environmental Sciences Graduate Scholarship</u> Application Form.

Donor(s): Dr. and the late Mrs. J.A. Munro

Qualification(s): For a graduate student or a postdoctoral fellow conducting research

in the field of apiculture. 1 award of \$1,750

Bell-Sargant Scholarship [I5006]

This award has been established by William B. Sargant, in honour of Nora Reta Bell and William George Sargant, who celebrated their fiftieth wedding anniversary in 1978. Selection will be based on academic standing, participation in community and on-campus activities, and interest in park development will be considered. The LA Grad Awards committee will forward a nomination to the OAC awards committee prior to August 1 each year. No application necessary.

Donor(s): William B. Sargant

Qualification(s): Available to MLA students who are Canadian citizens or permanent

residents and who are studying park administration, recreation planning, or resources development or management as related to park

development.

Amount: 1 award of \$2,000

Brian W. Kennedy Memorial Scholarship [I5625]

Established by family, friends and colleagues in recognition of Dr. Kennedy's dedication to and accomplishments in the fields of animal breeding and genetic teaching and research. Application is by letter, stating interest and qualifications, to the director of Centre for Genetic Improvement of Livestock by August 15.

Donor(s): Family, Friends and Colleagues or Dr. Brian W. Kennedy

Qualification(s): Awarded to an in-course graduate student based on academic standing,

extracurricular activities and contributions to the life of the department.

nount: 1 award of \$3,000

Bruce and M. Linda Hutchinson Graduate Entrance Scholarship OAC [E5771]

Dr. Bruce Hutchinson OAC BSA 1964 and Mrs. M. Linda Hutchinson MAC BHSc 1964 have made a gift to support the Bruce and M. Linda Hutchinson Graduate Entrance Scholarship OAC. No application is required. The School of Environmental Sciences will nominate a student by September 1 to the OAC Awards Committee (oacaward@uoguelph.ca). Selection will be based on the letters of reference in the student's admission package. In the event of a tie, the student with the highest admission average will be selected. The award will be offered in odd years beginning in 2017-18.

Donor(s): Dr. Bruce and Mrs. M. Linda Hutchinson

Qualification(s): Students registered in semesters 1 to 3 of any Master's program offered

by the School of Environmental Sciences are eligible.

Amount: 1 award of \$5,000

Bruce Jin & Wenrong Sun Graduate Bursary [B5968]

Made possible by generous support of alumna Wenrong Sun and her spouse Bruce Jin, both active members in the Guelph community, with the hope of instilling the value of philanthropy and a sense of giving in U of G students. Apply by January 10 to Student Financial Services with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form (NAF).

Donor(s): Wenrong Sun

Qualification(s): Students registered in the Food Science program with demonstrated

financial need.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,000

Bullick Scholarship in Food Grain Research [I5137]

In memory of their parents (John and Annie Wannop of Nanton, Alberta, and William and Mary Bullick of Uttoxeter, Ontario), Rose and Clare Bullick provide this award. No application is necessary. Selection will occur prior to August 15

Rose and Clare Bullick Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Full-time student enrolled in year 1 in the Department of Plant

Agriculture who is conducting research on food grains.

1 award of \$10,000 (payable over 3 semesters) Amount:

Canadian Dairy Commission M.Sc. Scholarship [I5314]

The Canadian Dairy Commission generously supports these scholarships to encourage and support dairy related graduate studies and to increase career opportunities in the Canadian Dairy industry among aspiring students. Selection will be based on academic excellence and strong research potential. Apply to the OAC Awards Committee (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by August 15 with a two-page letter outlining the significance of your research to the dairy industry; a two-page research proposal; a CV and a letter of reference from your advisor outlining your academic excellence and research potential. Please include your name, student ID and the name of the scholarship on each page of your application. Recipients of this scholarship will be required to provide a one page outline of their proposed thesis to the OAC Awards Office to be included in the College's annual report to the CDC. Students beyond semester level 3 are not eligible. This award is not tenable with the Brock Doctoral Scholarship, Arrell Scholarships, Trudeau Doctoral Scholarships, Dairy Farmers of Ontario Doctoral Research Assistantship, or Tri-Council Scholarships, including the Vanier.

Canadian Dairy Commission

Qualification(s): Students registered in any U of G Master's offered by OAC who are Canadian or Permanent Residents and who are conducting research related to the Canadian Dairy Industry in any of the following areas: 1. adding value to dairy ingredients; 2. developing new applications and dairy food products based on bio-medicine; 3. understanding the dairy matrix and the functionality of dairy products; 4. understanding the microbiology of milk and dairy products; 5. enhancing sustainable development and eco-efficiency; 6. controlling water cycle and reducing water usage; 7. improving farm efficiency; 8. reducing cost of milk production; 9. improving animal health and welfare; 10. reducing risks of antimicrobial resistance

Amount:

2 awards of \$20,000 (payable over 3 semesters starting in the Fall with the possibility of a one-time renewal to a maximum of \$40,000 over

6 semesters)

Canadian Dairy Commission PhD. Scholarship [I5315]

The Canadian Dairy Commission generously supports these scholarships to encourage and support dairy related graduate studies and to increase career opportunities in the Canadian Dairy industry among aspiring students. Selection will be based on academic excellence and strong research potential. Apply to the OAC Awards Committee (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by August 15 with a two-page letter outlining the significance of your research to the dairy industry; a two-page research proposal; a CV and a letter of reference from your advisor outlining your academic excellence and research potential. Please include your name, student ID and the name of the scholarship on each page of your application. Recipients of this scholarship will be required to provide a one page outline of their proposed thesis to the OAC Awards Office to be included in the College's annual report to the CDC. Students beyond semester level 9 are not eligible. This award is not tenable with the Brock Doctoral Scholarship, Arrell Scholarships, Trudeau Doctoral Scholarships, Dairy Farmers of Ontario Doctoral Research Assistantship, or Tri-Council Scholarships, including the Vanier.

Canadian Dairy Commission Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students registered in any University of Guelph doctoral program offered by OAC who are Canadian or Permanent Residents and who are conducting research related to the Canadian Dairy Industry in any of the following areas: 1. adding value to dairy ingredients; 2. developing new applications and dairy food products based on bio-medicine; 3. understanding the dairy matrix and the functionality of dairy products; 4. understanding the microbiology of milk and dairy products; 5. enhancing sustainable development and eco-efficiency; 6. controlling water cycle and reducing water usage; 7. improving farm efficiency; 8. reducing cost of milk production; 9. improving animal health and welfare; 10. reducing risks of antimicrobial resistance

Amount:

2 awards of \$30,000 (payable over 3 semesters starting in the Fall with the possibility of a one-time renewal to a maximum of \$90,000 over 9 semesters)

Chanasyk Graduate Medal for Professionalism [I5193]

The Chanasyk Graduate Medal is awarded annually to the graduating student in the master of landscape architecture program who, in the view of faculty, is deemed to be the most promising professional practitioner. The decision will be based on the criteria of ethics, altruism, an attitude of stewardship of the land, and progressive educational ideals. Application is not necessary.

Victor Chanasyk Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Awarded annually to the graduating student in the master of landscape architecture program who, in the view of faculty, is deemed to be the

most promising professional practitioner.

Amount: 1 medal

Class of OAC 71-72 ACCESS Bursary [Z5988]

Established in memory of Amos Kitchen. Apply by January 10 to Student Financial Services with a completed Financial Need Assessment form and a statement from your supervisor or graduate coordinator stating your area of study. Selection is based on financial need. ACCESS AWARD.

The Class of OAC 71-72, with the aid of the Ontario government's Donor(s):

OSOTF/OTSS program

Qualification(s): Students registered in an OAC graduate program with an area of study

in sustainable food production or agri-food innovations with demonstrated financial need. Additionally, students must meet the

government mandated terms for OSOTF/OTSS awards.

Amount: 1 award of \$3,000

Craig Hunter Poultry Science Graduate Scholarship [I5699]

Apply by August 15th using the Department of Animal Biosciences Graduate Scholarship Application Form. Selection will be based on academic achievement, research potential and demonstrated leadership in extracurricular activities especially as it relates to poultry science.

Donor(s): Family and Friends of the Late Craig Hunter Sr.

Qualification(s): Graduate students in the Department of Animal Biosciences whose

research is focused on poultry. Preference will be given to research

projects relating to commercial egg production. 1 award of \$2,100 Amount:

Deborah Whale/Poultry Industry Council Graduate Scholarship [15242]

Established to pay tribute to the contributions and leadership provided to the poultry industry by Deborah Whale during her term as Chair of the Poultry Industry Council. Selection will be based on research potential (M.Sc. student) or demonstrated research aptitude (Ph.D. student), academic standing and intended benefits and outcomes of the planned research to the poultry industry. Apply to the OAC Awards Committee (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by August 15 with C.V. and include a one-page summary of your research project demonstrating the relevance of the research and its potential impact on the poultry industry. Please include your name, student ID number and the award name on your application.

Poultry Industry Council Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students registered in any M.Sc. or Ph.D. program in OAC with a minimum of 75% average in the last two years of undergraduate or

graduate studies and who are pursuing research in the poultry industry.

1 award of \$1,000

Don McMillan Graduate Bursaries in Food Science [Z5901]

Established from the estate of Don McMillan, OAC 1940, in memory of his father and by the government of Ontario through the OSOTF program. Apply to Student Financial Services with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form by January 10. ACCESS AWARD.

Estate of Don McMillan, with the aid of the Ontario government's OSOTF Donor(s): program

Qualification(s): Graduate students in Food Science with demonstrated financial need. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for

receipt of an OSOTF award (see General Statements on Awards).

Amount: several awards of varying amounts

Don Pinchin Scholarship in Honey Bee Research and Beneficial Insect Health [I5956]

Selection will be based on the academic standing of the applicant and their area of research to the focus of the Scholarship. Apply by August 15 to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) with a research proposal no longer than two pages and a scanned copy of an official transcript. Include the name of the award and the award ID number in the subject line of your email. Include this information on your application along with your student ID number.

Donor(s): Dr. Donald Pinchin and Lydia Luckevich

Qualification(s): Students registered in their first year of an OAC graduate program

who are pursuing research in sustainable pest management. Areas of research may include, but are not limited to, pollinator conservation, pesticide fate in the environment, integrated pest management, pesticide

use reduction or eco-toxicology.

Amount: 1 award of \$17,500 (payable over 3 semesters)

Donald Huntley Graduate Scholarship [I8014]

Established to honour the accomplishments of Prof. Donald Huntley and to encourage continued research in the area of Plant Agriculture and Environmental Science in relation to crop yields. Selection will be based on research potential and academic achievement. Apply by letter (no more than two pages) outlining the research/proposal to OAC Awards Committee by August 15.

Donor(s): William L. Campbell OAC '55

Qualification(s): Graduate students who are Canadian citizens or permanent residents and registered in any program offered by OAC whose research program

combines environmental sustainability with research in crop yields and/or issues around crop productivity or crop protection.

Amount: 1 award of \$10,000 (payable in two equal installments of \$5,000)

Dr. C. John Small Commonwealth Scholarship [I5118]

Created in honour of Dr. C. John Small, OAC BSA '42, Hon D.Law '75, and his lifelong dedication to foreign service. Selection will be based on the assessment of: (a) a one-page submission describing the significance of the student visiting Guelph to the program of study at the partner exchange university, (b) two faculty references of no more than one page each, and (c) consistent high performance in coursework completed, as documented by a transcript of program grades to date. Apply to Centre for International Programs by May 1 for visiting during the subsequent Fall or Winter semesters with a one-page submission describing the significance of the U of G visit to the program of study at the partner exchange university and two faculty references of no more than one page each.

Donor(s): Mr. Jean K. Small

Qualification(s): Full-time visiting exchange students, registered at the University of

Guelph for at least one semester, from a Commonwealth developing country (a list of eligible countries and exchange partner universities is available in the Centre for International Programs) who are pursuing studies or conducting research in the area of agriculture and rural

development.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,500

Dr. Chester Meyers Graduate Scholarship [I5114]

Established in honour of Dr. Myers for his work in food science and food chemistry. Selection will be based on academic achievement and research in the area of food chemistry. Apply no later than August 15, using the <u>Department of Food Science Graduate Scholarship Application Form</u>.

Donor(s): Friends and Colleagues of Dr. Chester Myers

Qualification(s): Graduate students registered in the Department of Food Science.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,000

Dr. Clifford G. Riley OAC '23 Graduate Entrance Scholarship [E8016]

The Dr. Clifford G. Riley OAC '23 Graduate Entrance Scholarship was created by his son David C. Riley as a tribute and memorial to his father whose career in forestry and education began at the Ontario Agricultural College. Selection will be based on the strongest admission application package. A student will be nominated by the Department of Food Agricultural and Resource Economics to the OAC Awards (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by September 1. No application is required.

Donor(s): David C. Riley and matched by the University of Guelph Graduate Scholarship Matching program.

Qualification(s): Students entering a graduate program in the Department of Food

Agricultural and Resource Economics in OAC.

Amount: 1 award of \$10,000 (payable over two semesters)

Dr. G.W. Friars Award [I5615]

The award will be based on academic standing, and interest in and aptitude for research in quantitative genetics. Apply to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by August 15. Please include the name of the award and the award ID number in the subject line of your email. Include your student ID number and the name of your award on your letter.

Donor(s): Dr. Gerry W. Friars

Qualification(s): MSc or PhD student registered in the Department of Animal

Biosciences or Plant Agriculture and working in the field of quantitative genetics. The award will be based on academic standing,

and interest in and aptitude for research in quantitative genetics.

Amount: 1 award of \$500

Dr. H. A. Logan Scholarship [E8026]

Apply by August 15 to the OAC Awards Committee (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) with a 2 page proposal outlining your research and the impact it will have on maintaining rural livelihoods; a CV outlining your academic accomplishments and related experiences; and a reference letter outlining your academic excellence. Please include your name, student ID and the award name on each page of your application. Selection will be based on academic excellence.

Donor(s): Bob Logan and the University of Guelph Graduate Scholarship Matching

Qualification(s): Students entering in Winter, Summer or Fall of the award year (i.e.

students would be in semesters 1, 2, or 3 at the time the award will be distributed) into any graduate program offered by the School of Environmental Design and Rural Development who will be conducting research into the sustainability of rural communities and rural livelihoods in the context of agricultural landscape change.

Amount: 1 award of \$10,000

Dr. J. L. Tennant Graduate Scholarship [I5147]

Ability as shown by course and research work. Apply to Student Financial Services by January 10th, with a completed Financial Need Assessment form.

Donor(s): Estate of Dr. J. L. Tennant, OAC BSA 1913

Qualification(s): Full-time graduate students registered in the Department of Food,

Agricultural Resource Economics with demonstrated financial need

are eligible.

Amount: 2 awards of \$2,000

Dr. Mohamed Sharom Scholarship of Excellence [I5624]

The award will be based on academic standing, communication skills and excellence in research. Application is not necessary.

Donor(s): Family and friends of the late Dr. Mohamed Sharom

Qualification(s): MSc student who has completed at least two full- time semesters, is

registered in the School of Environmental Sciences, and holds a valid student visa.

student visa.

Amount: 1 award of \$750

Dr. O.M. McConkey Scholarship [I5059]

Established by the late Dr. O.M. McConkey, a professor in the Department of Plant Agriculture and a pioneer in grassland research and conservation. Selection will be based on an assessment of research potential, area of research, and academic standing. Apply by August 15th using the <u>Department of Plant Agriculture Graduate Scholarship Application Form.</u>

Donor(s): McConkey Foundation

Qualification(s): Students in the M.Sc. or Ph.D. programs in the Department of Plant

Agriculture working in the area of crop breeding and genetics, physiology and management or biotechnology. Preference will be given to students conducting research in the area of forage crops and

conservation.

Amount: 1 award of \$10,000 (payable over 3 semesters)

Dr. Zuhair Ahmad Hassan Memorial Graduate Scholarship [E5773]

The department will forward their nomination to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by August 15 including the student's name, student ID number, and the program the student is entering. Selection will be based on the strongest admission application package.

Donor(s): Annonymous with Graduate Matching funds

Qualification(s): Students who are entering any of the thesis-based Master's or the

doctoral graduate programs in the Food, Agricultural & Resource Economics department. Preference will be given to students who are not receiving any other departmental/FARE Entrance Scholarships. 1 award of \$10,000 (split in two equal payments in the fall and winter

terms)

January 28, 2020 2020-2021 Graduate Calendar

Amount:

Durante Kreuk Scholarship [I5342]

Established by Durante Kreuk Ltd., Landscape Architects, a Vancouver-based firm with a broad range of experience in Landscape Architecture, Urban Open Space Design, and community design. Selection will be based on demonstrated high level of proficiency in design, and implementation with a focus on community design and demonstrated interest and potential to work in areas of community involvement and advocacy. No application is required.

Durante Kreuk Ltd. Donor(s):

Qualification(s): MLA students who are entering their third semester.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,500

Earl A. Thomas Graduate Scholarship [I5602]

Established in memory of Mrs. Beryl Thomas' husband, Earl Thomas, who died in 1966 after a 43 year career at Bright's Wines. Mr. Thomas retired from T.G. Bright Co. Ltd. in 1959 as president and general manager. An award of \$2,000 is presented to a student enrolled in the Department of Food Science. The recipient will be selected on the basis of high academic achievement. Preference will be given to students conducting research in oenology.

Donor(s): The Estate of Mrs. Beryl Thomas

Qualification(s): Students registered in a graduate program offered by the Department

of Food Science who are conducting research in the industrial fermentation technology/industry microbiology field.

Amount: 1 award of \$2,000

Earnest Austin Weir Memorial Scholarship [E5195]

Established In memory of the late Earnest Austin Weir, OAC '12. Application is not required

Mr. Murray Weir Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Entering graduate students in the areas of Environmental Sciences,

Capacity Development & Extension, and Food, Agricultural and Resource Economics, Landscape Architecture and Rural Planning and Development who have at least a 'B+' average and will be conducting

research on sustainable rural community development.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,500

Edmunds, Millen, Ozburn, Peer Scholarship in Entomology/Apiculture (Environmental Biology) [I5623]

Established in memory of Professor R.H. Ozburn, a former faculty member in the OAC Department of Zoology and Entomology; and the family and friends of Don Peer, apiculturalist. The award is made in the memory of these four individuals whose interests in entomology and apiculture were of support to and valued by their colleagues at OAC. No application is necessary; the School of Environmental Sciences will nominate a recipient by August 15 each year.

Friends and associates of the late J.W. Edmunds, OAC '51 Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Awarded annually to an MSc or PhD student in entomology or

apiculture based on high academic standing and research interests

related to apiculture or entomology.

1 award of \$2,500 Amount:

Egg Farmers of Ontario's Thomas R. Graham Scholarship [I5067]

Established to recognize the contributions of Tom Graham, a graduate of OAC and a Director of the Board. Apply by August 15th using the Department of Animal Biosciences Graduate Scholarship Application Form. Preference is to award \$5,000 to a PhD student, but if no PhD student is eligible, 2 awards of \$2,500 will be awarded to MSc. students.

Egg Farmers of Ontario

Qualification(s): Canadian citizens or permanent residents registered in the first year in an area of research and study must be in the general field of poultry

science and may include disciplines other than those offered in the Department of Animal Biosciences. Preference will be given to students with high academic standing who are conducting research projects related to the egg industry.

1 or 2 awards given totalling \$5,000 Amount:

Emiel Griesbach Year OAC '30 Scholarship [E5164]

Established In memory of their classmate Emiel C. Griesbach, OAC '30. Apply by August 15 using the Department of Food Science Graduate Scholarship Application Form.

OAC '30, Lyman Chapman, and the OAC Alumni Foundation Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students in a graduate program offered by the Department of Food

Science who are entering semesters 1, 2 or 3 with at least a 'B+'

standing in the two previous years of study.

1 award of \$1,000 Amount:

F.L. McEwen Scholarship [E5151]

Established in recognition of F.L. McEwen's contribution as Dean of OAC (1983-90). Apply to the OAC Awards Committee by August 15 with a two page letter outlining your research interests and the relationship of the research to the field of agriculture as well as outlining your extra-curricular activities in this area. Preference will be given first to students with research interest in the field of sustainable agriculture and secondly to participation in extra-curricular activities in this area.

OAC Alumni Foundation Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students who have graduated from any undergraduate degree program offered by OAC, entering a graduate program in a department or school

of OAC who have an interest in the field of agriculture.

Amount: 1 award of \$5,000

Farm Managers and Rural Appraisers Award [I5123]

The award is made to encourage research in farm management and rural appraisal. The recipient will be selected at the end of each winter semester. Application is not necessary. Graduate students in the department of Food, Agricultural & Resource Economics (FARE) who intend to pursue research in farm management and rural appraisal.

The Ontario Chapter of the American Society of Farm Managers and Rural Donor(s):

Qualification(s): In-course graduate students in the Department of Agricultural

Economics and Business in good standing who are conducting or planning to conduct research in farm management and appraisal.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,000

Food Science Department Scholarship [I5025]

The scholarship will be awarded on the basis of the student's academic record in the previous full academic year. Students who experience difficulty in obtaining other sources of financial support shall be given priority by the selecting committee. Apply by August 15 using the Department of Food Science Graduate Scholarship Application Form.

Department of Food Science, University of Guelph Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students registered in a program offered by the department of Food

Science.

1 award of \$500

Frank and Gertraude Hurnik Scholarship [I5853]

An award in agricultural ethics is provided by Dr. Hurnik, former faculty member in Animal and Poultry Science, who initiated the work in behavioral studies and animal welfare at Guelph. Apply by August 15th using the Department of Animal Biosciences Graduate Scholarship Application Form. Selection will be based on the quality of research proposal and contribution to the field of animal welfare or agricultural ethics as demonstrated by publications, conference presentations.

Dr. Frank Hurnik

Qualification(s): Students registered in any graduate program offered by the Department

of Animal Biosciences with a minimum of "A" standing in their

previous two semesters.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,000

Frank Wallace Cockshutt Scholarship [I5015]

In 1951 the estate of the late Frank Wallace Cockshutt established an award in the field of dairy cattle breeding. Apply by August 15th using the Department of Animal Biosciences Graduate Scholarship Application Form

The Estate of the late Frank Wallace Cockshutt Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Graduate students with high academic standing and interest in and

aptitude for research in dairy cattle breeding.

1 award of \$2,000

Fred W. Presant Scholarship [I5680]

Established by the late Fred Presant, a graduate of OAC in 1921 and in 1923, and a leader in the field of human and animal nutrition. Academic standing in the previous two years of study will be used to select a recipient from the eligible candidates. Apply by letter to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca), by August 15. Please include the name of the award and the award ID in the subject line of your email. Please also include it in your letter.

The late Fred Presant

Qualification(s): Graduate students in Plant Agriculture or School of Environmental

Sciences who are conducting research on pesticides and their use in

the production of food crops are eligible.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,000

George and Lois Whetham Graduate Bursary [Z5299]

One award is for students in CSAHS and the second is for students in OAC. Apply with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services by January 10. ACCESS AWARD.

Mr. George R. (BSA'53) and Mrs. Lois J. Whetham (BHSc '54) with the Donor(s): aid of the Ontario government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Full time students registered in any program offered by the College of Social and Applied Human Sciences or the Ontario Agricultural

College. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF/OTSS award.

2 awards of \$3,500 Amount:

George and Lois Whetham Scholarships in Food Systems OAC [E5764]

Selection will be based on the quality of the student's statement of research interest/academic intent in the graduate application and the feasibility of the proposed research as documented in a one-page letter of support from the faculty research advisor. Faculty research advisors nominate graduate students who are still in the first year of their program (semester 1, 2 or 3) as of the Fall semester after the application deadline (August 15) to the Graduate Coordinator in their academic unit. OAC Graduate Coordinators in each academic unit will then nominate up to 3 students (per unit) from their pool to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by Sept 15.

Mr. George R. Whetham (OAC, BSA 1953) and Mrs. Lois J. Whetham Donor(s): (MAC, BHSc 1954)

Qualification(s): Students entering a Master's or PhD program in the Ontario

Agricultural College and whose area of study is food systems, which may include agriculture, food distribution, food sustainability, food

security, nutrition, local food and rural change.

1 award of \$5,000

George Morris Entrance Scholarship [E5769]

Established by the former George Morris Centre to acknowledge George Morris's leadership, dedication and impact with respect to agri-food policy research and training. The Department will nominate either one PhD student or 2 MSc students entering a graduate program offered by the Department of Food, Agriculture and Resource Economics. The Department will forward their nomination to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by August 31 including the student's name, student ID number, and the program of study. Selection will be based on the quality of the student's statement of research interest/academic intent in their application to the program and their admission average. No application is required.

George Morris Centre Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students entering a PhD program or a MSc Program offered by the

Department of Food, Agriculture and Resource Economics who are

interested in research relating to policy.

Amount: up to 2 awards of no more than \$10,000 (split over fall and winter

George W. and Mildred B. Moore Scholarship [I5126]

In memory of the late Rev. Dr. George W. Moore and the late Mildred Baker Moore. Apply to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by August 15 with a letter no longer than two pages outlining your research and your academic achievements. Please include the award name, award ID and your student ID number on your application. Selection will be based on highest academic excellence measured by grades and publications.

Donor(s): Dr. G.A.B. Moore

Qualification(s): Students registered in any OAC Master's degree program who are

working on Indigenous community development projects. Preference given to students who self-identify as First Nation (status and non-status), Métis or Inuit, who are engaged in the Indigenous community either in their home community or at the University of Guelph. Preference will also be given to students registered in the Capacity Development and Extension (CDE) program. If no CDE students apply, preference will be given to student registered in any

graduate program offered by SEDRD.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,000

Gerald R. Stephenson Scholarship [I5863]

In 2002, to commemorate their 50th year, CropLife Canada provided a first place prize competition which was won by a team of graduate students from Guelph. The team established a this award in the name of their faculty mentor, Dr. Gerry Stephenson. Selection will be based on academic achievement and involvement in extracurricular activities or teaching assistance. Please submit the application to the OAC Awards Committee (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by August 15.

Crop Science Graduate Student Group Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Outstanding students in the School of Environmental Sciences or Plant

Agriculture who are conducting research in crop protection and are either involved in various extracurricular activities or are teaching

assistants.

1 award of \$1,000 Amount:

GFTC Legacy Fund Graduate Scholarships [I5949]

In recognition of the Guelph Food Technology Centre's (GFTC) long association with the University of Guelph, the GFTC Board has created these scholarships to recognize academic excellence and encourage students to study and pursue post-graduate studies relevant to the food sector. Apply to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by August 15 with a one-page letter stating relevance of past work experience, proposed research objectives and career aspirations to the food production and processing sector. Selection will be based on high academic achievement and relevance of student's past work experience, research objectives and career aspirations to the food production and processing sector.

Donor(s): **Guelph Food Technology Centre**

Qualification(s): Students registered in their first year of course work in a Master's

program in Food Safety and Quality Assurance, a MSc or PhD program in Food Science, Applied Human Nutrition, Nutrition and Nutraceutical Science, Food Agriculture and Resource Economics or an MBA.

9 awards of \$10,000 Amount:

Glenn Gillespie Memorial Agriculture Economics Scholarship [I6039]

Established by Mr. Jim Gillespie to support students with a research focus on agricultural policy. Apply by August 15th by submitting the OAC Graduate Application Form. Selection will be based on highest academic achievement

Mr. Jim Gillespie

Qualification(s): Students registered in any graduate program offered by the Department of Food, Agriculture and Resource Economics who are focusing their

research on agricultural policy. Preference will be given to a student completing a research project that combines agricultural economics

and agricultural history.

1 award of \$7,000 Amount:

Gordon B. Henry Bursaries in Food Science [Z5920]

These bursaries have been established in memory of OAC graduate '34 Gordon B. Henry Apply to Student Financial Services by January 10 and include a completed Financial Need Assessment Form. ACCESS AWARD.

Family and associates of Gordon B. Henry with the aid of the Ontario Donor(s):

government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): For graduate students registered in Food Science with demonstrated

financial need. Additionally, students must meet the

government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF award (see

General Statements on Awards).

several awards of varying amounts

Gordon F. Townsend Scholarship [I5094]

Established In memory of professor Gordon F. Townsend, professor emeritus, Department of Environmental Biology and graduate of OAC in 1938. Preference will be given to students with an interest in international development. Application is not necessary.

Mrs. Stephanie Townsend McKinnon and the late Mr. Donald McKinnon Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Outstanding MSc or PhD student in apiculture.

1 award of \$1,750

Grothier Scholarship in Capacity Development & Extension [E5104]

Awarded to an academically outstanding student entering the MSc program in Capacity Development and Extension. Selection is based on high admission average. No application is necessary.

Donor(s): The Grothier Estates

Qualification(s): Students entering the MSc program in Capacity Development &

Extension

1 award of \$1,500 Amount:

January 28, 2020 2020-2021 Graduate Calendar

H.L. Hutt Memorial Scholarship [I5040]

Academic standing will be used to determine the recipient from those eligible. Apply by August 15th using Department of Plant Agriculture Graduate Scholarship Application Form.

Donor(s): Dr. Fred B. Hutt

Qualification(s): Graduate students conducting research in horticulture.

1 award of \$1,000 Amount:

Halchemix Scholarship in Livestock Nutrition [I5153]

Established for a graduate student in the Department of Animal Biosciences conducting research in livestock nutrition. Selection will be based on the quality of research proposal and academic excellence. Students do not apply; department nominations must be submited by September 1st to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca).

Halchemix Canada Inc

Qualification(s): Students registered in a graduate program offered by the Department

of Animal Biosciences conducting research in nutrition of monogastric livestock. Preference will be given to students conducting research on

amino acids, enzymes and gut health products.

1 award of \$1,000

Hamilton Milk Producer's Association Scholarship [I5034]

The scholarship must be used exclusively for research related to dairy cattle. Apply by August 15th using the Department of Animal Biosciences Graduate Scholarship Application Form.

Donor(s): Hamilton Milk Producer's Association

Qualification(s): Graduate student enrolled in the Department of Animal Biosciences.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,500

Harvey W. Caldwell Scholarship [I5012]

This award is tenable with other Senate awards except the OAC Williams and Grothier Scholarships and is awarded to a student with high academic standing. Apply by August 15 to the Graduate Program Assistant, Capacity Development & Extension (cde@uoguelph.ca) with a letter no more than two pages outlining your demonstrated interest in the practice of rural extension in Canada. Please include your name, student ID number and the award name and award ID on your application.

Faculty in the Department of Capacity Development & Extension

Qualification(s): Students registered in Capacity Development & Extension who have completed at least two semesters with high academic standing are

eligible. Preference will be given to a student who has demonstrated

interest in the practice of rural extension in Canada.

1 award of \$1,750 Amount:

Helen Kippax Memorial Scholarship [I5241]

Selection will be based on level and quality of participation in community service and involvement in professional activities. Preference will be given to a female student. Apply by September 15th to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) with a letter (maximum 2 pages) outlining your community service and professional activities. Please include the name of the scholarship and the award ID number in the subject line of your email and on your application. Please include your student ID number on the application as well.

Donor(s): The estate of Ruth Kippax Stedman

Qualification(s): Student registered in the MLA program with a minimum 75%

cumulative average and active in community service as well as

involved in professional activities.

1 award of \$800

Herbert F. Crown Memorial Scholarship for Conservation and Rural Development

Established in memory of the late Herbert F. Crown whose career was spent working in these fields with the Ontario Ministry of Agriculture and Food. Apply with a one-page letter outlining research and academic achievements, to the Director, School of Environmental Design & Rural Development by August 15.

Family, friends and associates of the late Herbert F. Crown Donor(s):

Qualification(s): MSc Planning student in Environmental Design and Rural

Development based on academic achievement and quality of research in the area of rural development and/or conservation and community

development.

1 award of \$600 Amount:

Herbs for Horses Graduate Scholarship in Equine Health [I6020]

The Herbs for Horses Graduate Scholarship in Equine Health was established by OAC graduate Ralph Robinson (OAC '85), as thanks for a great educational experience at Guelph. This award is designed to encourage students to pursue research projects that contribute to equine health and nutrition. Department nominations are due to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by September 1st. Selection will be based on the quality of research proposal and academic excellence.

Herbs for Horses Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students registered in a MSc program offered by the Department of Animal Biosciences who are conducting equine research. Preference to students who are conducting research in equine botanical medicine, equine nutraceuticals, equine nutrition, or equine physiology.

1 award of \$10,000 payable over 2 semesters Amount:

Hoskins Scholarships [I5108]

Established in memory of Mr. F. and Miss G. Hoskins. Apply by August 15th using Department of Plant Agriculture Graduate Scholarship Application Form.

Mr. Fred Hoskins and Miss G. Hoskins Donor(s).

Qualification(s): Graduate students with high academic standing who are involved in

research related to horticulture who have completed a minimum of two full-time semesters at the graduate level.

Amount: 1 award of \$3,500

International Emergency Medical Aid Assistance [B5200]

The University of Guelph provides support to International graduate students that are faced with unexpected, or unforeseen financial shortfalls due to a medical issue not covered by UHIP or the Student Dental/Medical insurance plans. Students should apply to the International Student Advisor, in the Centre for International Programs office, by completing an International Student Financial Need Assessment Form (N.A.F.) and submitting documentation to support the medical issue. These bursaries are awarded on an on-going basis.

University of Guelph Donor(s):

Qualification(s): International students registered in a degree program and have

completed a minimum 1.50 credits who have a medical emergency expenses not covered by UHIP or the Student Dental/Medical insurance plans and demonstrated financial need.

Several awards of varying amounts Amount:

J. Alden and Isobelle McLean Scholarship [E5614]

This scholarship is made available by the family of the late Alden and Isobelle McLean. Apply with a letter to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by August 15 and include the title and award ID number in the subject line of your email. Please also include your student number on your letter. Selection is based on the quality of the research proposal and academic excellence.

Mrs. Ellen Robinson, Mrs. Carolyn Fraser and Mr. Cameron McLean

Qualification(s): Students who are entering the area of Capacity Development & Extension, the School of Environmental Design and Rural Development or the Rural Studies doctoral program, and who will be conducting research in rural community development.

Amount: 1 1,500

James A. McGrath Memorial Scholarship [I5060]

Established by the friends of the late James McGrath, this scholarship is awarded to an outstanding graduate student in poultry science, preference being given to those intending to follow a career in the poultry industry in Canada. Apply by August 15th using the Department of Animal Biosciences Graduate Scholarship Application Form.

Donor(s): Friends of the late James McGrath Qualification(s): Students registered in poultry science.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,750

James Aubrey and Doris Garner Memorial Scholarship [I5856]

James was a graduate of OAC in 1923 and was elected to the Ontario Agricultural Hall of Fame following an exemplary career in the Extension Branch of the Ontario Department of Agriculture. Preference will be given to residents interested in furthering the cause of family farms or small scale agri-business. James was a graduate of OAC in 1923 and was elected to the Ontario Agricultural Hall of Fame following an exemplary career in the Extension Branch of the Ontario Department of Agriculture. Selection will be based on academic achievement and demonstrated research ability. Apply to OAC awards by August 15 with a letter (no more than two pages) outlining area of research; a letter of reference from the adviser will be considered.

The family of the late James Aubrey and Doris Garner Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Master's students registered in any program offered by the Department

of Food Agriculture and Resource Economics undertaking research

that is relevant to agriculture.

Amount: 2 awards of \$3,000

James Harris Scholarship [15035]

Apply by August 15th using the Department of Animal Biosciences Graduate Scholarship Application Form.

Donor(s): James Harris Foundation

Qualification(s): Post-graduate study and research in the Department of Animal

Biosciences on problems with meat-producing livestock

Amount: 1 award of \$3,000

John Bandeen Memorial Scholarship [I5003]

Established in memory of the late Dr. John Bandeen, a graduate of OAC '57 and a faculty member in the Department of Plant Agriculture. Apply by August 15th using Department of Plant Agriculture Graduate Scholarship Application Form.

The friends and associates of the late John Bandeen Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Available to MSc or PhD students who are conducting research in

weed science

1 award of \$1,000

John Black Graduate Travel Grant [T5649]

Established by friends and colleagues of John Black, Chief Librarian at Guelph (1984-95) and a founding faculty member (1966-95) in the Department of Political Studies. Selection will be based on academic standing, research potential and feasibility of proposed travel. Apply to the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies by October 17 using the John Black Graduate Travel Grant application. Applications may be submitted for future travel only and applications for previous travel will not be considered.

Friends and Colleagues of John Black

Qualification(s): Master's students with at least an "A-"average in the last 2 years, registered in a Political Science program (POLS/CCJP), the Capacity

Development and Extension program, or the collaborative International Development Studies program (any department) in class level 1 to 3 at the time of application and who plan to travel to conduct thesis

research, attend a conference, or take a course.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,500

John E. (Jack) Irving Scholarship [I5940]

Student must demonstrate excellent research through submission of a one page research summary. Students apply by September 15 to the School to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) with a one page research summary and a one page recommendation letter from a faculty member within the School of Environmental Design and Rural Development. Please include the name of the scholarship and the award ID number in the subject line or your email and on your application. Please include your student ID number on the application as well.

Donor(s): **Isles Foundation**

Qualification(s): Students with a minimum average of 85% registered in the second

year of the Master of Landscape Architecture (MLA) program.

Amount: 1 award of \$2,500

John R.M. Kelso Scholarship in Environmental and Fisheries Science [I5340]

Established to recognize the late Dr. John R.M. Kelso's personal and professional contributions to the Fisheries profession. Selection will be based on: (a) overall grade point average and academic standing in all graduate courses as well as full time equivalent undergraduate courses completed during the student's program, (b) relevance and appropriateness of the research work, and (c) demonstration of participation in extracurricular activities related to environmental protection and fisheries stewardship, including but not limited to, membership in conservation, fisheries or environmental protection societies, involvement in research, educational, communication or other programs outside of university, dedicated to these goals. Financial need may also be considered. The application, including a letter outlining research, should be sent to Student Financial Services by January 10.

Family and friends of the late Dr. John R.M. Kelso, B.Sc.(Agr.) '67, and Donor(s): M.Sc. '69

Qualification(s): Students conducting research that examines the effects of anthropogenic stressors on fish community ecology (including but not limited to toxic chemicals, habitat degradation, or hydro power).

1 award of \$3,500 Amount:

John S. Martin Memorial Scholarship [I5057]

Established in memory of the late Honourable John S. Martin, Port Dover, poultry breeder and Minister of Agriculture for Ontario 1923-1930. Apply by August 15th using the Department of Animal Biosciences Graduate Scholarship Application Form

The Estate of the late Lillian E. Martin Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students studying in the area of poultry science with demonstrated

extracurricular activities.

1 award of \$600 Amount:

Kasha Scientific Research Travel Grants [T5043]

Established by professor K.J. Kasha from the 1983 Ernest C. Manning Award that he received in recognition of his research on haploidy in barley. To provide awards to cover travel expenses for one or more students for overseas meetings, the award may be held in conjunction with other travel awards. Preference may be given to students with other travel awards and/or students planning to attend an overseas international meeting and who have demonstrated good research potential. Apply by August 15th using the Department of Plant Agriculture Graduate Scholarship Application Form.

Donor(s): Professor K.J. Kasha

Qualification(s): Graduate students in the Department of Plant Agriculture to attend meetings and present papers on haploidy or biotechnology

1 award of \$1,000 Amount:

Kees de Lange Graduate Scholarship [E8025]

In memory of Dr. Kees de Lange, this scholarship was created by his friends, family and colleagues whom recognized his outstanding research and contributions to the swine industry. Selection will be based on greatest research potential as demonstrated by publications, presentations and related research experience and/or extracurricular experience. In case of a tie, the student with the highest admission average will be selected. Apply by August 15 to the OAC Awards Office with a cover letter (no more than 1 page), a research proposal (no more than 2 pages) and a detailed CV outlining how you meet the criteria of the scholarship. Please merge these documents into one file before you submit your application. Please include the name of the award and the award ID number in the subject line of your email and ensure to include the award name and ID number and your student ID number on all pages of your application.

Friends and Family of Dr. Kees de Lange Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students entering in the Winter, Summer or Fall (registered in semester's 1, 2 or 3) of any graduate program offered by OAC who are conducting research related to swine nutrition or research projects related to the swine industry. Preference will be given to students who are not receiving another OAC Entrance Award.

1 award of \$10,000 (payable over 3 semesters) Amount:

Keith and June Laver Scholarship in Horticulture [I5312]

Established by June Laver (MAC '40) in memory of Keith Laver (OAC '40), renowned for their innovations in rose research and development. Selection will be based on the quality of academic and research performance to date. Apply by August 15 to OAC Awards Office with a letter no more than 300 words outlining research and the relevance to environmental issues and horticulture.

Donor(s): Mrs. June Laver

Qualification(s): Students registered in a graduate program offered by the Ontario Agricultural College who are conducting research in the area of horticulture relevant to environmental issues and horticulture including for example; ornamentals, vegetables, fruits, greenhouse, water, energy and fertilizer innovations.

2 awards of \$10,000 (payable over 3 semesters) Amount:

Keith R. Collver Scholarship [I5173]

Established in recognition of the contributions of Keith R. Collver. The recipient will be conducting research with direct application/benefit to the marketing of fruits and vegetables. Apply to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by August 15. Please include the name of the award and the award ID in the subject line of your email and include your student ID number and the name of your award on your letter.

Norfolk Fruit Growers Association Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Graduate students in Food Science or Plant Agriculture who are

conducting research in postharvest physiology, packing, processing

or marketing of fruits and vegetables.

1 award of \$1,000 Amount:

Kenneth E. Crawford Scholarships [Z5686]

Established in recognition of 40 years of dedicated service to the Ontario and Canadian turkey industries. Selection will be based on financial need and academic performance. Apply to Student Financial Services (awards@uoguelph.ca) by January 10 with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form and a research proposal/summary. ACCESS AWARD.

The Turkey Farmers of Ontario, the Turkey Farmers of Canada, and the Donor(s): OAC Alumni Foundation, with the aid of the Ontario government's OSOTF

program

Qualification(s): Graduate students registered in the Department of Animal Biosciences who are conducting research related to poultry production, or registered in the Department of Food, Agricultural and Resource Economics who are conducting research related to poultry markets and marketing, or registered with the Ontario Veterinary College studying or conducting research in poultry health with demonstrated financial need. Preference is given to students conducting research related to turkey. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF award (see General Statements on Awards).

Amount: 2 awards of \$3,500

Kenneth G. Murray Graduate Travel Grant [T5148]

Established in recognition of the work and contributions of Ken Murray, OAC '50, to the Canadian meat processing industry. Apply to OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by August 15 with a letter, no more than two pages, outlining the intended study program/conference or other type of learning opportunity, reasons for choosing the program/conference or other learning opportunity and the anticipated benefits of participation. Please include the award name and award ID in the subject line of your email. Please also include this information and your student ID number on your application.

Donor(s): J. M. Schneider Inc.

Qualification(s): Students registered in a MSc or PhD program in the Ontario Agriculture

College in the department of Food Science or Animal Biosciences or students who have submitted a thesis or research proposal to study meat quality. Aspects of meat quality can include its composition,

nutritional value, and/or consumer acceptability.

1 award of \$1,000

Kenneth McAlpine Pretty Scholarship [I5171]

Established in memory of Kenneth M. Pretty (OAC '51). The recipient will be selected on the basis of high academic achievement. Application is not required.

Donor(s): **Plant Nutrition Canada**

Qualification(s): Students in the School of Environmental Sciences who are conducting

research in the area of plant nutrition or soil fertility.

1 award of \$1,000

Kenneth W. Knox Graduate Leadership Travel Grant [Z5304]

Established to honour and recognize Kenneth Knox, Kemptville '67, OAC '72, for his passionate and innovative career. Selection will be based on the relevance of proposed travel plans, expected benefits to the program of study, significance of leadership contributions and financial need. Apply by January 10th to Student Financial Services with a letter outlining planned travel, expected benefits, dates of travel, estimated costs and demonstrated leadership contributions, as well as a letter of support from the advisor and a completed Financial Need Assessment Form. ACCESS AWARD.

Family and friends of Kenneth Knox with the aid of the Ontario Donor(s): government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Students registered in any graduate program offered by OAC with

demonstrated leadership contributions who plan to participate in an experiential learning opportunity related to their field of study (i.e.) attend conferences/scientific meetings, present papers or conduct research with demonstrated financial need. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF/OTSS

award.

Amount: 1 award of \$2,500

Keyes Family Scholarship [15864]

The scholarship is awarded to a student who has demonstrated: research and academic achievement based on publications, cumulative average and letter from student's advisor-advisory committee and, an interest in animal welfare. Application not necessary. Nominations are to be submitted by the Department of Animal Biosciences to the OAC Awards Committee Chair (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by October 7. Please include the award name and ID number in the subject line of your email. Please include the student's ID number in the nomination.

Donor(s): The Keves Family

Qualification(s): Available to graduate students currently registered full-time in the

Department of Animal Biosciences who are in their 2nd year of an

M.Sc. or Ph.D. program

Amount: 1 award of \$1,000

King Cole Ducks Ltd. Poultry Scholarship [I5760]

Established by the family of the late James Murby, OAC 1935, and founder of King Cole Ducks Ltd. to acknowledge his lifetime devotion to the poultry industry. Apply to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by August 15 with a one page research summary explaining how your research fits the criteria of the award. Cleary indicate the award name and ID number on your proposal. Please also include the title of the award and the award ID number in the subject line of your email when you submit your application.

Donor(s): King Cole Ducks Ltd.

Qualification(s): Students registered in any program offered by OAC whose research has direct application to the industry of poultry farming and production.

1 award of \$5,000 Amount:

Land Resource Science Graduate Scholarships [I5715]

The funds are provided in recognition or in memory of students, staff and faculty in the department. . Students will be selected on the basis of academic standing and contribution to the academic life of the department. No application is required.

Donor(s). Land Resource Science Endowment Fund

Qualification(s): : Students registered in the MSc or PhD program in the School of

Environmental Science.

2 awards of \$2,000 Amount:

Landscape Architecture ACCESS Scholarships [Z5906]

Students must have demonstrated financial need and a minimum of B standing in the previous academic year. Apply by January 10 to Student Financial Services with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form. ACCESS AWARD.

Donor(s): Faculty members and students in Landscape Architecture, with the aid of

the Ontario government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Graduate or undergraduate students in the School of Landscape

Architecture. Additionally, students must meet the

government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF award (see

General Statements on Awards). 1 award of \$500 Amount:

Landscape Architecture Alumni Scholarships [I5182]

The recipient(s) will be selected on the basis of academic performance and participation and leadership in extracurricular activities. Students, faculty or alumni may nominate eligible students to the School of Environmental Design and Rural Development by September 15.

Donor(s): Alumni of the School of Landscape Architecture

Qualification(s): For students who are registered in the Faculty of Graduate Studies and

enrolled in the MLA program and who have completed two semesters.

1 award of \$1,000

Larry Milligan Research Travel Grant [T5804]

Established at the conclusion of Dr. Milligan's term as vice-president, research in 2001 to recognize his sixteen years of leadership of research activities. Awarded on the basis of academic excellence. Students should submit a curriculum vitae, a one-page summary of research, a list of scholarly publications, a transcript of their academic record, and a one-page travel plan by August 15 to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca). Please include the name of the award and the award ID number in the subject line of your email and on your application. Please include your student ID number on your application.

Family, friends and colleagues of Dr. Milligan

Qualification(s): Graduate students in a program offered by the Department of Animal

Biosciences who will be attending a conference for the presentation

of their research findings.

1 award of \$2,000 Amount:

MacSon Entrance Scholarship [E8020]

Selection will be based on: 1. Academic Record based on Admission Average only. (/40%); 2. Academic Assessment from Referees (/30% total, 15% for each referee assessment): Determined based on student's research potential; critical thinking abilities; application of knowledge; and significance of the proposed research; and 3. Research Proposal (/30%): Determined based on feasibility, significance, communication. Apply by August 15 to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) with a research proposal (maximum 2 pages) describing how your research meets the criteria of the award and two reference letters describing your research potential, critical thinking abilities, application of knowledge and significance of the proposed research. Referees can email their letters to oacaward@uoguelph.ca. Please include the name of the award and the award ID number in the subject line of your email as well as on your application. Please also include your name and student ID number on your application.

Proceeds from the sale of the former Maclaren property that had previously been gifted and the University of Guelph matching fund program

Qualification(s): Students entering any graduate program in OAC who will be

conducting research or studying issues related to conservation (e.g. resource, water, soil or species conservation). Preference will be given

to students from Eastern Ontario (Ottawa-Carleton,

Dundas-Glengarry-Stormont, Lanark, Prescott-Russell, Leeds & Grenville, Lennox & Addington, Frontenac and Renfrew counties) and/or students who self-identify as Indigenous (First Nations, Inuit, Metis). Preference will also be given to students who are not receiving

any OAC entrance awards.

2 awards of \$17,500 payable over 3 semesters Amount:

Major General LaFleche Memorial Scholarship [I5047]

Established in memory of Major General LaFleche. Apply by August 15th using Department of Plant Agriculture Graduate Scholarship Application Form.

Mr. Noah Torno, President of Jordan Wines Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Graduate students in horticulture.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,000

Manton Memorial Scholarship [15055]

Established in memory of George Manton and William Douglas Manton. Apply by August 15th using Department of Plant Agriculture Graduate Scholarship Application Form.

Donor(s): Miss Violet Manton

Qualification(s): Students in horticulture research with high academic standing.

1 award of \$1,750

Margaret and Angus Hamilton Apple Research Scholarship [E8021]

This scholarship is inspired by Margaret Hamilton's longstanding passion for education and for her desire to build excellence in research supporting the Canadian apple growing and marketing industry. and recognizes the historical connection of the family of Angus Hamilton with the University of Guelph and the OAC. Apply to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by August 15 with a letter no more than 2 pages outlining your research, your interest in this research and a supporting letter from your advisor or a representative from the apple industry outlining your academic achievements and the significance of this research. References can send their letters directly to oacaward@uoguelph.ca. Selection will be based on (a) a 1-2 page letter indicating the proposed research, highlighting reasons for interest in the area of research. along with the relevance of past work/family experience that would influence the success of the proposal; (b) supporting letter from the student's advisor or from a representative of the apple industry; and (c) academic achievement (admission average).

Margaret Hamilton and matched by the University of Guelph Graduate Donor(s): Scholarship Matching program.

Qualification(s): Students entering in the Winter, Summer, or Fall into any Masters or PhD program offered by the Department of Plant Agriculture who demonstrate an interest in any aspect of apple research (including

> nutrition, propagating, post-harvest and pest control). Preference will be given to students who have not received another OAC entrance

scholarship.

Amount: 1 award of \$10,000 (payable over 3 semesters)

Marian Brennan and Hedley Harrison Memorial Scholarship [I5867]

This award is provided in memory of Marian Brennan and Captain Hedley M. Harrison. Selection will be based on academic performance as demonstrated by grade standing (a minimum average of 75% admission/cumulative), and who are conducting research in horticulture science . AApply by August 15th using Department of Plant Agriculture Graduate Scholarship Application Form.

The Estate of the late Marian Brennan Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Awarded annually to a graduate student (MSc or PhD) in horticultural

science. Preference will be given to an entering student.

1 award of \$1,000 Amount:

Mark Terhune Memorial Research Scholarship [E5912]

This award was established in memory of their son, Mark Terhune BSc (Agr), BEd, MA. Mark was raised on the family farm and had a keen interest in the outdoors and rural issues. Selection will be based on academic performance as demonstrated by publications, letters of reference and research performance to date. No application is necessary, all candidates will automatically be considered by the Rural Studies Admission Committee.

Mr. and Mrs. Harry Terhune, along with family and friends Donor(s): Qualification(s): Entering PhD student registered in the Rural Studies Program. 1 award of \$1,000 Amount:

Mary Edmunds Williams Scholarships [A5096]

The awards will be paid over two years with the second year of the scholarship requiring academic performance consistent with the requirements for the award and/or the continuing recommendation of the department. Additional scholarships of \$5,000 for one year are awarded to PhD students in OAC departments or schools. Students are eligible for consideration. Nominations will be made annually by each department or school to the OAC Awards Committee. Williams awards may be held for a maximum of three years. Preference will be given to students from the counties of Caenarvonshire and Anglesey in Wales. No application is required.

The Estate of Mr. Edmund Cecil Williams Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students entering a PhD program offered by OAC with at least a

first-class ('A-') average in previous academic years .

up to 7 awards of \$10,000 payable over 2 years (\$5,000 in the first

fall and \$5,000 in the second fall)

Maurice and Catherine Smith Scholarship [I5681]

Established to honour and recognize Maurice's contributions as a long-standing faculty member and Catherine's hospitality to students over the years. No application is necessary; the School of Environmental Sciences will nominate a recipient by August 15. Selection will be based on the quality of research proposal and academic excellence.

Family of Maurice and Catherine Smith Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students registered in a program offered by the School of

Environmental Sciences who are conducting research in apiculture or

entomology. Preference will be given to apiculture students.

1 award of \$5,000

Morwick Scholarship [I5062]

Amount:

Established by the family of the late Professor Frank F. Morwick (OAC '27) faculty member of the Department of Land Resource Science for 35 years, and his wife, the late Lorraine (Ferguson) Morwick (Mac '28). Apply by August 15 to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) with a research proposal (no more than 2 pages). Please include your name and student ID number and the name of the award and the award ID number on your application. Please include the name of the scholarship and the award ID number in the subject line of your email. Selection will be based on highest cumulative average.

Mr. George and Mrs. Jean Smith Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students registered in a graduate program offered by the School of

Environmental Sciences who are conducting research in the area of

land resource science.

Amount: 1 award of \$2,000

Mrs. Fred Ball Scholarships [I5627]

An endowment fund has been established through the estate of May Ball in memory of her mother, Mrs. Fred Ball, who had a life-long interest in flowering ornamental plants, particularly roses. The recipients will be chosen on the basis of academic achievement and/or the quality of their graduate research. Apply by August 15th using Department of Plant Agriculture Graduate Scholarship Application Form.

The estate of May Ball

Qualification(s): Graduate students in the Department of Plant Agriculture with a

minimum cumulative standing of 75% in the previous two years are

eligible.

6 awards of \$5,000 Amount:

Murray Selves Memorial Scholarship [I5857]

Established by the family and friends of the late Murray Selves, a graduate of OAC in 1957 and a recognized leader and creative entrepreneur in pork production in Ontario. The Department of Food, Agricultural and Resource Economics will nominate a student to the OAC Awards Committee (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by September 1. Selection will be based on evidence of creative thinking and an innovative approach to applied economics, business management or business development in the food and agriculture industries as demonstrated by the student's research statement. No application required.

Ms. Joanne Selves Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students enrolled in the MSc or the MFARE program in the Department of Food, Agriculture and Resource Economics.

1 award of \$1,500

N.R. Richards Scholarship [E5161]

Established in recognition of Professor N.R. Richards' contribution to the OAC as Dean from 1962 to 1972, Class of OAC '70, and the OAC Alumni Foundation . Academic standing will be used to determine the recipient from among the eligible applicants. Apply by letter to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by August 15.

The OAC Alumni Foundation Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students entering OAC who are planning to pursue graduate studies

in Environmental Sciences use and/or Rural Planning and

Development.

1 award of \$5,000 Amount:

OAC 1950 International Research Travel Grant [Z5736]

Provides annual travel grants of 80% of the cost of travel to/from the site of research/study. Apply by January 10th to Student Financial Services with a letter outlining the proposed program of study or research and include a budget and a completed Financial Need Assessment Form. ACCESS AWARD.

The Class of OAC 1950 with the aid of the Ontario government's OSOTF Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students with demonstrated financial need registered in any degree in OAC who will participate in study/research activities at laboratories

and institutions outside Canada. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF award (see

General Statements on Awards).

Amount: 2 awards of up to \$3,000

OAC International Travel Grants [T5199]

These grants were established to assist graduate students to pursue research opportunities abroad. All applications will be considered and ranked on the value of proposed research travel plans and expected benefits to their research proposal. Financial Need will also be considered. Preference will be given to international graduate students enrolled in OAC programs. Apply by January 10th to Student Financial Services with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form or Financial Need Assessment Form for International Graduate Students and include a letter of not more than two pages outlining research and proposed travel plans, expected benefits, estimated costs, date of travel and a letter of support from the advisor.

Various Donors Donor(s):

Qualification(s): OAC students who are conducting research, pursuing an educational

program or attending scientific meetings abroad

several up to \$2,000 Amount:

OAC '38 Lloyd Minshall Bursaries [Z5716]

Apply to Student Financial Services by January 10 with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form. ACCESS AWARD.

Lloyd Minshall' classmates and OAC'38 alumni, with the aid of the Ontario Donor(s):

government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): OAC students with demonstrated financial need. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF

award (see General Statements on Awards).

several awards of varying amounts Amount:

OAC '60 Leadership Development Scholarship [I5313]

Classmates and friends of OAC 1960 have created this scholarship to honour their 50th anniversary. Selection will be based on the expected value and benefits of the research and demonstrated leadership skills. Apply by August 15 with a letter (no more than 2 pages) to the OAC awards office outlining the expected value and benefits of the proposed research. Include a summary of all professional and academic activities demonstrating leadership skills and a letter of support from the advisor.

Donor(s): Class of OAC 1960

Qualification(s): Students registered in any graduate program offered by OAC who are conducting research that focuses on collaborative initiatives linking

Canadian interests both at home and globally to food and agriculture sustainability and who show evidence of leadership skills in academic

and/or professional activities.

Amount: 1 award of \$6,000

OAC '71-'72 Entrance Graduate Scholarship in Sustainable Agriculture [E8022]

The classes of OAC 71 and 72 established this scholarship to celebrate their 40th anniversary. This scholarship was launched to help support students with research interests in the area of sustainable agriculture and/or food production. Apply by September 1 to the OAC Awards Committee (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) with a research proposal (no more than two pages). Please include your name and student ID number and the award name and ID on your application. Please include the name of the award and the award ID number in the subject line of your email upon submission.

Class of OAC 1971 & 1972 c/o Mr. Bill Bearss Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students entering in the Winter, Summer, or Fall into any OAC

Master's or PhD program who will be conducting research that will contribute to improving sustainability of agriculture/agri-food practices. Students will be selected based on their highest admission average. Preference will be given to students who have not received another

entrance scholarship.

1 award of \$10,000 (payable in 3 equal payments-F,W,S) Amount:

OMAFRA Highly Qualified Personnel (HQP) Scholarships [E5987]

The Ontario Agri-Food Innovation Alliance funds the OMAFRA Highly Qualified Personnel (HQP) Scholarship Program to support the development of highly skilled graduates who can meet the changing demands of the agri-food and rural sector. The health of these sectors depends on a vibrant talent pool of skilled, forward-thinking learners. The Agri-Food Alliance is dedicated to supporting advanced skill development and learning to enhance the intellectual capacity of our citizens to solve current and future problems. Students will be selected based on the following: • Job experience and commitment to the Agri-Food system as demonstrated by past work and volunteer experience • Grades • Fit of research addressing the OMAFRA priorities • Confirmed external funding to complete the project and confirmed top up for the student • Confirmed work placement. Apply by March 1 using the web-based software called Research Management System (RMS) which is used for processing HQP scholarship applications and reporting on projects. Students must register in the RMS before preparing an application. Students do not need to register again if they have previously submitted a letter of intent (LOI) or full proposal to an Ontario Agri-Food Innovation Alliance or an OMAFRA program through the RMS. • have an RMS account? Access the login page for RMS to start an application • need an RMS account? Visit our RMS registration page to get a username and password • student research must address OMAFRA's research priorities • CV, letter. Applicants must not have already started their graduate program and/or not be an OMAFRA employee. This awards is not tenable with NSERC, OGS, SSHRC or CIHR, FfT GRA, Arrell Scholarships or Brock Doctoral Scholarship. Dairy Farmers of Ontario Doctoral Research Scholarship; or the Trudeau scholarships.

Ontario Ministry of Agriculture, Food and Rural Affairs (OMAFRA) Donor(s): through the Ontario Agri-Food Innovation Alliance

Qualification(s): Graduate students who are completing research that meet OMAFRA's research priorities and who are learning firsthand how forward-thinking research can be mobilized to have a positive impact on society. To be eligible, students must be: • a Canadian citizen, landed immigrant, or studying under an international visa; • entering their first semester of a Master's (thesis-based) or doctoral program in Summer, Winter or Fall. OMAFRA's priorities are contained within the following seven theme areas: • Agricultural Policy and Rural Development • Bioeconomy - Industrial Uses • Emergency Management •

> Environmental Sustainability • Food for Health • Product Development and Enhancement through Value Chain Collaborations • Production Systems (Plants and Animals)

Amount:

Various awards for Master's students - up to \$21,300/year for up to 6 semesters, Various awards for Doctoral students - up to \$26,000/year for up to 9 semesters

Ontario Association of Landscape Architects Scholarship [I5155]

The recipient will be selected on the basis of academic achievement, performance in design studio, and leadership contributions. No application is necessary.

Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students who have completed semester three of the master of landscape

architecture program

2 awards of \$2,000 Amount:

Ontario Food Protection Association Graduate Bursary in Food Safety [Z5735]

Apply by January 10 to Student Financial Services with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form. ACCESS AWARD.

Ontario Food Protection Association with the aid of the Ontario Donor(s): government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): For a graduate student enrolled in the M.Sc. program in Food Safety and Quality Assurance Program who demonstrates financial need.

Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF award (see General Statements on Awards).

several awards of varying amounts Amount:

2020-2021 Graduate Calendar

Orville E. Sinclair Research Scholarship [I5080]

This scholarship was established in 1985 to honour Orville E. Sinclair, Secretary of the School Milk Fund of London. Selection will be based on Academic Standing. Apply by August 15 with a letter (maximum 1 page) to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) outlining your research. Include the award name and award ID in the subject line of your email. Please include your name and student ID number as well as the name of the award and the award ID on your application.

Donor(s): School Milk Fund of London

Qualification(s): Students registered in an OAC Master's program who are conducting

research related to fluid milk, by improving methods of production at the farm, or improving methods of processing and/or packaging at the

fluid milk plant are eligible.

Amount: 1 award of \$500

OSCIA Soil Health Graduate Scholarship [I5955]

This \$10,000 scholarship has been generously created by the Ontario Soil and Crop Improvement Association (OSCIA), members and friends. The OSCIA facilitates the responsible economic management of soil, water, air and crops through development and communication of innovative farming practices. The 68th UN General Assembly declared 2015 the International Year of Soils – in recognition of this occasion the OSCIA has created this entrance scholarship to encourage graduate student research around soil management issues. Apply by August 15 to the OAC Awards Committee (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) with a two page letter outlining your proposed research and stating why your proposed research will advance soil health/management research for Ontario's field crop agricultural sector. A letter of reference from the student's advisor outlining the importance of the student's research to the sector is also required. Please have your reference email a scanned copy of their letter to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca). Please include the name of the award in the subject line of the email.

Donor(s): Ontario Soil and Crop Improvement Association

Qualification(s): Students registered in their first year of a M.Sc. or Ph.D. program in

the Ontario Agricultural College who are proposing to conduct or conducting research in the areas of soil health and/or soil management.

Amount: 1 award of \$10,000 (payable in two equal payments of \$5,000 in the

fall and winter semesters)

Paul Leatherbarrow Memorial Graduate Scholarship in Poultry Science [I6022]

Established in memory of Paul Leatherbarrow and his decades of contributions to the company, and to the poultry industry. Apply to OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by August 15 with a letter outlining the expected value and benefits of the proposed research. Include a summary of activities which demonstrate leadership skills. Recipients will be selected based on potential practical impacts on the poultry industry and community contributions through leadership, volunteerism, or mentorship.

Donor(s): The Clark Companies

Qualification(s): Students registered in any program offered by the Department of

Animal Biosciences who are conducting poultry research and have demonstrated leadership in agriculture through extracurricular activities. Preference will be given to students who have participated

in activities related to youth engagement in agriculture.

Amount: 1 award of \$5,000

Peggy A. Pritchard and Dr. Andrew M. Kropinski Graduate Bursary [B5967]

Established by Peggy A. Pritchard and her husband, Dr. Andrew M. Kropinski, upon Ms. Pritchard's retirement from the University of Guelph in 2016. Apply to the International Student Advisor with a completed International Graduate Student Financial Need Assessment Form (NAF).

Donor(s): Peggy Pritchard and Andrew Kropinski

Qualification(s): International graduate students from a developing country (as defined

by CIDA Canadian International Development Agency) who demonstrate financial need with a preference given to female students.

Amount: 1 award of \$2,000

Plant Agriculture Research Scholarship [Z5685]

The Ontario Flue Cured Tobacco Growers' Marketing Board and the OAC Alumni Foundation, with the aid of the Ontario government's OSOTF program, provide a scholarship to commemorate the formation of the Department of Plant Agriculture at the University of Guelph in 1998. Apply by letter with a competed Financial Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services. Selection will be based on financial need and academic performance to date. ACCESS AWARD.

Donor(s): The Ontario Flue Cured Tobacco Growers' Marketing Board and the OAC Alumni Foundation, with the aid of the Ontario government's OSOTF

progran

Qualification(s): Graduate students registered in the Department of Plant Agriculture who are undertaking research in plant biotechnology, crop adaptation, new crop development, or interdisciplinary research in plant science. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for

receipt of an OSOTF award.

Amount: 1 award of \$3,500

Ploughshare Scholarship [E5914]

This award was established in memory of Willard White Graham, who was born into and worked on the family farm all his life caring for the earth and nature using traditional farming methods. Selection will be based on academic performance as demonstrated by publications, letters of reference and research performance to date. No application is necessary.

Donor(s): Mrs. Hazel Graham

Qualification(s): Entering Ph.D. students registered in the Rural Studies Program

Amount: 1 award of \$7,000

Pride Seeds Scholarship [I5046]

Established in recognition of the contribution of Pride Seeds to the corn industry in Ontario. Apply by August 15th using <u>Department of Plant Agriculture Graduate Scholarship Application Form.</u>

Donor(s): Pride Seeds

Qualification(s): Canadian or permanent resident students conducting research in corn

production or corn breeding.

Amount: 1 award of \$2,000

Prof. A.W. Baker Memorial Bursaries [Z5717]

Apply by letter describing research project and research interests accompanied by a curriculum vitae and completed Financial Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services by January 10. ACCESS AWARD.

Donor(s): The estate of Margaret A. MacLean, through a bequest in honour and memory of her father the late Prof. A.W. Baker, Chair of the Department

of Entomology, with the aid of the Ontario government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Graduate students with demonstrated financial need who are registered in the Faculty of Graduate Studies and enrolled in a department in the College of Biological Sciences or the Ontario Agricultural College. Full-time continuing or in-coming MSc students not beyond semester 5 or PhD students not beyond semester 9, studying or conducting

research in entomology are eligible. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an <u>OSOTF</u> award (see General Statements on Awards).

Amount: various awards totalling \$3,000

Prof. Greg Boland International Travel Grant in Plant Health [T6018]

Established by Dr. Greg J. Boland, former Professor in the School of Environmental Sciences. Apply to OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by August 15 with a curriculum vitae, budget, research proposal, and a letter which outlines the intended travel opportunity, and the anticipated benefits of participation. Recipients will be selected based on research potential and the travel plans expected benefits to their research proposal.

Donor(s): Dr. Greg J. Boland

Qualification(s): Students registered in the Ontario Agricultural College who are

planning to conduct travel which will directly benefit their research in plant pathology, plant health, or plant microbe interactions with an emphasis on plant pathogens. Preference will be given to students who

are travelling internationally.

Amount: varying awards of up to \$2,000

January 28, 2020

Professor Greg Boland Scholarship in Plant Health [I6012]

Established by Professor Greg Boland, former Professor in the School of Environmental Sciences. Apply to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by August 15, with a one-page summary of your research project and academic achievement as demonstrated by conference presentations and posters, and publications in scientific journals. Please include your name, student ID number and the award name on your application; citing Professor Greg Boland Graduate Scholarship in Plant Health application in the subject line of the email submission. Selection will be highest academic achievement.

Donor(s): Dr. Greg J. Boland

Qualification(s): Students registered in a graduate program, semesters 9 to 12, offered

by the Ontario Agricultural College with a minimum 75% cumulative average who are conducting thesis research in the area of plant pathology, plant health or plant-microbe interactions with emphasis

on plant pathogens.

1 award of \$5,000 Amount:

Professor Jeanne L. Burton Animal Health Scholarship [15295]

Established to commemorate the contributions of Dr. Jeanne L. Burton, OAC, BSC(Agr) 1982, in the field of Dairy Cattle Immunophysiology and Immunogenetics. Students will be selected based on academic performance, quality of the proposed research project description and a supporting letter from advisor. Apply to OVC or the department of Animal and Poultry Science in January of each year. Preference will be given to students working with dairy cattle. The award will be offered to students in OVC and APS in alternating years.

Donor(s): The Burton Charitable Foundation, friends, family, and former colleagues in the Department of Pathobiology and Animal and Poultry Science.

Qualification(s): Students registered in the Faculty of Graduate Studies who are enrolled

in any department of the Ontario Veterinary College or in the Department of Animal and Poultry Science who are pursuing studies in the area of immunogenetics or immunophysiology of animal health.

1 award of \$300

Professor Norman R. Thompson OAC '39 Scholarship [I6035]

Norm completed his undergraduate degree from the Ontario Agricultural College in 1939 and had an accomplished career as a professor of agriculture at the Department of Crop and Soil Sciences at Michigan State University. He specialized in agronomy and crop production of potatoes. Apply by August 15th by submitting the OAC Graduate Application Form. Selection will be based on academic achievement and the quality and relevance of a submitted research proposal.

Donor(s): Dr. Norman R. Thompson

Qualification(s): Students registered a program offered by the Department of Plant

Agriculture of the School of Environmental Science who are studying in the area of commercial plant breeding, genetics and/or genomics.

1 award of \$8,000

Quinn Memorial Scholarship [E5923]

This award was established in memory of Ronald J. Quinn, OAC '35. Preference will be given to: i) students from developing nations entering a full time undergraduate program in OAC, ii) international exchange students entering an undergraduate program in OAC iii) international students entering an undergraduate program in OAC, iv) students from developing nations entering a graduate program in OAC, v) international students entering an OAC graduate program. No application is necessary.

Donor(s): Helen Farquhar Quinn (OAC'35)

Qualification(s): International students entering any OAC program.

1 award of \$2,000

R. J. Gordon Graduate Scholarship [15959]

Established in recognition of Dr. Robert J. Gordon's contribution as Dean of OAC (2008-2015).

Donor(s): **OAC Alumni Foundation**

Qualification(s): Students registered in any OAC graduate degree program and who

have completed a previous Associate diploma, undergraduate or graduate program in OAC. Selection will be based on high academic achievement in the last two years and demonstrated research ability as supported by a reference letter from an OAC faculty member. Apply by email by August 15 to the OAC Awards Committee

(oacaward@uoguelph.ca) with a completed graduate scholarship form and one reference letter from an OAC faculty member that comments on your academic achievements and your research ability. A student

may only receive this award once.

1 award of \$5,000 Amount:

Raymond Chyc Graduate Entrance Scholarship in Plant Agriculture [E8018]

This scholarship was created to encourage and support students interested in projects related to sustainable crop production inputs within the Department of Plant Agriculture. Selection will be based on a strong admission package and the research project of the student. In the event of a tie, the student with the highest admission average will be selected. Students will be nominated by their potential advisor once their application package has been received. Nominations from faculty are due to the Graduate Program Assistant, prior to the student's start date. Apply by August 15th using "Department of Plant Agriculture Graduate Scholarship Application Form" available through this link: https://uoguelph.eu.qualtrics.com/jfe/form/SV_3VLaW4yhRGwDzwx

Mr. Raymond Chyc Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students entering in Winter, Summer or Fall of the award year (i.e. students would be in semesters 1, 2, or 3 at the time the award will be distributed) into any thesis-based MSc or PhD program offered by the Department of Plant Agriculture who demonstrate an interest in projects related to sustainable crop production inputs and have a minimum 80% admission average.

Amount:

1 award of \$10,000 (payable as \$5,000 in fall and \$5,000 in winter)

Raymond Chyc Graduate Entrance Scholarship in Plant Agriculture [I8018]

Raymond Chyc Graduate Entrance Scholarship was created to encourage and support students interested in projects related to sustainable crop production inputs within the Department of Plant Agriculture. Selection will be based on a strong admission package and the research project of the student. In the event of a tie, the student with the highest admission average will be selected. Students will be nominated by their potential advisor once their application package has been received. Nominations from faculty are due to the Graduate Program Assistant, prior to the student's start date. Department nominations are due to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by September 1.

Donor(s): Mr. Raymond Chyc and matched by the University of Guelph Graduate

Scholarship Matching program.

Qualification(s): Students entering in Winter, Summer or Fall of the award year (i.e.

students would be in semesters 1, 2, or 3 at the time the award will be distributed) into any thesis-based MSc or PhD program offered by the Department of Plant Agriculture who demonstrate an interest in projects related to sustainable crop production inputs and have a minimum

80% admission average.

1 award of \$10,000 (payable over two semesters) Amount:

Reid's Heritage Homes Bursaries in Landscape Architecture [Z5919]

Students must apply with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services by January 10. ACCESS AWARD.

Reid's Heritage Homes Ltd., with the aid of the Ontario government's Donor(s):

OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Students in the BLA or MLA programs with demonstrated financial

need. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF award (see General Statements on

Amount: several awards of varying amounts

Reverend Charles Wood Bursaries [Z5712]

Financial need and academic standing will be used to determine the recipients. Apply to Student Financial Services and include a completed Financial Need Assessment Form by January 10. ACCESS AWARD.

The late Reverend Charles Rowell Wood, OAC '38, with the aid of the Donor(s):

Ontario government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Graduate students in the School of Environmental Design and Rural

Development with demonstrated financial need. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF

award (see General Statements on Awards).

various up to \$2,500 Amount:

Richard Protz Memorial Scholarship [I5122]

This award has been established to honour the memory of Dr. Richard Protz, a professor and researcher in the Land Resource Science Department. International students currently enrolled in the School of Environmental Sciences, who do not have international funding from their home government or Commonwealth Scholarship, and are studying in the area of pedology or remote sensing, are eligible. Selection will be based on academic standing in the previous 10 courses and a demonstrated ability in chosen area of study. No application is necessary.

Donor(s): Friends and Colleagues of Dr. Richard Protz

Qualification(s): International students currently enrolled in the School of Environmental

Sciences, who do not have international funding from their home government or Commonwealth Scholarship, and are studying in the

area of pedology or remote sensing, are eligible.

1 award of \$1,000 Amount:

Robb Graduate Research Travel Grant [T5803]

Apply by letter to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by August 15, including an approved plan of study/research, financial expenditures, and, if appropriate, details of the scientific meeting. Please include the award name and award ID number in the subject line of your email as well as on your application. Please include your name and student ID number on your application as well.

The estate of the late Martha Robb Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Graduate students registered in a program offered by OAC who are

planning to study and/or conduct research at another university or

attend a scientific meeting. several awards up to \$1,000

Robert Orr Lawson Scholarships [I5672]

Amount:

Apply by August 15 using the Department of Food Science Graduate Scholarship Application Form.

Estate of the late Robert Orr Lawson Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Available to graduate students who have completed at least one year

of study in the Department of Food Science and who have achieved a minimum of an "A-" level standing in course work in their program

Amount: Several awards of \$5,000

Robinson Research Travel Grant [T5076]

Preference will be given to students who are presenting a paper at the meeting. Selection will be based on academic standing. Apply by August 15 to the Director, School of Environmental Sciences with a letter outlining intended travel plans, estimated cost, and dates of travel and include an abstract of the paper being presented at the meeting if applicable.

Family & Friends of the Late Dr. John Robinson Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students registered in any graduate program offered by the School of

Environmental Sciences who are planning to attend a scientific

meeting.

1 award of \$500 Amount:

Ron and Eleanor Durst Graduate Scholarship in Agricultural Economics [E8017]

Generously donated by Lieutenant Colonel (Ret'd) Ronald L.J. Durst, CD, OAC'64 and Mrs. Eleanor Durst, R.N. '62 (St. Joseph's Hospital, Guelph) in recognition of and appreciation for the personal and professional opportunities provided by the lessons learned both in the classroom and on the playing fields of the "College on the Hill". Apply by August 15 to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) with a letter of support from the organization demonstrating your membership and with a letter (no more than 2 pages) outlining your involvement/membership in any of the organizations above. Please include the name of the award and the award ID number in the subject line of your email. Please include the award name and ID number and your student ID number on your application. Selection will be based on the highest admission average.

Lieutenant Colonel Ronald L. J. Durst, CD, OAC'64 and Mrs. Eleanor Donor(s): Durst and matched by the University of Guelph Graduate Scholarship

Matching program.

Qualification(s): Students entering a graduate program in the Department of Food Agricultural and Resource Economics in OAC who are Ontario Residents and who are a member of at least one of the following organizations or a graduate of one of the institutions listed in #7: 1. A member of the Junior Farmers of a province or territory of Canada. 2. A 4H member of a province or territory of Canada. 3. A member of the Scouts or Girl Guides of Canada. 4. A member of the Reserve or Regular Armed Forces of Canada. 5. A member of the Cadet Services of Canada or Cadet Corps. 6. A student, while under the age of 18 years, was an active member of the YMCA of Canada or one of its youth programs. 7. A graduate of the University of Guelph, Algonquin College, Conestoga College, University of Ottawa, University of Manitoba, Wilfrid Laurier University, University of Waterloo or Carleton University.

1 award of \$10,000 (payable over two semesters) Amount:

Ronald C. Moyer Scholarship [I5063]

Academic standing in the previous two semesters will be used to determine the recipient from among eligible applicants. The scholarship is awarded on recommendation of the chair of the Department of Plant Agriculture to the OAC awards committee. Apply by August 15th using Department of Plant Agriculture Graduate Scholarship Application

The Ontario Grape Grower's Marketing Board Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students in Plant Agriculture who are conducting research in

viticulture, oenology or both

1 award of \$1,500 Amount:

Rural Planning and Development Alumni Scholarship [I5111]

The recipient will be selected on the basis of contributions to the community, both on and off campus. Students or faculty may nominate eligible students to the Director, of School of Environmental Design and Rural Development, by June 1.

Alumni and faculty of the School of Rural Planning and Development Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students enrolled in the MSc program who have completed two full semesters of full-time study or equivalent with a minimum 76%

cumulative average are eligible.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,750

Rural Planning Travel Grant [T5658]

Apply by October 7th to be considered in the Fall semester and March 15th to be considered in the winter semester to the Graduate Program Assistant (rpd@uoguelph.ca) with a letter and a letter of reference from your advisor. In your letter, please outline your research, your reason for travel and a proposed breakdown of travel costs include sources of funding and travel costs. Please request that your advisor sends their letter of reference including why this travel is important for your academic career and how much they will be contributing to your travel to rpd@uoguelph.ca. These travel grants are not tenable with, HQP, Arrell Scholarships, SSHRC. Selection will be based on relevance of travel to area of study.

School of Rural Planning Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students registered in the Masters of Science in Planning or the

MPLAN program who are planning to attend or contribute to a conference or meeting relevant to their program of study.

several awards of up to \$4,000 each

S.J. Smith Memorial Scholarship [15663]

Established in memory of Silas J. Smith of Chatham, Ontario. Selection will be based on high academic achievement and quality of research performance. Apply by letter outlining your research activities and include a list of publications, to the OAC Awards Office (oacawards@uoguelph.ca) by August 15. Please include the name of the award and the award ID number in the subject line of your email and in your letter. Please also include your student ID number in your letter.

Donor(s): The Estate of S.J. Smith

Qualification(s): Students registered in Plant Agriculture or the School of Environmental Sciences who are conducting research in soil fertility, plant nutrition,

plant productivity and/or increasing crop yield. Selection will be based on high academic achievement and quality of research performance.

Amount: 1 award of \$2,500

Schneller and Summers Scholarship [I5191]

Apply by letter outlining study travel plans and their potential value to Canadian agriculture to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca), on or before August 15. Please include the scholarship name and ID in the subject line of your email and in your letter.

Summers family Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students in OAC who plan to conduct research or study in other

countries with the expectation of bringing direct improvements to

Canadian agriculture are eligible.

Amount: 2 awards of \$2,500

Soden Memorial Scholarships in Agriculture [E5082]

These scholarships were established by Edythe P. Soden who operated a 360 acre farm in Durham County into her 90th year. Nominations to be made by departments in the fall to the oacaward@uoguelph.ca. Selection will be based on academic excellence.

Estate of the late Edythe P. Soden

Qualification(s): Students entering an OAC Master's program in Winter, Summer or

Fall of the award year (i.e. students would be in semesters 1, 2, or 3 at the time the award will be distributed) who have a minimum Aadmission average who's area of study is related to agriculture or

agricultural education.

several awards of \$2,500 each Amount:

Soden Memorial Scholarships in Agriculture [I5082]

Preference may be given to students who are entering a master's program. Nominations are made three times yearly by each department or school to the OAC awards committee, by May 1, September 1 and January 1. Previous Soden scholars will be considered in a subsequent year in open competition. No application is required.

The Estate of the late Edythe P. Soden

Qualification(s): Students in OAC with at least a first-class ('A-') average in previous

university work are eligible for consideration. Preference is given to

students who are entering a master's program. Amount: 18 @ awards of \$2,500

January 28, 2020 2020-2021 Graduate Calendar

Soybean Research Scholarship [15083]

The award is made available to support graduate students working with soybeans, field beans or other oil seed crops. Recipients are encouraged to use a portion of the award for travel to research stations and/or scientific meetings. No application is required; the chair, Apply by August 15th using Department of Plant Agriculture Graduate Scholarship Application Form

Quinten Van de Vrie Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Graduate students working with soybeans, field beans or other oil seed

crops. Recipients are encouraged to use a portion of the award for

travel to research stations and/or scientific meetings.

1 award of \$1,000 Amount:

Stantec Landscape Architectural Scholarship [I5935]

Established by Stantec Consulting Ltd., a major employer of numerous professional consulting disciplines. Selection will be based on a high level of well-rounded proficiency in design, construction and professional practice knowledge based on recent course work. No application is required.

Donor(s): Stantec Consulting Ltd.

Qualification(s): Students registered in Landscape Architecture who are entering their

fourth semester.

1 award of \$1,250 Amount:

Sue Chase and John Steckle Scholarship in Agriculture [I5084]

In memory of their father and mother (John Steckle and Sue Chase, graduates of OAC '20 and '21 respectively), Jean and Bob Steckle (OAC '52) provide this award. Candidates must have high academic standing, be involved in research related to the interest of the department and have demonstrated an interest in Canadian agriculture. Application is not necessary. The award alternates between the two areas of study, commencing in 1998/99 with the Department of Animal Biosciences . It is tenable with other Senate awards.

Jean and Bob Steckle (OAC '52) Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students in the Department of Plant Agriculture or the Department of

Animal Biosciences who are enrolled in a MSc or PhD program. Candidates must have high academic standing, be involved in research related to the interest of the department and have demonstrated an

interest in Canadian agriculture. Amount:

1 award of \$2,000

Taffy Davison Memorial Research Travel Grant [T5020]

All applications will be considered and ranked on the value of their proposed research travel plans and expected benefits to their research proposal. Preference will be given to Ph.D. students. Apply to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by August 15 with a letter of no more than 2 pages outlining your planned research travel, expected benefits, date, and estimated costs. Please include the award name and award ID number in the subject line of your email as well as on your application. Please include your name and student ID number on your application as well.

Estate of Dr. Greta I. Davison

Qualification(s): Students registered in any OAC department conducting research in

environmental or agricultural biology, resource development or related

fields.

several awards of various amounts Amount:

Ted McGrail Memorial Scholarship [I5172]

Established in memory of Ted McGrail, past chairman of the Ontario Soybean Growers. The recipient will be selected on the basis of high academic achievement. Apply by August 15 to the OAC Awards Committee by emailing your application to oacaward@uoguelph.ca . Please include the award name and award ID number in the subject line of your email. Please include this information and your student ID number on your application.

Family of Ted McGrail and the Ontario Soybean Growers Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students enrolled in a MSc program in the Departments of Food,

Agricultural and Resource Economics, Animal Biosciences, Plant Agriculture, School of Environmental Sciences or Food Science who are conducting research on some aspect of soybean production,

breeding, marketing or processing.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,750

Ted Symons Scholarship [I6021]

Ted Symons, B. Comm, 1976, has generously created this scholarship to support students who are doing research to help protect and preserve the environment. Please submit a 1-page statement to the CSAHS Awards Committee describing how your research addresses any of the following areas: food security, global warming/ climate change, conservation and environmental impact. Selection will be based on demonstrated research interest or applicability of the project to the research area in food security, global warming/ climate change, conservation and environmental impact.

Mr. Edward (Ted) Symons Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students registered in any MSc or in a PhD graduate program in the College of Social and Applied Human Sciences conducting in food

security, global warming/ climate change, conservation and

environmental impact.

1 award of \$5,000 Amount:

Thompson Graduate Studies Scholarship [I5319]

Established to honour Stanley Thompson's legacy as Canada's most influential and recognized golf course architect and encourage and reward the next generation of golf course architects. Students must submit a thesis proposal for golf course design/maintenance to be eligible. Selection will be based on highest cumulative average in MLA courses. No application is required.

Donor(s): Stanley Thompson Foundation (created in 2012 to preserve and celebrate the work of Stanley Thompson)

Qualification(s): Students registered in the Master of Landscape Architecture (MLA) program in the Ontario Agriculture College who have submitted a

thesis proposal for a study of golf course design/maintenance.

Amount: 1 award of \$2,500

Thurtell Family Graduate Scholarship [I5999]

Selection will be based on academic standing and research potential, and preference will be given to entering students. Apply by August 15th using the School of Environmental Sciences Graduate Scholarship Application Form.

Dr. George W. Thurtell, B.S.A. '57 Donor(s):

Qualification(s): M.Sc. or Ph.D. students registered in the School of Environmental

Sciences who are pursuing research in atmospheric science.

1 award of \$4,500 Amount:

Toronto Milk Producer's Scholarship for ABSC [I5092]

Selection will be based on highest academic standing. Apply by August 15th using the Department of Animal Biosciences Graduate Scholarship Application Form.

Donor(s): Toronto Milk Producer's Association

Qualification(s): Students entering a MSc program in the Departments of Animal

Biosciences or Food Science whose research is in the general field of animal science with particular reference to subjects related to dairy cattle and dairy products. Students may enter the program in Fall, Winter or Summer semester. The scholarship is awarded in the Fall so students, depending on their semester of entry, might be in semester

1, 2, or 3 at the time the award is distributed.

Amount: severa awards of up to \$3,400

Toronto Milk Producer's Scholarships for FARE [I5093]

The scholarship is for one semester, subject to renewal. The selection of the winner(s) will be made by the OAC awards committee on recommendation of the chair of the department. Application is not required.

Toronto Milk Producer's Association Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Graduate students enrolled in the Department of Food, Agricultural and Resource Economics whose research is related to the production,

marketing or distribution aspects of the dairy industry.

several awards of up to \$4,500 Amount:

University Graduate Scholarship (OAC) [15767]

Awarded to students showing outstanding academic performance. Departments will nominate students to the College Awards Committee on the basis of research performance/potential, including progress in the program of study. Application is not required.

University of Guelph Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Registered masters students up to their 6th semester and doctoral

students up to their 12th semester or students who transfer from masters to doctoral up to their 15th semester, with a minimum of 75% average

in the last year of full-time study, or equivalent.

Numerous awards of varying amounts from \$500 to \$20,000 Amount:

Vineland Centennial Horticultural Scholarship [I5934]

Established during 2006, the Centennial Year of the Horticultural Experiment Station-Vineland to assist graduate student research that is relevant to the horticultural industry of Ontario. The recipient will be selected on the basis of quality and relevance of the graduate research, and academic achievement. Apply to OAC Awards Office, University of Guelph by August 15 with a letter (no more than 2 pages) outlining the research project and the proposed benefit to the horticultural industry including a letter of reference from an advisor.

Donor(s): Friends of Vineland Horticultural Experiment Station

Qualification(s): Students conducting research under the supervision of a University of Guelph faculty member, that is relevant to the horticultural industry of Ontario and whose research is being conducted in part at the

Vineland Horticultural Experiment Station are eligible to apply. The recipient will be selected on the basis of quality and relevance of the

graduate research, and academic achievement.

Amount: 1 award of \$2,000

W.E. Coates Memorial Scholarship [E5103]

Selection will be by the OAC awards committee on recommendation of the director of the School of Landscape Architecture. The donors are friends of the late William Coates. No application is necessary.

Donor(s): Friends of the late William E. Coates

Qualification(s): Students entering the first year of the MLA program who have

demonstrated proficiency in technical skills, scholarship and

commitment to the profession.

Amount: 1 award of \$500

W.G. Matthewman Scholarship [E5037]

This scholarship has been established in memory of the late W.G. Matthewman, OAC'34. Selection will be based on experience in the area of entomology through previous work or work experience and academic standing as demonstrated by the application to the program. No application is required.

Donor(s): Estate of Hazel Gladys Matthewman

Qualification(s): Students who has received a B.Sc. degree from the University of

Guelph and is entering, in the current fall semester or has entered in the previous winter or spring semester, the M.Sc. program with a study

interest relating to entomology

Amount: 1 award of \$3,500

W.R. Graham Memorial Award [I5030]

The award is in memory of the late Dr. W.R. Graham, one of the founders of the Poultry Science Association, pioneer researcher in the Department of Poultry Husbandry from 1899 to 1940. The selection is made by the OAC awards committee following a review of the applications in the Department of Animal Biosciences. AApply by August 15th using the Department of Animal Biosciences Graduate Scholarship Application Form

Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Open to a deserving graduate student with Canadian citizenship or

permanent resident status, studying at Guelph in the area of poultry

science.

Amount: up to 2 awards of \$1,000

Walter and Laura Scott Horticulture Scholarship [I5284]

Established In memory of Walter and Laura Scott, who had a life-long interest in tree fruit production in Ontario. Selection will be based on academic achievement and quality of graduate research project proposal in the area of Horticulture. Preference will be given to entering M.Sc. or Ph.D. students studying tree fruit science. Apply by August 15 with a letter and include research proposal (maximum two pages) to the OAC Awards Office (oacaward@uoguelph.ca). The application must include two letters of reference from academic sources including one from the proposed advisor attesting to the scholastic and research abilities of the applicant. Referees must email a scanned copy of their reference letter to oacaward@uoguelph.ca. Include the award name and award ID in the subject line of the email and your name in the text of the email.

Donor(s): The Estate of Walter and Laura Scott

Qualification(s): Students registered in a program offered by the Department of Plant

Agriculture with a minimum average of 75% over the previous two years of study and who are pursuing or planning to pursue studies in

the area of Horticulture.

Amount: 1 award of \$20,000 payable over 3 semesters

William A. Stewart Bursaries in Dairy Research [Z5693]

Established in recognition of the contributions made by William A. Stewart to the Ontario dairy industry during his tenure as Minister of Agriculture, the Dairy Farmers of Ontario. A student may receive two bursaries annually. Apply by submitting a completed Financial Need Assessment Form and a research proposal/summary to Student Financial Services by January 10. ACCESS AWARD.

Donor(s): Dairy Farmers of Ontario and OAC Alumni Foundation with the aid of the Ontario government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Full-time MSc students with demonstrated financial need who are

enrolled in the Departments of Animal and Poultry Science, Food Science, or Food, Agricultural and Resource Economics and who are

conducting research related to the dairy industry. A student may receive two bursaries annually. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF award (see

General Statements on Awards).

Amount: 3 awards of \$3,000

William Tolton Access Bursaries [Z5900]

Apply to Student Financial Services by January 10 with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form. ACCESS AWARD.

Donor(s): William Tolton OAC 36 with the aid of the Ontario government's OSOTF

program

Qualification(s): OAC graduate students registered in the MLA and MBA programs in Landscape Architecture and Food, Agricultural and Resource Economics respectively. Additionally, students must meet the

government-mandated terms for receipt of an <u>OSOTF</u> award (see General Statements on Awards).

Amount: several awards of varying amounts

Ontario Veterinary College Internal Awards

The University reserves the right to amend awards subject to the availability of funds.

Abell Pest Control Scholarship in Lyme Disease Research [I5980]

Selection will be based on the strongest research potential on lyme disease. Apply by October 17 to the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies Awards Committee (grschol@uoguelph.ca) with a research proposal no longer than two pages outlining your research and a CV. Include the name of the award and the award ID number in the subject line of your email.

Donor(s): Abell Pest Control

Qualification(s): Students registered in any program offered by the College of Biological

Science or the Ontario Veterinary College or the Ontario Agriculture College conducting research in Lyme disease.

Amount: 1 award of \$5,000

Abell Pest Control Scholarship in Pollinator Research. [I5976]

Selection will be based on the strongest research potential in pollinators. Apply by October 17 to the Office of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies Awards Committee (grschol@uoguelph.ca) with a research proposal no longer than two pages outlining your research and a CV. Include the name of the award and the award ID number in the subject line of your email.

Donor(s): Abell Pest Control

Qualification(s): Students registered in any program who are conducting research in

Pollinators. Preference will be given to students studying bees.

Amount: 1 award of \$5,000

Allan and Jean Cawley Bursaries [Z5930]

Apply to Student Financial Services with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form by January 10. ACCESS AWARD.

Donor(s): Allan and Jean Cawley with the aid of the Ontario government's OSOTF

progran

Qualification(s): Graduate students registered in the Ontario Veterinary College with demonstrated financial need. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an <u>OSOTF</u> award (see

General Statements on Awards).

3 awards of \$500

January 28, 2020 2020-2021 Graduate Calendar

Amount:

Art Rouse Memorial Scholarship in Veterinary and Comparative Cancer Studies

Established in recognition of Mr. Rouse's lifelong commitment to companion animal welfare, and his love for dogs and rescued animals. The award may be held for up to four years provided that academic performance is satisfactory as indicated by a letter from the student's advisor submitted to the Associate Dean, Students, by January 15th each year. Apply with Curriculum Vitae, publication record, transcript and two academic letters of reference to the office of the Associate Dean, Students by January 15.

Donor(s): The Estate of Art Rouse

Qualification(s): Students who hold a Doctor of Veterinary Medicine degree who are enrolled in a PhD program offered by the Ontario Veterinary College.

Amount: 1 award every 4 years Up to \$120,000 payable over 4 years of study

(\$30,000 per year)

Barbara Kell Gonsalves Memorial Scholarship [I5310]

Established on behalf of Juevenal Jordan Gonsalves' wife, Barbara Kell Gonsalves. The recipient will be chosen based on academic and research performance to date. Submit research project description, transcript, and a reference letter from advisor to the Office of the Associate Dean, Students, OVC, in the application process for all graduate awards in January of each year.

The Estate of Juvenal Jordan Gonsalves Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students enrolled in a department of the Ontario Veterinary College

pursuing a master's degree.

1 award of \$8,500 Amount:

Betty Goldhart Biomedical Sciences Scholarship [I5029]

Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each

Donor(s): **Estate of Betty Goldhart**

Qualification(s): Graduate students pursuing studies in health related genetics who are

enrolled in a program offered by the Department of Biomedical

Sciences.

1 award of \$400 Amount:

Betty Goldhart Scholarship [I5028]

Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year.

Donor(s): Estate of Betty Goldhart

Qualification(s): Graduate student enrolled in a department of the Ontario Veterinary

College. Preference will be given to a student pursuing studies in

health-related genetics.

Amount: 1 award of \$400

Biomedical Sciences Graduate Scholarship [I5007]

Gifts from faculty and graduate students provide a scholarship for an outstanding student recommended by the Department of Biomedical Sciences. For an outstanding student recommended by the Department of Biomedical Sciences

Faculty and graduate students Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Applicants must have completed two semesters in residence, of which one has been spent participating in research. They must have completed

two graduate courses and shown skill in the communication of science.

Amount: 1 award of \$750

Blythe James Chase Scholarship [I5265]

Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each vear.

Blythe James Chase Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students registered in the Faculty of Graduate Studies and enrolled in

a department in the Ontario Veterinary College pursuing research concerned with the well-being of animals that may include research on animal behaviour, human/animal bonding and the care and

management of farm and companion animals.

1 award \$10,000 Amount:

Boehringer Ingelheim Canada Ltd. Scholarship for Distinction in Parasitology [I5914]

Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year. Selection is based on the highest cumulative average.

Boehringer Ingelheim Canada Ltd.

Qualification(s): Graduate student registered in any program offered by the Ontario

Veterinary College. Preference will be given to a student pursing

studies in parasitology.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,000

Caird F. Wilson Graduate Scholarship in Equine Performance [I5309]

Established in memory of Caird F. Wilson, a great lover of horses and supporter of various equestrian event in Ontario. The recipient will be chosen based on academic performance to date as assessed by their transcript, quality of proposed research project, publication record, and a supporting letter from the advisor. The scholarship is held for up to three years provided that academic performance is satisfactory. Apply to the Office of the Associate Dean, Students, OVC, in the application process for all graduate awards in January of each year and include a research project description, transcript, publication record, and a supporting letter from their advisor.

Donor(s): The Estate of Caird Forest Wilson

Qualification(s): Students registered in a graduate program in a department of the

Ontario Veterinary College and pursuing research in equine

performance.

1 award of \$16,800 (payable over 9 semesters) Amount:

Caledon Kennel Association Graduate Scholarship [I5267]

Selection will be based on academic performance (research project description, supporting letter from advisor and academic record to date). No application necessary.

The Caledon Kennel Association Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students registered in a department of the Ontario Veterinary College

and pursuing studies on companion animals. Preference will be given to students in the field of ophthalmology, but if no suitable ophthalmology candidate is identified, preference will then be given to other companion animal graduate students studying in the areas of

cardiology, theriogenology, or endocrinology.

1 award of \$800 Amount:

Canadian Dairy Commission M.Sc. Scholarship [I5314]

The Canadian Dairy Commission generously supports these scholarships to encourage and support dairy related graduate studies and to increase career opportunities in the Canadian Dairy industry among aspiring students. Selection will be based on academic excellence and strong research potential. Apply to the OAC Awards Committee (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by August 15 with a two-page letter outlining the significance of your research to the dairy industry; a two-page research proposal; a CV and a letter of reference from your advisor outlining your academic excellence and research potential. Please include your name, student ID and the name of the scholarship on each page of your application. Recipients of this scholarship will be required to provide a one page outline of their proposed thesis to the OAC Awards Office to be included in the College's annual report to the CDC. Students beyond semester level 3 are not eligible. This award is not tenable with the Brock Doctoral Scholarship, Arrell Scholarships, Trudeau Doctoral Scholarships, Dairy Farmers of Ontario Doctoral Research Assistantship, or Tri-Council Scholarships, including the Vanier.

Donor(s): **Canadian Dairy Commission**

Amount:

Qualification(s): Students registered in any U of G Master's offered by OAC who are Canadian or Permanent Residents and who are conducting research related to the Canadian Dairy Industry in any of the following areas: 1. adding value to dairy ingredients; 2. developing new applications and dairy food products based on bio-medicine; 3. understanding the dairy matrix and the functionality of dairy products; 4. understanding the microbiology of milk and dairy products; 5. enhancing sustainable development and eco-efficiency; 6. controlling water cycle and reducing water usage; 7. improving farm efficiency; 8. reducing cost of milk production; 9. improving animal health and welfare; 10. reducing risks of antimicrobial resistance

> 2 awards of \$20,000 (payable over 3 semesters starting in the Fall with the possibility of a one-time renewal to a maximum of \$40,000 over

6 semesters)

Canadian Dairy Commission PhD. Scholarship [I5315]

The Canadian Dairy Commission generously supports these scholarships to encourage and support dairy related graduate studies and to increase career opportunities in the Canadian Dairy industry among aspiring students. Selection will be based on academic excellence and strong research potential. Apply to the OAC Awards Committee (oacaward@uoguelph.ca) by August 15 with a two-page letter outlining the significance of your research to the dairy industry; a two-page research proposal; a CV and a letter of reference from your advisor outlining your academic excellence and research potential. Please include your name, student ID and the name of the scholarship on each page of your application. Recipients of this scholarship will be required to provide a one page outline of their proposed thesis to the OAC Awards Office to be included in the College's annual report to the CDC. Students beyond semester level 9 are not eligible. This award is not tenable with the Brock Doctoral Scholarship, Arrell Scholarships, Trudeau Doctoral Scholarships, Dairy Farmers of Ontario Doctoral Research Assistantship, or Tri-Council Scholarships, including the Vanier.

Donor(s): Canadian Dairy Commission

Qualification(s): Students registered in any University of Guelph doctoral program

offered by OAC who are Canadian or Permanent Residents and who are conducting research related to the Canadian Dairy Industry in any of the following areas: 1. adding value to dairy ingredients; 2. developing new applications and dairy food products based on bio-medicine; 3. understanding the dairy matrix and the functionality of dairy products; 4. understanding the microbiology of milk and dairy products; 5. enhancing sustainable development and eco-efficiency; 6. controlling water cycle and reducing water usage; 7. improving farm efficiency; 8. reducing cost of milk production; 9. improving animal health and welfare; 10. reducing risks of antimicrobial resistance

2 awards of \$30,000 (payable over 3 semesters starting in the Fall with the possibility of a one-time renewal to a maximum of \$90,000 over

9 semesters)

Amount:

Canadian Parrot Symposium Prize in Avian Studies [I5666]

Selection will be on the basis of academic achievement and dedication to the discipline. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year.

Donor(s): The Canadian Parrot Symposium

Qualification(s): Veterinarians registered in the Faculty of Graduate Studies and enrolled

in a department in the Ontario Veterinary College who are pursuing studies dealing with companion birds and have an interest in avian welfare and the human/companion bird relationship.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,500

Col. Benjamin F. Leach Scholarship [I5651]

Mrs. Charlotte Leach-Barry of St. Albans, Vermont, has established this scholarship in memory of her brother who graduated from OVC in 1935. This award recognizes the appreciation of Dr. Leach's family for the education he received at the OVC and his lifelong commitment to the safety of the food chain, expressed through his work with U.S. regulatory bodies while serving with the U.S. Army and Airforce. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year.

Donor(s): Mrs. Charlotte Leach-Barry of St. Albans, Vermont

Qualification(s): Students registered in a program offered by OVC and conducting

research in a public health area, such as the production of safe foods

from animals.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,375

Col. K.L. Campbell Graduate Research Travel Grant in Equine Studies [T5636]

A bequest from the late Col. K.L. Campbell, esteemed gentleman and admirer of animals, together with memorial donations from family, friends and colleagues, has established this award. The recipient will be selected on the basis of academic performance. The award is intended to support a travel visit related to the student's research project. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year.

Donor(s): The late Col. K.L. Campbell together with memorial donations from family, friends and colleagues

friends and colleagues

Qualification(s): Students registered in the in a department in the Ontario Veterinary

College who are travelling as part of a research project.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,000

D.G. Ingram Graduate Research Travel Grant [T5042]

Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year.

Donor(s): D.G. Ingram Memorial Fund

 $\label{eq:Qualification} \textit{Qualification}(s) \colon \text{ Graduate students pursuing research in immunology who are enrolled}$

in a department of the Ontario Veterinary College.

Amount: 1 award of \$400

D.G. Ingram Memorial Scholarship [I5041]

Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each

Donor(s): D.G. Ingram Memorial Fund

Qualification(s): Graduate student pursuing research in immunology and who is enrolled

in a department of the Ontario Veterinary College.

Amount: 1 award of \$800

Dean's ACCESS Bursaries [Z5929]

Apply to Student Financial Services with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form by January 10. ACCESS AWARD.

Donor(s): Alumni and Friends of the Ontario Veterinary College with the aid of the

Ontario government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Students registered in a program offered by OVC with demonstrated

financial need. Additionally, students must meet the

government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF award (see

General Statements on Awards).

Amount: several awards of up to \$2,000

Don Davis Memorial Scholarship [I5019]

Established in memory of Dr. Don Davis, OVC '48. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year.

Donor(s): Don Davis Trust Fund Committee

Qualification(s): Graduate students engaged in equine research who are enrolled in the

Department of Clinical Studies at the Ontario Veterinary College.

Amount: 1 award of \$900

Donald R. MacDonald Memorial Book Prize [I5608]

Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year.

Donor(s): The family of Dr. Donald R. MacDonald, OVC '42

Qualification(s): Graduate student conducting research in veterinary public health and

who is enrolled in the Department of Population Medicine.

Amount: 1 award of \$500

Dr John H. Lumsden Graduate Scholarship in Clinical Pathology [I5939]

This scholarship honours the legacy of excellent teaching, warm collegiality and extensive research contributions of Dr. John H. (Tim) Lumsden, a highly respected researcher and long-time professor of clinical pathology at OVC. The Dr. John H. Lumsden Graduate Scholarship in Clinical Pathology is awarded to a graduate student on the basis of academic and research performance in the area of clinical pathology, with a preference for greatest financial need. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year and submit a Financial Need Assessment Form by January 10 to Student Financial Services.

Donor(s): Anonymous

Qualification(s): Students registered in a graduate program offered by the Department

of Pathobiology conducting research in the area of clinical pathology

with preference for greatest financial need.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,000

Dr. Casey Buizert Memorial Scholarship [I5196]

The recipient will be selected on the basis of academic performance and demonstrated financial need. Apply to Student Financial Services with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form by January 10 and apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year.

Donor(s): Family, friends and classmates of Dr. Casey Buizert (OVC'81)

Qualification(s): Students enrolled in a department of the Ontario Veterinary College

pursuing research in large animals. Preference will be given to a student enrolled in a postgraduate diploma program.

Amount: 1 award of \$500

Dr. Don Willitts Memorial Graduate Scholarship [I5911]

Established in memory of Jean Willitts' husband, Dr. Don Willitts, OVC '54. The recipient will demonstrate continuous personal and professional growth and development that exemplifies dedication to the discipline and a positive attitude toward learning throughout graduate training. The applicant's research project will have practical application to veterinary medicine. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year.

Donor(s): Mrs. Jean Willitts in memory of her husband, Dr. Don Willitts, OVC '54

Qualification(s): Students enrolled in a department of the Ontario Veterinary College

who hold a DVM degree.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,300

January 28, 2020 2020-2021 Graduate Calendar

Dr. Errol Hancock Scholarship [I5175]

Preference will be given to a veterinarian licensed to practice veterinary medicine in Canada. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year.

Donor(s): Dr. Errol Hancock

Qualification(s): Veterinarian who is pursuing research in food animal medicine or

veterinary public health and who is registered in the Faculty of Graduate Studies and enrolled in a department of the Ontario

Veterinary College.

1 award of \$700 Amount:

Dr. Francis H.S. Newbould Scholarship [Z5903]

Established to honour the memory of Prof. Frank Newbould, a much respected faculty member in the Ontario Veterinary College (1956-1977). Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year and submit a completed Financial Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services by January 10. ACCESS AWARD.

To honour the memory of Prof. Francis H.S. Newbould with the aid of the Donor(s): Ontario government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Graduate student in the Ontario Veterinary College who is working

in the field of mastitis research, in the first instance or, in the second instance, in the broader area of microbiology with demonstrated financial need. Additionally, students must meet the

government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF award (see

General Statements on Awards).

1 award of \$1,000 Amount:

Dr. Gerbrand Wietse Bredero Memorial Scholarship [I5266]

Established in fond memory of Dr. Gerbrand Wietse Bredero, OVC '83. Preference will be given to students whose research has used alternatives to animal experimentation. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year.

Donor(s): Family, friends and colleagues of Dr. Gerbrand Wietse Bredero, OVC '83

Qualification(s): Students registered in any program offered by OVC whose paper of

scientific merit has been accepted for publication in a refereed journal.

1 award of \$500

Dr. J. Sherman Memorial Research Travel Grant [T5079]

Established to support travel costs associated with a student's studies. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year.

Donor(s): Dr. J. Sherman Memorial Trust Fund

Qualification(s): Graduate student enrolled in the Department of Pathobiology.

1 award of approx awards of \$150 Amount:

Dr. Judith A. Taylor Memorial Graduate Scholarship [I5322]

Family, friends and colleagues have provided this scholarship in memory of Dr. Judith A. Taylor, OVC 1984. Dr. Taylor was committed to her profession and to the development of new knowledge and its application to animal health. It is presented to a graduate student registered in the Pathobiology program who shows the most progress in the development of their diagnostic and research skills related to pathology as demonstrated by their strong course grades and references and has demonstrated financial need. Submit a completed Financial Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services by January 10 and apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in the winter semester of each year.

Dr. Robert M. Jacobs, Mr. Richard Taylor and Dr. Graham Smith Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students registered in the Pathobiology program who have

demonstrated financial need.

1 award of \$3,000 Amount:

Dr. Martin DeForest Memorial Bursary [B5866]

Established in memory. Dr. DeForest, a leader in the veterinary profession, and widely recognized for his compassion and commitment to animal health. Apply to Student Financial Services with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form by January 10.

The family and friends of Dr. Martin DeForest, OVC '77 Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Graduate and undergraduate students registered in the Ontario

Veterinary College with demonstrated financial need and who are

eligible to continue their studies.

1 award of \$450 Amount:

Dr. McSherry and Dr. Valli Scholarship for General Proficiency in Clinical Pathology [I5920]

Established in honour of Dr. Valli's mentor and retired professor of the Department of Pathology (now the Dept. of Pathobiology, OVC.), Dr. Bernard McSherry, DVM '42 MSc '57. Selection will be based on academic achievement, demonstrated creativity and diagnostic expertise, with an emphasis placed on work done in the area of clinical pathology. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year.

Dr. Victor E. (Ted) Valli DVM '62, MSc '66, PhD '70 Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Graduate student who is enrolled in the Department of Pathobiology

at the Ontario Veterinary College.

1 award of \$600 Amount:

Dr. R.A. McIntosh Graduate Award [I5652]

The class of OVC '45, on the occasion of the 50th reunion, established this award in honour of their former teacher, whose career at OVC spanned the period 1919 - 1951 Dr. McIntosh taught diseases of cattle, obstetrics, pharmacy, therapeutics, and diseases of ruminants and swine. He was an outstanding teacher and an inspiration to all. Preference will be given to research on cattle diseases. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year.

Class of OVC '45 Donor(s):

Qualification(s): OVC graduate students working in large-animal research.

Amount: 1 award of \$300

Dr. Wilson Henderson Memorial Scholarship [Z5676]

The selection will be based on financial need and research potential. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year and submit a completed Financial Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services by January 10. ACCESS AWARD.

The estate of Dr. Wilson Henderson (OVC '47) with the aid of the Ontario Donor(s):

government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Graduate students who have demonstrated financial need and who are

studying in the Ontario Veterinary College preferably in the field of avian pathology. Additionally, students must meet the

government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF award (see

General Statements on Awards).

2 awards of \$7,500 Amount

Drs. Jeanne Ikeda-Douglas and Foch Douglas Scholarship in Infectious Disease [18004]

Established in memory of Dr. Jeanne Ikeda-Douglas' mother, Teruko Ikeda, and Dr. Foch Douglas' father, Llewellyn Douglas, with the aid of University of Guelph Matching Scholarship Fund. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year.

Drs. Jeanne Ikeda Douglas and Foch Douglas with the aid of University of Donor(s):

Guelph Matching Scholarship Fund

Qualification(s): Student registered in a department of the Ontario Veterinary College who is directly involved in research in infectious disease in animals.

1 award of \$4,500 Amount:

Elanco Graduate Scholarship in Cardiology [Z5692]

Preference given to students studying in the field of cardiology. If no student studying in cardiology is deemed eligible, the award may be given to a student studying dermatology, nephrology, pain management, or behaviour. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year and submit a completed Financial Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services by January 10. ACCESS AWARD.

Elanco Canada with the aid of the Ontario government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Students registered in a program offered by the Ontario Veterinary College with demonstrated financial need. Additionally, students must

meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF

1 award of \$1,500 Amount:

Elanco Graduate Scholarship in Parasitology [Z5691]

Preference given to students studying in the field of parasitology. If no student studying in parasitology is deemed eligible, the award may be given to a student studying dermatology, nephrology, pain management, or behaviour. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year and submit a completed Financial Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services by January 10. ACCESS AWARD.

Donor(s): Elanco Canada with the aid of the Ontario government's OSOTF program

Students registered in a program offered by the Ontario Veterinary

College with demonstrated financial need. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF

1 award of \$1,500 Amount:

Elizabeth Holdsworth Scholarship [I5107]

Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each

Donor(s): The estate of Elizabeth Holsworth

Qualification(s): Graduate student in OVC whose research is related to the maintenance

of health in small animals.

1 award of \$900 Amount:

Ethel Rose Charney Scholarship in the Human/Animal Bond [I5683]

In the first instance, the scholarship will be offered as an entrance award. If no suitable entering student is identified, it will be offered to in-course students; the award may be held up to two times by masters students and up to three times by doctoral students; however, annual re-application is required. If there is no suitable student recipient, the award may be used to support a postdoctoral fellow in one of the eligible research areas. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each

The Estate of Ethel Rose Charney Matched through the OVC Pet Trust Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students registered in the Faculty of Graduate Studies and enrolled in a department in the Ontario Veterinary College, pursuing research in

the human/animal bond, or other research in companion animal welfare, and/or diseases affecting companion animals are eligible.

1 award of \$13,000 (payable over 3 semesters) Amount:

Gallant Custom Laboratories Anniversary Scholarship [I5859]

Established by Gallant Custom Laboratories In honour of their fifth anniversary in business, celebrated in 2000. Preference is given to students focusing their research on poultry or swine. The recipient is selected based on academic performance and financial need. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year and submit a completed Financial Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services by January 10.

Gallant Custom Laboratories of Cambridge

Qualification(s): Student registered in the Faculty of Graduate Studies and enrolled in

a department of the Ontario Veterinary College who is pursuing studies in host-agent interactions, immunology, or natural immune systems.

1 award of \$2,500 Amount:

Gigha Scholarship [E5765]

Preference will be given to a student in the field of cardiology but, if no suitable cardiology candidate is identified, preference will then be given to students focusing on small or companion animals. Selection will be based on high academic standing in the completion of their DVM or equivalent, and reference recommendations related to the completion of an internship or equivalent if applicable. This award is offered once every fourth year (i.e. F15, F20, F23, etc.) . No application required.

Rathlyn Foundation Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students entering the DVSc program in the Department of Clinical

Studies and specializing in Cardiology.

1 award every 4 years Up to \$105,000 payable over 3 years of study Amount:

Gladys (Billie) Davidson Graduate Entrance Scholarships [Z5923]

Preference will be given to students in the field of ophthalmology but, if no suitable candidate is identified, another qualified candidate intending to pursue studies in another area related to companion animals will be considered. Selection will be based on academic performance (proposed research project description, supporting letter from advisor and academic record to date). Apply to Student Financial Services with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form by January 10 and apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year. ACCESS AWARD.

Donor(s): Gladys M. Davidson with the aid of the Ontario government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Entering students in the Faculty of Graduate Studies in a department of the Ontario Veterinary College. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF award (see

General Statements on Awards).

Amount: 2 awards of \$10,000

Gloria Lemieux Bursaries [B5865]

Established by the late Gloria Lemieux through a will bequest, these bursaries recognize her concern for animals and desire to help students pursuing veterinary studies. Apply to Student Financial Services with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form by January 10. Selection will be based on financial need.

Donor(s): The Estate of Gloria Lemieux

Qualification(s): Graduate students enrolled in a department of the Ontario Veterinary

College with demonstrated financial need. various awards of varying amounts Amount:

Greig17 Memorial Scholarship [I5946]

Established by Vivian de Bloeme in memory of her husband Greig, a sportsman who proudly wore the number 17 on his softball jerseys. Selection will be based on academic and research performance. Students to apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in the winter semester each year.

Vivian de Bloeme Donor(s):

Amount:

Qualification(s): Students registered in any graduate program offered by the Ontario

Veterinary College who are pursuing research studies related to canine

health and disease. 1 award of \$5,000

Harry and Lorna Robbins Memorial Scholarship [I5075]

Apply as part of the application process in January of each year.

Donor(s): The Lorna Robbins Estate

Qualification(s): Students registered in the Faculty of Graduate Studies and pursuing

research in small-animal medicine or surgery in the Department of

Clinical Studies, Ontario Veterinary College.

1 or more awards of \$4,000 Amount.

Harry G. Downie Travel Grant [T5344]

Established in memory of the late Dr. Harry G. Downie(OVC'48), former Chair of the Departments of Physiological Sciences and Biomedical Sciences at the Ontario Veterinary College.. The award recognizes Dr. Downie's contributions to the discipline of cardiac physiology that paved the way for many related developments in both human and veterinary medicine. This scholarship will assist graduate students in being able to disseminate the findings of their research. Preference will be given to a student who is presenting a paper or abstract at the conference. Selection will be based on overall academic performance and relevance of the intended travel to the student's research program. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year

Family, colleagues, and friends of the late Dr. Harry G. Downie (OVC'48) Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students registered in the Department of Biomedical Sciences and who are, in the first instance, attending an international conference or, in the second instance, attending a conference in Canada are eligible.

1 award of \$500 Amount:

International Emergency Medical Aid Assistance [B5200]

The University of Guelph provides support to International graduate students that are faced with unexpected, or unforeseen financial shortfalls due to a medical issue not covered by UHIP or the Student Dental/Medical insurance plans. Students should apply to the International Student Advisor, in the Centre for International Programs office, by completing an International Student Financial Need Assessment Form (N.A.F.) and submitting documentation to support the medical issue. These bursaries are awarded on an on-going basis.

Donor(s): University of Guelph

Qualification(s): International students registered in a degree program and have

completed a minimum 1.50 credits who have a medical emergency expenses not covered by UHIP or the Student Dental/Medical insurance plans and demonstrated financial need.

Amount: Several awards of varying amounts

J.J. (Jack) Andrich Graduate Award in Large Animal Infectious Disease [I8002]

Established in memory of Ms. Sheila Andrich's father, J.J. (Jack) Andrich OVC '40. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each vear.

Ms. Sheila Andrich Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students registered in the Faculty of Graduate Studies and enrolled in

a department of the Ontario Veterinary College who are directly involved in research in large animal infectious disease.

1 award of \$4,500 Amount:

Jackson Rowe Scholarship for Research in Clinical Cancer Care [I5350]

Established in honour of Jackson the "wonder dog". The award will be presented based on academic performance to date. Preference will be given to the student whose research will enhance the well-being of cancer patients. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in the winter semester of each year.

Sandra Morris and Mary Rowe

Qualification(s): Graduate students registered in any program offered by the Ontario

Veterinary College whose studies involve research in cancer clinical

care.

1 award of \$1,100 Amount:

Jean S. Goudy Memorial Graduate Scholarship [Z5924]

Selection will be based on academic performance (proposed research project description, supporting letter from advisor, academic record to date) and financial need. Apply to Student Financial Services with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form by January 10 and apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year. ACCESS AWARD.

Donor(s): Estate of Jean S. Goudy with the aid of the Ontario government's OSOTF

Qualification(s): Students registered in the Faculty of Graduate Studies, enrolled in a department of the Ontario Veterinary College and pursuing studies in companion animal studies with demonstrated financial need.
Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF award (see General Statements on Awards).

Amount: 2 awards of \$12,000 (payable over 3 semesters

John R.M. Kelso Scholarship in Environmental and Fisheries Science [I5340]

Established to recognize the late Dr. John R.M. Kelso's personal and professional contributions to the Fisheries profession. Selection will be based on: (a) overall grade point average and academic standing in all graduate courses as well as full time equivalent undergraduate courses completed during the student's program, (b) relevance and appropriateness of the research work, and (c) demonstration of participation in extracurricular activities related to environmental protection and fisheries stewardship, including but not limited to, membership in conservation, fisheries or environmental protection societies, involvement in research, educational, communication or other programs outside of university, dedicated to these goals. Financial need may also be considered. The application, including a letter outlining research, should be sent to Student Financial Services by January 10.

Donor(s): Family and friends of the late Dr. John R.M. Kelso, B.Sc.(Agr.) '67, and

M.Sc. '69

Qualification(s): Students conducting research that examines the effects of

anthropogenic stressors on fish community ecology (including but not limited to toxic chemicals, habitat degradation, or hydro power).

1 award of \$3,500

Joy Lindvik Memorial Scholarship [I5049]

Preference will be given to students carrying out research in the areas of exercise physiology, training, performance assessment, or health management. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year.

Donor(s): Mr. H. Lindvik

Amount:

Qualification(s): Graduate student engaged in equine research who is enrolled in a

department of the Ontario Veterinary College.

Amount: 1 award of \$700

Kenneth & June Bone Memorial Graduate Scholarship [I5912]

Established in recognition of Dr. Bone's lifelong commitment to veterinary medicine. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year.

Donor(s): Estates of Dr. Kenneth Bone (OVC '38) and Mrs. June Bone of Illinois

Qualification(s): Students enrolled in a department of the Ontario Veterinary College and pursuing studies related to companion animal health and disease

The award is presented to the student with the best academic and

research performance to date.

Amount: 1 award of \$7,000

Kerstay Scholarship [E5855]

The Scholarship may be held for up to three years provided that academic performance is satisfactory, as recommended by the Graduate Studies and Research Committee of the student's department. Application is not required. Awarded once every 4th year.

Donor(s): The Rathlyn Foundation

Qualification(s): Students entering the DVSc. program in Clinical Studies and

specializing in Opthalmology. Preference will be given to a student pursuing research in ophthalmology. If this area of research is unavailable, the award may be given to a student pursuing research in

neurology.

Amount: 1 award of 120,000 (payable over 9 semesters) every 4th year

Kon-Tiki Atkins Scholarship [I5687]

Established in 1996 by Mr. and Mrs. Maurice Atkins, in memory of their dog, Kon-Tiki, their faithful companion for many years. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year.

Donor(s): Mr. and Mrs. Maurice Atkins

Qualification(s): Students registered in the Faculty of Graduate Studies pursuing research in the canine area in a department of the Ontario Veterinary college.

Amount: 1 award of \$3,000

Korean-Canadian Dr. F. Schofield Memorial Scholarship [I5907]

The scholarship honours Dr. Frank Schofield's active role in the Korean independence movement, as well as his academic and medical contributions in the early 20th century. The recipient must demonstrate scholarship and must have contributed to the academic life of the department and College, in the tradition of Dr. Schofield. He or she will also be recognized at the Korean-Canadian Scholarship Foundation dinner in Toronto in March. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year.

Donor(s): Dr. Schofield Memorial Association of Korean-Canadian, in partnership with the Korean-Canadian Scholarship Association.

Qualification(s): Graduate student registered in the Faculty of Graduate Studies who is enrolled in the department of Pathobiology at the Ontario Veterinary

College.

Amount: 3 awards of \$2,500

Lady Glencora Bursaries [Z5931]

Apply to Student Financial Services with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form by January 10. ACCESS AWARD.

Donor(s): Rathlyn Foundation with the aid of the Ontario government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Students registered in the Faculty of Graduate Studies and enrolled in a department of the Ontario Veterinary College, and undergraduate students in the honours BSc (Bio-Med) program who have

demonstrated financial need. OSOTF award (see General Statements

on Awards).

Amount: several of up to \$5,000

Laforet Research Scholarship [I5039]

Established from the estate of Alma and Raymond Laforet. The assistantship is awarded on the basis of academic performance, three letters of reference and demonstrated financial need.

Donor(s): The estate of Alma and Raymond Laforet

Qualification(s): Student enrolled in a graduate program in a department of the Ontario

Veterinary College with demonstrated financial need.

Amount: 1 award of \$12,800

Lena Cooke Scholarship [I5178]

Established in memory of Lena Cooke. The recipient will be selected on the basis of academic standing at admission and financial need. Preference will be given to residents of Ontario. Apply to Student Financial Services with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form by January 10 and apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year..

Donor(s): Mr. Cooke c/o J. Laurene Pilon

Qualification(s): Students registered in the Faculty of Graduate Studies who are pursuing

an MSc in a department of the Ontario Veterinary College with

demonstrated financial need.
1 award of \$400

Lucy Putnam Doctoral Scholarship [E5924]

The award cannot be shared or split. The award will be held for up to three years provided that a high level of academic performance is maintained. Selection will be based on academic performance based on proposed research project description, supporting letters, including a letter from advisor, and academic record to date. Apply to the Chair, OVC Awards Committee by May 31. The award cannot be held with the Brock Doctoral Scholarship

Donor(s): The Estate of Lucy Putnam

Qualification(s): Students registered in the Faculty of Graduate Studies, in the

Department of Clinical Studies DVSc program at the Ontario Veterinary College in September, January or May following the deadline and entering date, and intending to pursue studies in small animal medicine or surgery, or a related area of specialization.

Amount: 1 award of \$90,000 (payable over 9 semesters) every 4th year

Lyle and Louise Rea Graduate Entrance Scholarship in Pharmacology [E8019]

The Lyle and Louise Rea Graduate Entrance Scholarship in Pharmacology arises from the donors' gratitude and appreciation to both the University of Guelph and the pharmaceutical industry. Lyle Rea, DVM (OVC 1962), CPA, and Louise Rea, BHSc (MAC 1960) are proud Guelph alumni. Selection is based on academic achievement to date as demonstrated by a transcript (including DVM program) and an academic letter of reference. If there are two equally qualified applicants, preference will be given to students who have a Doctor of Veterinary Medicine degree. Apply by letter including a transcript, and an academic letter of reference as part of the OVC graduate winter awards competition.

Donor(s): Lyle and Louise Rea and the University of Guelph matching fund program

Qualification(s): Students entering a graduate program, offered by the Department of

Biomedical Sciences and pursuing research in pharmacology.

Amount: 1 award of \$10,000 payable over 3 semesters

Malcolm Scholarship [15053]

. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year.

Donor(s): The Estate of Mary Doris Malcolm

Qualification(s): Graduate student who is pursuing studies in equine health and disease

and who is enrolled in a department of the Ontario Veterinary College.

Amount: 1 award of \$800

Margaret A.B. Maxwell Memorial Scholarship [I5177]

Established to honour Dr. Margaret A.B. Maxwell's commitment to the protection of wildlife. In the case of equally qualified applicants, the award will be divided. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year.

Donor(s): The Estate of Dr. Margaret A.B. Maxwell

Qualification(s): Veterinarian pursuing research related to the diseases of wildlife or

the care, well-being and preservation of wild species, and who is registered in the Faculty of Graduate Studies and enrolled in a

department of the Ontario Veterinary College.

Amount: 1 award of \$10,000

Margaret Emma (Peggy) and Donald Alan Melton Bursaries [Z5910]

Established as a memorial to Donald Melton's beloved wife, Peggy, and in recognition of her lifelong devotion to animals and concern for their welfare. Apply to Student Financial Services with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form by January 10. ACCESS AWARD.

Donor(s): Donald Alan Melton with the aid of the Ontario government's OSOTF

prograi

Qualification(s): Students registered in the Faculty of Graduate Studies and enrolled in a department of the Ontario Veterinary College with demonstrated

a department of the Ontario Veterinary College with demonstrated financial need. Additionally, students must meet the

government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF award (see

General Statements on Awards). several awards of up to \$10,000

Marie Leona (Nancy) Johnston Memorial Bursaries [B5910]

Selection is based on greatest financial need. Apply to Student Financial Services with a completed Financial Need Assessment Form by January 10.

Donor(s): The Estate of Marie Leona (Nancy) Johnston

Qualification(s): Full-time students with satisfactory academic standing who are

registered in the Faculty of Graduate Studies and enrolled in a

department of the Ontario Veterinary College.

Amount: 2 awards of \$1,200

Michael & Nancy Goldberg Graduate Equine Scholarship [15964]

Michael and Nancy Goldberg are animal enthusiasts with a long-time interest in Standardbred horse racing. They have established this award because research on race horses is very important to maintaining a thriving harness racing industry. Apply by letter describing how the students research directly applies to the improvement of the equine racing industry, including any publications and posters to date. Apply as part of the graduate awards competition in the winter semester. The student whose research most directly relates to improvements in the equine racing industry will be selected. If two applications are of equal merit, the student with the best academic performance to date will be selected.

Donor(s): Michael and Nancy Goldberg

Qualification(s): Students registered in a graduate program offered by OVC who are

pursuing equine research as it relates to the racing industry.

mount: 1 award of \$6,000

Milton Travel Scholarship [T5138]

Established in honour of Fred Milton, a long-time employee and a friend to veterinarians Application should be made to the OVC Awards Committee before January 31.

Donor(s): Pfizer Laboratories

Qualification(s): Student veterinarians registered in the Faculty of Graduate Studies and enrolled in a department of the Ontario Veterinary College who

are travelling for academic purposes.

Amount: 1 award of \$200

Natasha Scholarship [E5904]

Selection will be based high academic standing in the completion of their DVM or equivalent as well as, the reference recommendation related to the completion of an internship or equivalent. The scholarship may be held for up to three years provided that academic performance is satisfactory. No application is required.

Donor(s): The Rathlyn Foundation

Qualification(s): Students entering the DVSc. program in Clinical Studies and

specializing in Critical Care. Preference will be given to a student in the field of critical care. If this area is unavailable or no candidate is identified, the award may be given to another qualified student

specializing in small animal medicine.

Amount: 1 award of \$120,000 (payable over 9 semesters) every 4th year

OVC 1960 Graduate Scholarship [I5301]

Established by the Class of OVC 1960 in honour of the 50th anniversary of their graduation. Selection will be based on clinical performance as assessed in their semester performance review, academic performance to date and research ability as assessed by the quality of their proposed research project description, publication record, and a supporting letter from their advisor. Financial need will be considered in the event of a tie. Apply by letter including demonstrated preparation, or eligibility, for specialty certification, current curriculum vitae (including list of publications), proposed research project description, unofficial transcript and letter of support from academic supervisor, in the annual OVC Graduate Awards competition in January. Submit a completed Financial Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services by January 10.

Donor(s): The Class of OVC 1960

Qualification(s): Graduate students in any department at OVC who are pursuing

eligibility for American Veterinary Medical Association recognized specialty certification. Financial need will be used to decide the

recipient from among equally qualified candidates.

Amount: 1 award of \$5,000

OVC 1962 Graduate Scholarship for Clinical Research [I5965]

Established in honour of OVC 1962's 50th anniversary. The class is proud to be known as the centennial year class, having graduated the year OVC celebrated its 100th year anniversary. The award recognizes that the world is facing significant challenges in the areas of veterinary medicine, and there is an ongoing need to continue to apply research findings to veterinary clinical practice. The recipient will be chosen based on: the highest likelihood of their research results being able to be applied to clinical practice; greatest research productivity to date; and best academic performance to date. In the event of a tie, the student with the highest cumulative average will be selected. Apply by letter describing how the research applies to veterinary clinical practice, including a summary of research publications and posters to date. Apply as part of the OVC graduate awards competition in the winter semester.

Donor(s): OVC Class of 1962

Qualification(s): Students registered in a graduate program offered by OVC who are pursuing research relating to clinical practice. Preference will be given

pursuing research relating to clinical practice. Preference will be given to graduate students who have a DVM degree.

Amount: 1 award of \$3,000

OVC Graduate Student Recognition Prizes [I5273]

A call for nominations will be made to all Graduate students registered in OVC. Nominations should include a short synopsis of the nominee's graduate student and community involvement. Each department within OVC will select one student from the nominees. Student who demonstrate the greatest contributions to graduate student and community life will be selected.

Donor(s): OVC & the OVC Graduate Student Association

Qualification(s): Students registered in a program offered by OVC who have contributed

to graduate student and community life.

Amount: 4 awards of a framed certificate

OVC'49 and Dr. Ray Cormack Graduate Entrance Scholarship [E5900]

Established by the Class of OVC'49 and Dr. Ray Cormack (OVC'49) to commemorate the 50th anniversary of their graduation from the College. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year and submit a completed Financial Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services by January 10.

Donor(s): Class of OVC'49 and Dr. Ray Cormack (OVC'49)

Qualification(s): Veterinarians entering a graduate program in OVC with demonstrated

financial need.

Amount: 1 award of \$5,000

OVC'57 Graduate Scholarship [Z5921]

Established in honour of the 40th anniversary of the Class of OVC'57's graduation from the College. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year and submit a completed Financial Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services by January 10.ACCESS AWARDS

Class of OVC'57 with the aid of the Ontario government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): A veterinarian who is an entering or a continuing student in the Faculty of Graduate Studies in a department of the Ontario Veterinary College with demonstrated financial need. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for receipt of an OSOTF

1 award of \$2,000 Amount:

Pari K. Basrur Travel Scholarship [T5802]

Established to recognise Dr. Basrur's appreciation for those who helped her achieve her scientific goals and the high esteem in which she is held by her colleagues. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year.

Faculty colleagues, former students, and friends of Dr. Pari K. Basrur Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students registered in the Faculty of Graduate Studies and enrolled in the Department of Biomedical Sciences and who are, in the first instance, attending an international conference or, in the second instance, attending a conference in Canada are eligible. Selection will be on overall academic performance and relevance of the intended travel to the student's research program.

1 award of \$1,600 Amount:

Pathobiology Scholarship for Graduate Student Excellence [I5618]

Established by faculty, staff and colleagues in the Department of Pathobiology. Students are nominated by any department faculty member or graduate student in Pathobiology in writing. Selection will be based of academic performance and contributions to the intellectual life of the department. One or more awards may be available annually. No application required.

Donor(s): Department of Pathobiology

Qualification(s): Students registered in the Faculty of Graduate Studies and enrolled in

the Department of Pathobiology.

1 award of \$500 Amount:

Peggy A. Pritchard and Dr. Andrew M. Kropinski Graduate Bursary [B5967]

Established by Peggy A. Pritchard and her husband, Dr. Andrew M. Kropinski, upon Ms. Pritchard's retirement from the University of Guelph in 2016. Apply to the International Student Advisor with a completed International Graduate Student Financial Need Assessment Form (NAF).

Donor(s): Peggy Pritchard and Andrew Kropinski

Qualification(s): International graduate students from a developing country (as defined

by CIDA Canadian International Development Agency) who

demonstrate financial need with a preference given to female students.

1 award of \$2,000 Amount:

Peter and Christina Robertson Memorial Scholarship [I5634]

The family of Peter and Christina Robertson, whose lives were dedicated to the preservation of wild animals and their environment, have established an annual memorial award. The recipient(s) will be selected on the basis of academic performance, dedication to the discipline and demonstrated need for financial assistance. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year and submit a completed Financial Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services by January 10.

The family of Peter and Christina Robertson Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students licensed to practice veterinary medicine in Canada who are

registered in the Faculty of Graduate Studies in a program offered by the Ontario Veterinary College pursuing research related to diseases of wildlife, their health and welfare and/or their environment with

demonstrated financial need.

1 award of \$500 Amount:

Population Medicine Scholarship for Graduate Student Excellence [I5283]

Faculty, staff and colleagues in the Department of Population Medicine established this scholarship. Eligible students may be nominated by any department faculty member or graduate student in Population Medicine and will be selected on the basis of academic performance and contributions to the intellectual life of the department.

Department of Population Medicine

Qualification(s): Students registered in the Faculty of Graduate Studies and enrolled in

a program offered by the Department of Population Medicine.

2 awards of \$500 Amount:

Professor Jeanne L. Burton Animal Health Scholarship [I5295]

Established to commemorate the contributions of Dr. Jeanne L. Burton, OAC, BSC(Agr) 1982, in the field of Dairy Cattle Immunophysiology and Immunogenetics. Students will be selected based on academic performance, quality of the proposed research project description and a supporting letter from advisor. Apply to OVC or the department of Animal and Poultry Science in January of each year. Preference will be given to students working with dairy cattle. The award will be offered to students in OVC and APS in alternating years.

The Burton Charitable Foundation, friends, family, and former colleagues Donor(s): in the Department of Pathobiology and Animal and Poultry Science.

Qualification(s): Students registered in the Faculty of Graduate Studies who are enrolled in any department of the Ontario Veterinary College or in the

Department of Animal and Poultry Science who are pursuing studies in the area of immunogenetics or immunophysiology of animal health.

Amount: 1 award of \$300

R. A. Curtis Graduate Bovine Scholarship [Z5932]

Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year and submit a completed Financial Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services by January 10. Application to your department will include a proposed research project description and supporting letter from advisor. ACCESS AWARD.

John B. Walkden and Malcolm T. Bond with the aid of the Ontario Donor(s):

government's OSOTF program

Qualification(s): Entering graduate students enrolled in a department of the Ontario Veterinary College and intending to pursue studies in cattle. Selection will be based on academic performance and financial need. Additionally, students must meet the government-mandated terms for

receipt of an OSOTF award (see General Statements on Awards).

1 award of \$7,500 Amount:

Robert Jameson Memorial Scholarship in Feline Studies [I5347]

The recipient will be chosen based on academic and research achievement and participation in scholarly activity. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year.

The Estate of Mr. Robert Jameson Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Graduate students in the Ontario Veterinary College who are working

in the area of feline health and disease.

1 award of \$18,000 payable over 3 semesters Amount:

Roland A. W. Scott Memorial Scholarship [I5190]

Established in memory of Dr. Ronald A.W. Scott, OVC '85. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year.

The class of OVC '85, OVC graduate students and family and friends of Donor(s):

Dr. Roland A. W. Scott, OVC '85.

Qualification(s): Graduate students enrolled in a department of the Ontario Veterinary College who are engaged in work related to laboratory or zoo animals.

1 award up to \$500 Amount:

Secord-Currey Scholarship in Companion Animal Bond [E5903]

Established by Dr. Alan Secord (OVC'29) and Dr. Raymond Currey (OVC'29), small animal practitioners with an interest in animal behaviour and relationships between humans and companion animals. Selection will be based on academic performance (proposed research project description, supporting letter from advisor, academic record to date) and financial need. The scholarship may be held for up to four years provided that academic performance is satisfactory. Preference will be given to doctoral students and to those holding the DVM degree. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year and submit a completed Financial Need Assessment Form to Student Financial Services by January 10. Not tenable with other Senate Awards.

Dr. Alan Secord (OVC'29) and Dr. Raymond Currey (OVC'29) Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Entering student registered in the Faculty of Graduate Studies, enrolled in a department of the Ontario Veterinary College and intending to

pursue studies related to the human-companion animal bond with demonstrated financial need.

1 award of \$30,000 payable over 3 semesters

Sharon Dunsmore Scholarship in Feline Studies [I5913]

Established in honour of Sharon Dunsmore, an active and committed animal lover, who gave of her time and resources to support animal welfare. Recipients are selected based on academic and research performance to date. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year.

Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Graduate student in the Ontario Veterinary College who is pursuing

studies related to feline health and disease.

1 award of \$2,000 Amount:

Small Animal Graduate Research Scholarship [I5081]

Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each

Donor(s): Dean's Office, Ontario Veterinary College

Qualification(s): Graduate students engaged in canine or feline research and enrolled

in a department of the Ontario Veterinary College.

Amount: 1 award of \$1,500

Soren Rosendal Memorial Research Prize [I5682]

Established to honour the memory of Dr. Soren Rosendal, a highly respected researcher and teacher at the Ontario Veterinary College. Nominations may be made by any graduate student or faculty member in the department and should be accompanied by a brief statement of one page or less describing the research contribution made by the student. An award need not be made every year. Application is not required.

Soren Rosendal Memorial Scholarship Fund Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Graduate student in the Department of Pathobiology who has made

an outstanding contribution to new knowledge in the course of her/his

research.

1 award of \$500

Stoneymeadow A. Stewart Buchanan Scholarship [E6016]

This scholarship was established in memory of A. Steward Buchanan through the estate of a lifelong advocate for animals who believed in the importance of advancing companion animal health. The admission application will be used to identify a recipient. The award is renewable for up to 3 years and a new recipient will be selected every 4th (or 5th) year or as soon as the current recipient is no longer eligible to hold the award (i.e graduated, unsatisfactory academic progress, etc.). Selection will be based on high academic standing at the completion of their DVM program or equivalent Veterinarian degree, and reference recommendations related to the completion of an internship or equivalent.

Donor(s): Anonymous

Qualification(s): Veterinarians entering the DVSc program in the Department of Clinical Studies, Ontario Veterinary College. Preference will be given to a

student in Radiology. If no student qualifies in Radiology, preference will be given to a DVSc student pursuing companion animal research.

1 award every 4th (or 5th) year of up to \$152,000

Stoneymeadow Dr. Anthony Ogg Scholarship [E6027]

This scholarship was established in in honour of Dr. Anthony Ogg through the estate of a lifelong advocate for animals who believed in the importance of advancing companion animal health. The admission application will be used to identify a recipient. The award is renewable for up to 3 years and a new recipient will be selected every 4th (or 5th) year or as soon as the current recipient is no longer eligible to hold the award (i.e graduated, unsatisfactory academic progress, etc.). Selection will be based on high academic standing at the completion of their DVM program or equivalent Veterinarian degree, and reference recommendations related to the completion of an internship or equivalent.

Donor(s): Anonymous

Qualification(s): Veterinarians entering the DVSc program in the Department of Clinical

Studies, Ontario Veterinary College. Preference will be given to a student in Internal Medicine. If no student qualifies, preference will be given to a DVSc student pursuing companion animal research.

1 award every 4th (or 5th) year of up to \$152,000 Amount:

Stoneymeadow Dr. David Holmberg Scholarship [E6014]

This scholarship was established in honour of Dr. David Holmberg through the estate of a lifelong advocate for animals who believed in the importance of advancing companion animal health. The admission application will be used to identify a recipient. The award is renewable for up to 3 years and a new recipient will be selected every 4th (or 5th) year or as soon as the current recipient is no longer eligible to hold the award (i.e graduated, unsatisfactory academic progress, etc.). Selection will be based on high academic standing at the completion of their DVM program or equivalent Veterinarian degree, and reference recommendations related to the completion of an internship or equivalent.

Donor(s): Anonymous

Qualification(s): Veterinarians entering the DVSc program in the Department of Clinical

Studies, Ontario Veterinary College. Preference will be given to a student in Small Animal Surgery. If no student qualifies, preference will be given to a DVSc student pursuing companion animal research.

1 award every 4th (or 5th) year of up to \$152,000 Amount:

Stoneymeadow Dr. Karol Matthews Scholarship [E6023]

This scholarship was established in in honour of Dr. Karol Matthews through the estate of a lifelong advocate for animals who believed in the importance of advancing companion animal health. The admission application will be used to identify a recipient. The award is renewable for up to 3 years and a new recipient will be selected every 4th (or 5th) year or as soon as the current recipient is no longer eligible to hold the award (i.e graduated, unsatisfactory academic progress, etc.). Selection will be based on high academic standing at the completion of their DVM program or equivalent Veterinarian degree, and reference recommendations related to the completion of an internship or equivalent.

Donor(s): Anonymous

Qualification(s): Veterinarians entering the DVSc program in the Department of Clinical Studies, Ontario Veterinary College. Preference will be given to a student in Emergency and Critical Care. If no student qualifies, preference will be given to a DVSc student pursuing companion animal research.

1 award every 4th (or 5th) year of up to \$152,000 Amount:

Tamara Denberg Memorial Scholarship [I5087]

Established in memory of Tamara D. Denberg. Preference will be given to a student pursuing studies in oncology or clinical haematology. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year.

Mrs. T. M. Paskaruk

Qualification(s): Graduate student enrolled in a department of the Ontario Veterinary

1 award of \$500 Amount:

Tasha Scholarship [I5065]

Selection will be based on high academic standing in the completion of their DVM or relevant graduate degree. Reference recommendation related to their completion of internship or equivalent. The scholarship may be held for up to three years provided that academic performance is satisfactory. Application is not required.

The Rathlyn Foundation Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students entering the Faculty of Graduate Studies, who are enrolled in a department of the Ontario Veterinary College and pursuing research and advanced clinical training in companion animals. This can include DVSc. or PhD students. Preference will be given to students in the field of pet avian and exotic species health whose research will be in the health and diseases of pet avian and exotic animal species. If this program is unavailable or no candidate is identified, the award may be given to a student specializing in internal medicine or a related area with an emphasis on research in the area of anesthesia, pain control or health and diseases of pet avian and exotic species.

1 award of \$120,000 (payable over 9 semesters) every 4th year Amount:

Theriogenology Graduate Student Academic Travel Grant [T6011]

Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year. Selection will be based on relevance of the intended travel to the student's research program and overall academic performance, as well as a recommendation from a supervising faculty member in the Department of Population Medicine. One of the two awards to be specific to students traveling to an academic gathering relating to large animal theriogenology.

OVC Theriogenology Graduate Student Alumni and Friends Donor(s):

Qualification(s): Students registered in a program offered by the Department of Population Medicine who are studying Theriogenology and plan to travel to a reproduction conference, symposium, or similar academic opportunity.

12 awards of \$1,000 Amount:

Tippy Atkins Scholarship [I5090]

Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in January of each year.

Donor(s): Maurice D. Atkins

Qualification(s): Graduate students enrolled in the Ontario Veterinary College pursuing

research in canine studies.

Amount: 1 award of \$3,000

January 28, 2020 2020-2021 Graduate Calendar

Zoetis Graduate Student Scholarship [I5077]

Selection will be based on the relevance of the proposed research project to public health, and academic performance to date. Apply as part of the application process for all OVC graduate awards in the winter semester of each year to the Office of the Associate Dean, Students, OVC.

Donor(s): Zoetis

Qualification(s): Students holding a DVM degree and pursuing a post-graduate degree

in the field of public health whose research will produce outcomes directly relevant to improving human and/or animal health in one of the following areas: infectious/zoonotic disease; food safety/food

production; or animal welfare.

Amount: 1 award of \$3,250